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PERFORMANCE OF THE INTELLIGENCE COMMUNITY:
THE 1973 MIDEAST WAR

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 11, 1976

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,

SELECT COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:15 a.m., in room 2118,
Rayburn House Office Building, the Honorable Otis G. Pike, {chair-
man], presiding.

Present: Representatives Pike, Stanton, Dellums, Murphy, Milford,
Hayes, Lehman, Treen, Johnson, and Kasten.

Iso present: A. Searle Field, staff director; Aaron B. Donner,
general counsel; John L. Boos, counsel; and Gregory G. Rushford,
stafl investigator. '

Chairman Pike. The committee will come to order.

Before proceeding with our witnesses today on the subject of the
performance of the intelligence community immediately preceding
the outbreak of the Arab-Israeli war in 1973, I just want to brin
the members of the committee up to date on what has transpire
as far as the business of obtaining documents is concerned since we
met on yesterday and since you authorized the issuance of subpenas.

As I told you at the meeting yesterday, we had a promise at 10:45
yesterday morning that no subpenas would be necessary and the
documents would be forthcoming by 2 o’clock yesterday afternoon.
I did not say that the commitment also was that the documents
would basically be in unclassified form, with those particular portions
which were deemed to be highly sensitive circled.

At 2 o’clock yesterday afternoon nothing had arrived and I received,
intead of documents, a phone call. The phone call said two things:
That documents were on the way, but that they would come in a
form-more highly classified than highly classified; that is, they were
only being loaned to the committee and we could not reveal their
contents in any manner without the consent of the executive branch.

I had three different people sign covering letters to this effect.

I was told at that time the documents would be there by 4 o’clock
in the afternoon. We é)roceeded to prepare and sign the subpenas.
I guess they got served.

At 4 o'clock in the afternoon I got not a phone call, but a visit.
No documents.

In the meantime, in fairness, a few pieces of paper had come in
from earlier letters which we had sent out.

The visitors, who were from the White House, advised me they
couldn’t have all the papers by 4 o’clock but they were on the way
and would certainly be there last evening.

(631)
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At approximately 6:45 last evening, I received another phone- call
asking if it would be all right if the documents were delivered this
morning and I said yes, provided they were there at 9 o’clock.

They were not there at 9 o’clock, but I got a phone call saying the
documents were on the way.

At about 9:20 some documents were delivered. I do not, by any
means, want to indicate that all which we requested was delivered or
even all that we had subpenaed was delivered. It was not delivered.

The requests which we made were, I believe, reasonable. The end

roduct of our intelligence dollar and our intelligence efforts ought to

e intelligence and what we were looking for was, essentially, pieces
of ({)aper. We were looking for a week’s work of bulletins likie this
findicating] from the DIA and from the CIA and from the NSA.

We have at this point 3 days’ worth from NSA, a week’s worth from
DIA, and excerpts from bulletins of the CIA.

Mr. Rogovin has advised me he has the full bulletins with him
which will be made available to the committee at some time.

I give you this just so you will understand why you sometimes are
unable to get quite the briefings you would like to get before the meet-
ings start.

t is very difficult to brief the members based on pieces of paper
which we do not have.

Our principal witness this morning will be Mr. Ray Cline who, at
the time of the outbreak of the Arab-Israeli war in 1973, was the head
of Intelligence and Research for the Department of State.

Before you start, Mr, Cline, I do have to clear up one thing that was
in the paper this morning, in which I was quoted as having said that
the NSA accurately predicted the outbreak of the war. I made no
such statement. I was present when somebody else made such a
statement and my silence was assumed to be an endorsement of that
statement. ' .

I think, as the day progresses, we will see that that statement was
not accurate.

Mr. Cline, please go ahead. .

-

STATEMENT OF RAY S. CLINE, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR OF STUDIES,
CENTER FOR STRATEGIC AND INTERNATIONAL STUDIES,
GEORGETOWN UNIVERSITY; FORMER DEPUTY DIRECTOR FOR
INTELLIGENCE, CIA, AND DIRECTOR OF INTELLIGENCE AND RE-
SEARCH, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE

Mr. CLixe. Mr. Chairman, and gentlemen, I am grateful for this
opportunity to say something about the performance of the U.S.
intelligence agencies. These agencies, especially CIA, have been sub-
jected to a great deal of criticism, some of it rather extravagant in
the past year, and these criticisms have filled our newspapers and TV
screens for a long time.

I think a study of the performance of our intelligence agencies will
show a rather high quality of achievement and that the mistakes
which they have made in the past are minor in comparison.

I believe I know something about the subject that we are going to
discuss today because of my 30 years in intelligence in the U.S.
Government, beginning in the Navy in cryptoanalysis in World

War II.
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1 was also in OSS. I served many years in-CIA. Four of those years
as Deputy Director for Intelligence and, as the chairman has said,
1 was Director of Research and Intelligence in the State Department
in 1973. 1 resigned from the Government at the end of October,
effective in November 1973. -

_ I think the public inquiry and, to a certain extent, the congressional
inquiry todaﬁr, has largely been on the wrong track. They are pre-
occupied with specific errors made by CIA over its 28 years of exist-

ence. I do not doubt that mistakes were made, and it is fair to criticize

them, but what the Nation needs is an analysis, an inquiry that will
bring about a better understanding of the intelligence system; how it
works; what it produces, and what it contributes to the welfare of the
country.

We should be examining how well the Agency does its job rather
than looking for scandals and disasters.

I hope this committee, Mr. Chairman, will address itself to a truly
critical intelligence problem, which most of the investigations to date
have not attacked and they certainly have not helped the problem.

I refer to the need for maintaining a highly professional, sophisti-
cated intelligence research analysis and reporting capability at a high
level in our national decisionmaking process.

Alleged cloak and dagger misdeeds divert attention from the fact
that our central intelligence system is in some difficulty for entirely
different reasons. It has not been as effective as it could be or should
be in its crucial central task of coordinating and evaluating informa-
tion relating to national security and alerting appropriate policy level
officials to foreign dangers.

That phrase ‘“coordinating and evaluating” is a paraphrase of the
lan%uage in the National Security Act, where they say “correlate and
evaluate information relating to national security.”

Now, our Presidents and our high officials in the State De{)arbment
and the Defense Department cannot make good foreign policy deci-

_sions without comprehensive, objective, honest intelligence evalua-

tions of foreign situations and their meaning for the security of the
United States, and to provide that kind of intelligence foundation for
decisionmaking was the reason CIA and the other agencies constituting
the intelligence community—the agencies of the Defense Department
and the State Department which work on intelligence—were
established. -

If the intelligence community cannot do its job well, the country
is in trouble. I submit that in recent years the work of intelligence
analysis and preparation of estimates has been rendered much less
effective than it was in earlier years—before 1969, for example.

I do not think that the prolonged attention to the reports about
misdeeds of CIA has helped this process.

If I may be just a little frivolous, Mr. Chairman, I fee], in attacking
the problems of the intelligence community, our journalists and, to
some extent others, have acted as if they were doctors examining a
patient for measles and perhaps cutting off a leg when the patient
really has heart trouble.

I think our intelligence community may have some symptoms of
heart disease and that is what I would like to talk about today.

If the committee will address itself to this matter, it will do a
valuable service to everyone.
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Chairman P1xE. That is why we are here in this fashion on this day.

Mr. Cuine. Thank you, sir.

We need a first-class intelligence service. This is a troubled inter-
national world and there are tremendous conflicts in it and the in-
telligence community is equipped and at its best does provide the
warning of the dangers in the world and gives an analysis of the situ-
ation which helps policymakers decide what to do about them.

What is wrong 1s that the political decisionmaking process of this
Government became distorted in the later years of the Nixon admin-
istration by a passion for ,secreci; that made it very difficult for in-

" telligence analysts to do their work well.

I need not say that this may have caused some difficulty among the
public and in the Congress in figuring out what was going on, but
the last 5 or 6 years that I was in Government were the only years in
which senior intelligence officers in charge of vital analytical functions
also could not find out how to assist our policymaking process.

This situation was compounded when the State Department, as
well as the National Security staff, were subordinated to a single
official. It made it very difficult for senior officers of the intelligence
community to insure that accurate, perceptive assessments of foreign
situations reached the top in decisionmaking.

"Our National Security Council was established in the same act in
1947 which set up the &ntral Intelligence Agency and I believe that
in the later Nixon years this machinery atrophied and became so
constricted in its operations that it did not provide the right arena
for intelligence to be used effectively.

I decided to retirs from the Government on October 1973—not
angry, but as I said at the time, a little sorry about the political
climate in Washington and what seemed to be happening to what
had been the best intelligence-collecting and analyzing system in
the world. That is the U.S. intelligence community.

Since that time the attacks on CIA, and the press have further
weakened the system at home and abroad; they have lowered morale
of able public servants and guaranteed that the most fundamental
decisions in our Government are made without the kind of intelligence
analysis that is needed.”

I touched on some of this matter in an article published last year
by Foreign Policy magazine called ‘“Policy Without Intelligence.”
I hope, Mr. Chairman, it can be incorporated by reference.

C girman Pike. Without objection, it will be included in the
record.

[The article is printed on pp. 865-879 of the appendixes of these
hearings.}

Mr. CLINE. I would like to dwell on the main points germane to the
questions you have raised.

I would put these points simply in the form of succinct recommenda-
tions.

The National Security Council of the United States should meet
regularly with the President in the chair to hear unvarnished, straight-
forward intelligence reports and estimates by the senior intelligence
officers of the State Department, the Defense Department and the
CIA on matters likely to require national security decisions. The
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should not hold any other portfolio, should act as an
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Secretary of Staté and the Secretary of Defense should be present

-and be prepared to bring in foreign policy and military policy récom-

mendations. : .
The Assistant to the President for National Secu‘ritﬁ Affairs, who
onest broker,
responsible only for insuring that essential information and recom-
mendations reach the President. .
Now, the professional corps of senior public. servants should be

-brought into the political process of policy planning and, at the
u

appropriate levels, decisionmaking, not only to contribute light and
clarity to this process, but to enable them subsequently to explain the
thinking lying behind the final policy decisions made. These matters
should be explained to appropriate members of the news media, the
Members of Congress and the interested public.
We should move away from the Delphic system of policymaking
{;e rationale of critical
national decisions is the public pronouncements of top officials after
the fact. Those pronouncements are sometimes a little Delphic too.

International agreements and commitments ought to be explained
candidly, not presented as part of & mysterious conceptual framework
which hardly anyone is allowed to glimpse in its entirety, let alone to
criticize.

I do not see how a consensus in support of our foreign and military
policy can be built in any other way. ,

The third point I would like to recommend is that the White House
should discontinue the practice of suppressing dissemination of intelli-
gence data related to international negotiations at a high level of our
Government, particularly negotiations involving the President and the
Assistant for National Security Affairs.

At least a few senior officials in our Government and a few senior
officials in the intelligence community should see all of the data about
foreign actions, foreign statements, foreign reactions, relating to
important policy issues.

They should see that kind of data about what foreign people are
saying to our principal leaders, even in sensitive policy areas like our

_ policy toward the Soviet Union our policy toward the People’s Repub-

lic of China, our disarmament policy. It is not safe to let these matters
be decided by a small group and certainly not by any one man.

Keeping the negotiating process secret to such an extent means
that the nuances of foreign behavior and views which could be detected
by intelligence experts may go unnoted by busy top-level officials and
not taken into account in final decisions.

Finally, I feel that the details of what foreign officials say in negotiat-
ing sessions should be made a matter of record, even if those sessions
are with White House emissaries, and made available for examination
by professional intelligence experts who know and have studied all
their lives the behavior patterns of the foreign countries involved.
This means the positions taken by Soviet, Chinese, or North Viet-
namese officials in discussions held with White House representatives
would be available for analysis by experts not directly involved in the
pros and cons, the successes and the failures of the negotiations, so
that hidden snags or unforeseen consequences—some of them perhaps
long-range consequences—could be brought out. This is the kind of
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assessment that the senior U.S. intelligence officers ought to be
providing regularly in the interests of objectivity and prudence in our
national policy.

That the substance of such conversations were seldom made avail-
able to anyone in the State Department and CIA in the Nixon years,
and certainly to very few, if any, in the intelligence community, is, in
my view, a much greater scandal than any so far revealed about the
intelligence agencies, : _

To remedy these situations which I have described would require
simply a finding by Congress and a concurrence by the administration
that a central research and analysis facility in the field of international
strategy and foreign policy, which now exists somewhat fragmented
in the various intelligence agencies, is essential to provide objective
assessments of foreign situations to the National Security Council
and to the Congress at appropriate levels of classification for security,
of course. These assessments should be disseminated to appropriate
officials without the possibility that the information and views con-
trary to White House policy would be suppressed.

any examples of the secrecy in which China policy was reversed,
a somewhat one-sided détente with the Soviet Union made, and the
Arab-Israeli hostilities of October 1973 dealt with, can be discovered
by this committee.

Some salient points on the latter subject, which you have selected
to address yourself to this morning, are touched on in the article to
which I referred, written about 9 months ago.

I am sure the committee will know where to look for information on
the extent to which key officers of the intelligence community were
brought into the ongoing negotiating and decisionmaking process
sufficiently to permit them to contribute sophisticated, accurate
analysis to all senior officials who have a rightful interest in the policy
being arrived at. -

I would like to see the Congress turn its attention to how intel-
ligence should be formulated and used in national security and foreign
policy decisions. I am sure there is room for improvement.

As to the initial inquiry and some of the shortcomings of this
system, I suggest you look closely at the handling of intelligence
concerning the possibility of Arab-Israeli hostilities in 1973, as you
have Proposed to do. I have not been able to examine the official
files of this period, so I am speaking from recall, which is rather vivid,
of that period. -

In May 1973, a national intelligence estimate, the highest level
analytical paper produced in the intelligence community, was pre-
pared, givinﬁ arguments for and against the danger of war, and
concluding that although there was a serious danger of war between
the Arab and Israeli forces, chances of hostilities occurring were
probably less than even in the immediate future.

I do not remember the precise language, but I think this was the
content.

"
I

A
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It predicted that the danger would increase if Egypt did not get
political results which it wanted during that summer.

In passing this estimate e‘(lip the line to the Secretary level in the
State Department, I pointed out on behalf of the Bureau of Intel-
ligence and Research, on May 31, 1973, that State intelligence experts
considered the risk of hostilities even a little more urgent and trouble-
some than the interagency paper had indicated. ligsaid that if no
political solution to the Arab-Israeli impasse occurred—and I can
quote this one sentence—‘‘the resumption of hostilities by autumn
will become a better than even bet.”

My memorandum specifically referred to the possibility of pro-
{]o_nﬁe’(,l oil embargoes and concluded ‘‘the stakes at risk are thus very

igh.

%&s far as I can tell, nobody at the policy level paid much attention
to these grave warnings. During the summer Secietary Rogers was
eased out of his job so that the Assistant to the President for National
Security Affairs could be, concurrently, Secretary of State. President
Nixon, for reasons related to Watergate which later became clear,
abdicated virtually all responsibility for foreign policy. It was very
difficult for intelligence officers to make any impact on the sharply
constricted and overengaged center of decisionmaking authority.

During September and October the new Secretary of State plunged
into a round of international discussions with Soviet, Arab, and
Israeli officials about the Mideast. Most of these talks took place in
New York where the U.N. notables were collected. I saw the new
Secretary of State once, for an hour, for a serious discussion in this
period. Hardly anyone else at State saw him at all except for a formal
greeting speech in the ipner courtyard of the State Department. Even
when he was in Washington, he spent a great deal of his time at the
old stand in the White House, keeping in touch with the increasingly
anguished President.

‘he views of the Secretary of State in this period are set forth in
detail—accurately as far as I know—in a book entitled “Kissinger” by
Marvin and Bernard Kalb, pages 450-461. From all his diplomatic
discussions until Egypt and Syria actually attacked on October 6,
the Secretary of State evidently thought war was unlikely and that
the greatest danger was an Israeli preemptive strike, which he fiercely
warned the Israelis not to make. Of course, the Israelis did not make
such a strike and received the full brunt of the Arab attack from
defensive positions.

Throughout this period I never saw and I imagine no senior intel-
ligence officer ever saw a memorandum of record on what Soviet
ofhicials or any others were saying on this subject in their talks with
the Secretary of State.

This is especially interesting because the Soviet Union was given
advance warning of the attack by Sadat, and in fact withdrew Soviet
dependents of their advisers in both Egypt and Syria from Cairo and.
Damascus on October 4, 2 days before war broke out.

According to the so-called détente treaties, I believe the Soviet
Union is obligated to consult with the United States on threats to
peace. I simply do not know whether the Secretary of State or any
other official received any tipoff from Ambassador Dobrynin or any
other Soviet official, or if some signal was attempted and it was missed
in the conversation.
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In all my years in the State Department as Chief of Intelligence, I
never saw any record of the many conversations between White
House officials and senior Soviet officials. If these had been available
for systematic study by Soviet experts, it is conceivable that some of
the rather naive steps taken in Presidential negotiations with the
Soviet Union might have been avoided.

One last somewhat technical, but revealing, detail about intelligence
during the October 1973 crisis may be worth calling to your attention
because it illustrates my point about intelligence being only as good
as the use of intelligence at the decisionmaking level.

By Friday, October 5, just before war broke out on Saturday,
October 6, my staff and IJ had concluded that hostilities probably
were imminent. Late that evening I reviewed a draft memorandum
for the Secretary and requested my Midecast staff officers to tell the
Bureau of Near Eastern Affairs that we had reached this conclusion
and to request the State Department Secretariat to get the message
to the Secretary.

I was told later—I cannot confirm this from first-hand experience—
that the Secretariat and the permanent staff of the Secretary did not
want to trouble him at that late hour in New York, 8 or 9 o’clock in
the evening. .

When I %eft my office that evening, I instructed my staff to prepare
a formal memorandum on this subject for the Secretary and send it
to New York by pouch the next morning. Hostilities, of course, had
begun before it was finished.

Probably in the light of hindsight, I should have overridden the
reluctance of the personal staff of the Secretary and made the call to
New York personally, myself, that night. I have made such calls to
other officials when I felt intelligence situations were urgent, but in
this case I did not.

In any case, it would not have made much difference in terms of
action, but at least it would not have been true—if it was true as
reported by the Kealb brothers, Marvin and Bernard Kalb—in their
book about Kissinger—that when the Secretary of State went to bed
that night “The Secretary was sure that there wouldn’t be a war.”

Gentlemen, I give this little story to illustrate how hard it was in
those years for intelligence officers to do their job, to find out what was
going on at high levels that might forecast future events and even to
communicate to the top level the findings they felt to be important.

This is the situation which I think should be remedied if it is in any
way possible to do so. Thank you very much.

Chairman Pike. Thank you very much, Mr. Cline.

Before we have questioning by the members of the committee,
I am going to ask Mr. William Parmenter of the CIA to read excerpts
from a post mortem on the intelligence performance at the time of
the Mideast war, or shortly after.
 The post mortem was done shortly after the Mideast war. These

particular documents, as of yesterday as I understand it, were top
secret, sensitive, but today they have been declassified. Correct?

Mr. Rocovin. Certain portions of the documents that have been
requested are available and there have been some deletions,

The purpose of the deletions will be apparent. I have some copies
that committee members may wish to read along with.
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STATEMENT OF WILLIAM K. PARMENTER, DIRECTOR, CURRENT
INTELLIGENCE, CIA; ACCOMPANIED BY MITCHELL ROGOVIN,
SPECIAL COUNSEL TO THE DCI, AND MAJ. GEN, HOWARD P.
SMITH, USAF, DIRECTOR OF INTELLIGENCE, U.S./EUROPEAN
COMMAND, STUTTGART, GERMANY

Mr. PARMENTER. These are excerpts from the principal conclusions
and recommendations of a post mortem done by the intelligence
community itself on its performance in the Middle East war situation
and predicting the Middle East war:

“1. There was an intelligence failure in the weeks preceding the out-
break of war in the Middle East on October 6. Those elements of the
intelligence community responsible for the production of finished
intelligence did not perceive the growing possibility of an Arab attack
and thus did not warn of its imminence.

“The inforination provided by those parts of the community respon-
sible,for intelligence collection was sufficient to prompt such a warning.
Such information (derived from both human and technical sources)
was not conclusive, but was plentiful, ominous, and often accurate.

“2. Our post mortem survey suggests there were errors of evaluation
among all producing offices. These can be attributed, in part, to atti-
tudes and preconceptions lying behind the analysis, and also to various
systematic problems affecting the analytical effort.

“Certain substantive preconceptions * * * turned the analyst’s
attention * * * toward political indications that the Arabs were
bent on finding nonviolent means to achieve their objectives and away
from indications (mainly military) to the contrary,

“It is true * * * the analyst was faced with the tremendously
demanding task of discriminating between the good and the bad in
the flow of information crossing his desk. And the machinery of
which he is a part did not always make his task easier or provide him
with systematic ways to challenge the quality of his own assessments.

“3. We preliminarily recommend: that (a) efforts be made to further
attune aspects of the collection system to the needs of the analytical
systems; (b) regular systems be established to encourage analysts to
exchange views and challenge consensus and to improve their ability
to evaluate data; (¢) the community’s warning syvstem be revamped
and the language of its issuances be designed to clearly reflect degrees
of probabiﬁty; (d) the community consider the advisability of
adopting a coherent national family of products for publication during
periods of crisis; and (¢) the community provide for continuing
assessments of the handling of intelligence during crises and potential
crises.

“4, Finally, our preliminary post mortem report has some implica-
tions for the general problem of resource allocation within the com-
munity. If it is true in this instance that the collection effort was
generally adequate but that our analytical effort was deficient, then a
program to umprove the latter will oblige us to try to augment the
quantity, improve the environment, and add to the quality of the
manpower which devotes itself to the production of finished
intelligence. This in turn might require us to find additional resourees,
and these might have to be drawn in part from other areas of cffort
within the community. :
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“I. Key questions.

““The performance of the intelligegnce community during the period
preceding the outbreak of the recent war in the Middle East has been
subjected to serious and persistent criticism. Specifically, it is charged
the community: (1) misinterpreted the attitudes and motives of the
Arabs toward each other, toward Israel, and toward the big powers;
(2) misestimated both Arab and Israel military capabilities, inac-
curately downgrading the former and excessively exalting the'latter;
(3) misread a series of political and military developments, particularly
during the summer and fall; and (4) as a consequence of all this, mis-
interpreted Arab intentions in September and early October.

“This paper addresses these charges. In the process, an effort is
made to provide preliminary answers to several key questions:

“A. Was there, in fact, an intelligence failure during the period lead-
ing up to the hostilities, and, if so, what was the nature of that failure?

“B. As background and documentation for A. (above), what in-
formation, specifically, did the various intelligence agencies receive

—(from various collection efforts) and what, specifically, did they
produce as finished, analytical intelligence during the period in
question? '

“C. If the notion of failure is indeed substantiated in the precedi
sections, the question then must be, essentially, what happened?
What, in other words, were the principal reasons for the failure, as
best we can identify at this early date?

“D. Again assuming serious shortcomings in the community’s
Eerformance, can we identify some possible remedies and in this way

elp to avoid similar problems in the future?

“II. The community’s performance.

“The problem of whether there was or was not an intelligence
‘failure’ concerning the Middle East in 1973 can be subdivided into
three primary questions:

“(1) Were intelligence analysts given enough information in time
to conclude (before October 6) that the possibility of war was suf-
ficiently serious to justify some form of warning to intelligence
consumers?

“Yes, community analysts were provided with a plentitude of
information which should have suggested, at a minimum, that they
take very seriously the threat of war in the near term.

“Though not conclusive, and, though much of it could be explained
away as signifying a rehearsal rather than a main event, data from a
variety of sources indicated in September that something very big was
brewing in both Egypt and Syria. This, together with a general
awareness (confirmed again in the spring of this year ‘“—that is 1973—')
that Sadat wished to keep his military options open, should have
Jed the analysts to assign far more weight to the possibility that
Sadat’s intentions were hostile.

“(2) Assuming that the information made available to them did
indeed seem to warrant or demand such forewarning, did the analysts,
in fact, effectively utilize it?

“No, as indicated, the assessments which appeared in various
intelligence periodicals, spot reports, and memorandums did not
sufficiently utilize the information available and consequently did
not provide a warning of impending hostilities.
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“A thorough search of the material issued prior to October 6 has
failed to turn up any official statement from any office or committee
responsibile for producing finished, analytical intelligence which
contributed anything resembling a warning, qua warning.

“There was some rather timid cautionary advice, of the sort em-
phasized below, in quotations from two assessments:

“‘We continue to believe that an outbreak of major Arab-Israeli
hostilities remains unlikely for the immediate future, although the
risk of localized fighting has increased slightly.” That is October 4, 1973.

“ ‘There are reports that Syria is preparing for an attack on Israel
but conclusive evidence is lacking. In our view, the political climate
in the Arab States argues against a major Syrian military move
against Israel at this time. The possibility of a more limited Syrian
strike—-perhaﬁs one designed to retaliate for the pounding the Syrian
Air Force took from the Israelis on September 13—cannot, of course,
be excluded.’ INR memorandum to the Secretary, September 30, 1973.

“But these qualifications deal only with the possibility of small-scale
military actions. They thus could not have served as warnings of
major hostilities even had they been far less diffident than they, in
fact, were.

“(3) If analysts did not provide forewarning, what did they offer
in its stead? Instead of warnings, the community’s analytical effort
in effect Sroduced reassurances. That is to say, the analysts in react-
ing to indicators which could be interpreted in themselves as portents
of hostile Arab actions against Israel, sought in effect to reassure their
audience that the Arags would not resort to war, at least not
deliberately.

* * * * * *

“There were many reasons why the intelligence analysis, which
reached the consumers conveyed these eventually reassuring messages,
not all of them good. But surely it will be recalled, as analytical short-

. comings are identified in this paper, that the hindsight of the post

mortem process bestows an element of wisdom which is denied those—
in this instance intelligence analysts—who must deal in foresight.-
I}l:deed, what may seem so clear now did not, could not, seem so clear
then. ~
“Still, there is- no gain saying the judgment that, whatever the.
rationale, the principal conclusions concerning the imminence of
hostilities reached and reiterated by those responsible for intelligence
analysis—were quite simply, obviously, and starkly wrong.”
[Note.—The transcript of that portion of the Mideast post mortem
which Mr. Parmenter read above was not precisely in the words of
the post mortem itself. It has been conformed to the original text by
the committee staff.] .
Chairman Pixe. Mr. Parmenter, before we .go into questioning,
would you tell me why you have omitted from your sanitized state-
ment here the actual predictions, as contained in the report from which
Kou read; that is, the DIA intelligence summary statement of Octo-
er 3, 1973? I want you to look at what the original report says and -
tell me why we should not, here in open session, hear what the DIA
actually said on October 3, 1973.
Mr. PArRMENTER. Would you help me a little, Mr. Chairman, by
referring to a page?
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Chairman Pike. It is page 3 of the report and it is about the middle
of the page following the word “thus.” '

Mr. PARMENTER. There are sources and methods here that we
will be happy to discuss in executive session.

- Chairman Pike. Sources and methods in that statement?

Mr. PARMENTER. Yes, sir.

Chairman Pike. I find that incredible.

How does that differ from the one you read on the preceding page
as far as sources and methods are concerned?

“Mr. Rogovin. Mr. Chairman, may I respond. The editing of the
documents, as requested by your chief counsel, was conducted yester-
day by others than Mr. Parmenter. The decisions made at that time
were made on the basis of the knowledge of those people. The process
of making the deletions was made so that this material could be made
available to you, and I think at this point it would be unfair to ask
Mr. Parmenter to respond to decisions regarding the reasons for
deletions that were made by other people.

Chairman Prike. Were you at tge meetings when these decisions
were made?

Mr. Rocovin. I was.

* Chairman Pike. Then I will ask you to respond to this particular
statement, which is the blandest general conclusion. It is a conclusion.
That is all it is. It doesn’t reveal any source, it doesn’t reveal any
method. It just says what the DIA thought was going to happen.

- Mr. Rogovin. In the minds of the men who were making the
deletions—and most of the material that you asked for is in unsani-
tized form and available for this hearing—in the minds of those men,
these were matters to be deleted because of sources and methods,
and I am not in a position to second-guess them.

Chairman Pike. I will ask the members of the committee to look
at the language to which I am referring. The middle of page 3 in the
document labeled, “A performance of the Intelligence Community
before the Arab-Israeli eVar of October 1973.” The quote attributed
to the DIA, quoted from the DIA intelligérice summary of October 3,
1973. And I would ask the members of the committee if anyone feels
that the reading of that particular one sentence would reveal a source
or a method. ' -

Mr. TreeN. From a reading of the sentence one could not fairly
say it would reveal & source. Nor do I think I am intelligent or wise
enoth to define perhaps some way in which it would, but it seems we
should give the Agency the opportunity, if it insists, to explain why
there might be some way that is not apparent. It is impossible for me
to determine that there is not some way in which it might be connected

Chairman Pixe. We have two witnesses here from the Agency and
I will be delighted to have them explain how the reading of that
particular sentence could reveal either a source or a method.

Mr. TReeN. Mr. Chairman, if I might say, the point is that the
explanation of the sentence could, of course, reveal that which they
don’t want to reveal. What is wrong with going into executive session
to make that determination and then come back into open session, if
you wish, or the comnmittee wishes?
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 Chairman Pike. What is wrong with it is, all we have been con-
fronted with since we started is delay and relvetance. All it would do_
would be to cause more delay. I am trying to git on the record the
performance of the intelligence community at this time, and the per-
formance can only be based on what they said.

Mr. TreeN. Mr. Chairman, may I respond?

I share Prour desire and your goals absolutely and completely. If
you are talking about a delay long enough to clear the room so they
can make an explanation, 1 don’t think that is a substantial delay
with regard to events that occurred 2 years ago.

Chairman Pike. Let’s just go into tflat a little bit. Every time we
go into executive session it takes 45 minutes while somebody sweeps
the room and looks to see whether anything is bugged.

Do you suppose, Mr. Rogovin, that you could explain the necessity
for deleting that and how that sentence would reveal a source or &
method without the necessity of sweeping this room?

Mr. Rogovin. Mr. Pike, yesterday afternoon Mr. Field asked if it
were at all possible to assist this committee by taking certain portions
of a post mortem and making them available to the public. Initially
we were asked to go through the whole post mortem and to strike
those portions that were ‘‘source-method’” problems. I indicated it
would probably go a lot easier for us and we might be able to be of
greater assistance if he would indicate those portions of the post
mortem that were of primary concern to the committee and that he
wanted to have read into the record.

~ He came back and advised us it was the first six pages and some

additional material.

We worked on that problem along with a number of other problems.
As you will recall, today’s session was originally scheduled for a
totally different topic. We went to work on Mr. Field's request

Chairman PixEe. I don’t know who is scheduling the sessions, Mr.
Rogovin, but all I can say is no one that I am aware of scheduled a
s§ssion on a different topic, and I actually thought I was scheduling
them.

Mr. Rogovin. We ought to get our instructions from the Chair
because we have gotten numerous requests and spent countless hours
with members of your staff involved 1n a procurement area.

-Chairman Pike. There is no question that we are going to have
hearings on procurement.

Mr. Rogovin. And we were advised the hearings would begin today.
As a consequence, the subpenas that were issued for requested ma-
terials were necessary because the staff had indicated to us that there
was a different time schedule. Now, we tried to come to grips with the
problem. We did the best we could at the time.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Rogovin, I hear everythinﬁ you are sayinﬁ
but you haven’t answered my question. All I am asking you is, coul
you tell us why the reading of this just plain, bland conclusion by
the DIA as to the likelihood of the outbreak of war would reveal a
source or a method?

Mr. Rogovin. I will assume that the reason for deletion was because
of the manner in which the information was secured— —

Chairman Pike. It doesn’t say how the information is secured.
This is a conclusion.

60-324—-75——2
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Mr. Rocovin. Mr. Pike, you are asking us to play games, gambling
games, with sources the Agency has

Chairman PikEe. There isn’t a source in there. There isn’t a hint of
a source in there. This is a conclusion made by the DIA.

Mr. Rogovin. This deals with capabilities and the manner in which
capabilities are obtained. I think it 1s totally unfair of you not to allow
an accurate response to be made by those who made the deletions,
rather then to bait agency representatives attempting to come to grips
with the request your cominittee has made.

Chairman Pike. What you are doing here, Mr. Rogovin, is putting
this committee in the position, in the eves of the public, of pretending
that there is something in this sentence which would reveal a source
or a method. :

Mr. Rogovin. I am only askin

Chairman Pike. All we are trying to do is tell the public what the
DIA concluded.

Mr. RogoviN. Mr. Chairman, I am only asking you for the short
period of time necessary to find out the reasons the individuals had
in making this deletion. I can’t imagine it would so up-end the com-
mittee’s activities that we couldn’t come back to this at a later time.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Rogovin, I find, as I look at what has been
deleted and what has been omitted and what has been retained and
read, differs not as to sources or methods, not as to the necessity of

rotecting the sensitive portions but also raises question as to whether
1t is in fact rather self-serving, or whether it is in fact rather damag-
ing——

Ir. Rocovin. Damaging? This post mortem starts off by saying
there was an intelligence failure. There is a very honest report that
reflects absolute failure. How can it be more damaging to the intelli-
gonce community?

Chairman Pike [continuing]. That was a conclusion, and I agree
with you. It is very damaging, and you did read it. The conclusion.
I am asking you to read a different conclusion, the actual language
of “lfhxz‘t the DIA concluded in this regard. Not one source, not one
method. '

Mr. Rocovin. Would it be unreasonable to request of the committee
that amount of time necessary to make a phone call to the individuals
who made the judgments and report back to you? This is one sentence.
We have six pages of text here. .

Chairman P1ke. I am going to make the same request as to every
single one of those.

Mr. Rogcovin. Then I think you will have to meet in executive
session and allow those who macfe the judgment to explain-precisely
what materials are reflected here. ,

Chairman Pike. All right, I will tell you what we will do. We will
now proceed with the questioning of Mr. Cline, and you are free to
go make a phone call. - .

I guess I will ask the first questions in this regard. . -

r. Cline, did we have reason to believe immediately prior—I
don’t mean “we.” Did you have reason to believe, immediately prior
to the outbreak of the Arab-Isiaeli war, that the Russians believed .
a war was coming? '

Mr. CLINE. Yes sir.
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Chairman Pixe. And you had reason to ‘believe this before the
-outbreak of the war?

Mr. CLiNE. A very short time before. About 2 days before, and
-certainly a day before.

Chairman Pige. Two days before.

Did this conclusion, or this belief on your part, get communicated to
‘the President?

Mr. CuiNe. I do not know.

S Chgirman Pike. Did it get communicated to the Secretary of
Otate -

Mr. Cuine. I think it was but I cannot say from my own personal
-observation.

Chairman Pike. Did it get transmitted to the Secretary of State
before the outbreak of the war?

Mr. Cring. It was reported in writing in ways which normally would
-get to the Secretary of State.

Chairman Pike. You prepared a memorandum, didn’t you?

Mr. CLiINE. I referred to a memorandum which was not delivered,
Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pike. Right. The memorandum was never delivered
before the outbreak.

Mr. CLiNE. But the report on the withdrawal of the advisers from
the Middle East, the Russians, was available on Thursday before war
broke out, on a Saturday, and I feel confident from my memory it
was made available to the Secretary. Certainly to the Assistant
Secretary for Near Eastern Affairs and the senior staff in the
Department. ' .

Chairman Pixe. Did any agency of the intelligence community—
CIA, NSA, DIA, the Watch Committee, any of them——predict the
outbreak of the war?

Mr. CLiNE. Mr. Chairman, prediction is a difficult word.

Chairman Pike. Did any of them say hostilities were imminent
immediately prior to the hostilities?

Mr. CrLiNg. No one said they were imminent in the week prior to

hostilities. :

- Chairman Pixe. On the contrary, did they not say, almost without
exception, that hostilities were not imminent?

Mr. CLINE. A number of statements were made discussing the
evidence and saying the conclusion was that they were not——

Chairman Pike. And is it not true that even after the war broke
out, the conclusion of one of those outfits was that the hostilities were
going to be minor? ,

Mr. CLiNE [continuing]. I have been informed some of my colleagues
had the misfortune to deliver a memorandum after the event, which
had the wrong conclusion; yes, sir.

Chaitman Pike. Mr. Stanton? :

Mr. StanToN. Was there a change in procedure that occurred in
the. administration in 1969 in the method of reporting information
from the source of intelligence gathering, to the intelligence com-
munity, and then on up to the President? Was there a change in the
procedure that might have affected the ability of the intelligence com-
munity to make a judgment to assist the Secretary of State or the
President in making a decision? .
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Mr. CuLiNE. Sir, I believe at some point in 1969 or shortly after-
ward—certainly before 1973—such a change in procedures had been
instituted. That change involved prior clearance of intelligence report-
ing at the White House before dissemination in other areas of the
Government, including other intelligence agencies.

Mr. SranToN. Were there any instances, Mr. Cline, where intel-
ligence material was passed, once it was gathered by NSA; directly
to the White House, or directly to the Secretary of State, without
passing through channels so it could be assessed by the intelligence
community?

Mr. CLINE. Yes, sir.

Mr. StanToN. And what is your judgment as to the impact of
that change? Did it aid and assist in judgment-making, or did it
detract from judgment-making? -

Mr. Cuing: I believe that it made a very serious impact, adverse:
to the efficient workings of the intelligence community. Because the
advantage of having a coordinated interagency analytical and report-
ing system is to be sure that all of the available intelligence can be:
looked at by the same group of people, weighing one piece of evidence:
against another and trying to reach the best possible judgiment..
Obviously, if a group so charged does not have all of the intelligence,
or even if they are simply uncertain that they have all of the intel-
ligence, their findings are handicapped.

Mr. StantoN. Wasn’t this change in procedure instituted by the
Se(}:lretg?ry of State, Dr. Kissinger, in order to get information directly
to him ’

Mr. CLine. Well, no. I believe, sir, this change was instituted earlier
than September 1973, when Dr. Kissinger became Secretary of State.
I think it stems from sometime toward the early part of the administra-
tion, and that the orders came from the White House, not from the
State Department. -

Mr. StantoN. Thank you.

Could you tell us the impact of what the intelligence community
gathered, in a general way, in the Nixon-Kissinger Mao Tse-tung
conversations in terms of establishing foreign policy in this country,
and having an understanding of foreign policy?

Mr. CwiNe. In 1971 and‘1972?

Mr. Sranron. That is correct.

Mr. CuiNe. Well, I can speak largely for myself. I didn’t know
anything about it. I saw nothing of those records. It is my impression
that fow, if any other, officials in the State Dcpartment were given
access to the record of those discussions.

Mr. StanToN. Do you believe that there is a basis or a way for the
American people to be able to support foreign policy in terms of its
relationships with powers such as China?

Mr. CuinNe. Sir, I am quite‘clear in my mind that certain discussions
are sensitive to the success of the negotiations and should not be pub-
licly revealed, but I believe that the substance of those discussions and
the details of verbal agreements must be investigated by responsible
officials who are expert in the subject matter, and their views should

- be.heard and quite possibly be made public.

ayr

"Mr. STANTON. Thank%ou.
Chairman Pixe. Mr. Treen.
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Mr. TreeN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Cline, I really appreciate your presentation this morning. I
have just a couple of questions which are general in nature.

At page 4 of your statement, if you will refer to that, sir, you state
in your second recommendation that the professional corps of senior
public servants should be brought into the process of policymaking and
decisionmaking, “not only to contribute light and clarity to this
process, but to enable them subsequently to explain” final policies to
appropriate members of the news media, to Members of Congress and
to the interested public.

Would you identify to what level you refer when you say “profes-
sional corps of senior public servants’’? In other words, quantitatively
how far down could we go in this? .

Mr. CuINE. In considering what we are now considering, this rather
important and high-level matter, sir, I should think the spread should
not be very great. I certainly think officials of the level of an Assistant
Secretary of State should be included and other agencies as well in
the State Department, and I think that the expert—selected expert—
members of the staffs of bureaus and assistant secretaries should also
be informed in accordance with the principle of *need to know’’—their
bei!}l) able to contribute something to the understanding of the
problem.

If you force me as an intelligence officer to make an estimate of how
many people I am talking about, I am talking about, on an important,
sensitive subject, about 50 or 100 people.

Mr. Treen. I think in response to Mr. Stanton’s question you
alladed to the fact or mentioned that you recognized that some
secrecy may be important in negotiating agreements or treaties.

With respect to the negotiations leading up to the partial recognition
of mainland China, there was a great deal of secrecy at that time. I
was rather surprised we could keep the venture into China a secret
as long as we did. It had some reassuring effect on me anyway. I am
not sure I would have agreed to the policy, but assuming it was right to
do what we did, do you recognize the importance of that information
being limited to a very small number of persons?

Mgr. CLINE. Mr. Treen, I believe it should have been limited to a
small number of people but not so small as it was in fact limited, and
I have rather specific reasons for suggesting that, at least some of
which T would be happy to volunteer in open session—the main one
being that I believe if some senior officials in the State Department
had been aware of these negotiations in 1971, that they would have
found some way to prevent the shock to Japan, our long-time ally
which caused a great deal of diplomatic difficulty for us, when they
were caught by surprise by the President’s announcement in July
1971.

I also think, and as a matter of fact I remember writing at the time
when I did find out about it, that we should immediately begin to
concern ourselves with the diplomatic posture of India because it
seemed to me India would be alarmed at our change and would be
inclined to come closer to the Soviet Union as a result. And you may -
remember that in August or so, I believe in that year, a treaty was
formed between India—approved between India and the Soviet
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Union. In other words, I think there were more consequences of this:
act, assumin.i it was totally correct, as you phrased the question,
which could have foreseen if a few more people had been worrying-
about our policy and its consequences and the situations in the world,.
rather than just preserving the secrecy.

Mr. TreeN. Again without suggesting whether I think the move
was good or the policy right, you would agree, though, that informing
the Japanese at the proper levels of what we were doing would hold
forth some risk of disclosure?

Mr. Cuing. I think you will agree any time a second person is.
informed of a secret there is an additional risk.

Mr. Treen. Particularly if it is a foreign nation, would you not.

Chairman Pike. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. CLINE. Mfr experience with the Japanese Government indi--
cates at the top level they are very responsible. I believe the Prime:
Minister was Mr. Sato, whom I know personally, and I do not believe:
he would have exposed anything given him in confidence.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Dellums?

Mr. DeELLuMs. With regard to the 1973 Middle East crisis, I’
would like to raise a few more general questions.

As I understand, you believe Mr. Kissinger’s simultaneous occupa--
tion of the National Security Council chair as well as his role as
Secretary of State hampers the flow of intelligence information. Is.
that an accurate assumption of your position?

Mr. CLiNgE. That is a fair paraphrase of what I said.

Mr. DerrLums. Should there be an abselute prohibition of anyone:
holding both jobs in the future in this country? :

Mr. CLiNE. In my opinion there should be a prohibition of these two-
vital jobs being held by one person. This has nothing to do, of course,
with the personal capabilities of Dr. Kissinger. It stems from the simple:
fact that the highest level of our national security and foreign gohcy
decisions is the National Security Council, where in effect the Secre--
tary of State and the Secretary of Defense argue out with the Assistant.
to the President for National Security Affairs positions which are
designed to influence the President and let him make a final decision.

If two of those three key jobs are held by the same person, I fail to
U{lderstand how what I would consider an adequate dialog can take

ace. _

P Mr. DeLrums. Is this country at this present moment suffering
from a form of personal diplomacy that holds close the information
that comes from high-level discussions?

Mr. CuiNE. It certainly is, and I would only like to qualify that
agreement by saying that, as I agreed with other gentlemen on the
committee, of course high-level negotiations deserve a certain amount
of secrecy and a certain protection at critical times; but I believe in
recent years and in fact preceding the Republican administration—I
think in the Johnson years also—there was an increasing tendency to
close off the details of such negotiations, even from those officials in
the U.S. Government who could have helped insure that the negotia-
tions were a success and that the agreements being discussed were
careful and prudently worked out.
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Mr. DeLLums, Does the community regularly receive information
from Presidential and Secretaf{v of State high-level diplomatic discus-
sions? If not, is this a Nixon-Kissinger phenomenon?

Mr. CLINE. Let me try to answer very carefully, Mr. Dellums.

The intelligence community does receive information about many.

negotiations, The higher the level of negotiation, the less they receive,
The more important the negotiation is, therefore, the ﬁass they
receive.
. If the negotiation is conducted personally by the President or by
his Assistant for Security Affairs, in the 1969-73 period which I have
been speaking of, the output was almost zero from such negotiations.
I believe that this condition was exaggerated under the Nixon-Kissinger
system, although others could have been criticized in the past for
similar procedures, but not nearly so comprehensive or systematic as
in the Nixon era. . - ‘

Mr. DeLLums. Now, Mr. Cline, regarding the Mideast sitvation in
1973, in general did the 40 Committee take full measures such as.
ordering U-2 flights or taking other surveillance to be sure we
plg?sely monitored the situation that we obviously had some interest
in

The second part of the question is, what were the shortcomings of
the 40 Committee’s action?

Mr. CLINE. I am sure you and the chairman will appreciate answer-
ing the question in any detail might go into our methods of intelli-
gence, which I certainly would not like to do except in executive
session. _

Chairman Pixe. I will simply say, Mr. Cline, this committee shares
with you a desire not to harm tﬁre intelligence community on real
sources and methods.

Mr. CriNe. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate that.

The reconnaissance program of the United States, including U-2

- flights and similar flights, is approved normally by the 40 Com-

mittee of the National Security Council. I believe those kinds of
flights are important enough in some cases that they should get very
high-level attention because of the possible risks to our foreign policy.
think that my conviction in the last 2 or 3 years of my service
in the Government—that is, in the early seventies—is that the
members of the 40 Committee and presumably the President—
though I cannot speak about that form personal knowledge—did not
give sufficient attention to the need for close reconnaissance of critical
forei policy situations, or dangers of hostility outside of the major
possible adversaries like the Soviet Union and Communist China.

In other words, in the Mideast, which you are discussing, my recol-
lection—and, of course, you should ask people to examine the record
in detail—is that there were probably some gaps in our coverage of -
what was developing in that area at the various times of crisis in the
Mideast, which should have been filled by a greater support for this
ie{aconnaissance effort in the State Department and in the White-

ouse.

Mr. DeLLums. Thank you.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Murphy.

Mr. Mureay. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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‘Mr. Cline, from your testimony today and from the questions that
have already been asked you, and your answers to the same, I think
the bottom line can safely be said to be that we really have got a one
man show in Dr. Kissinger in our foreign policy and now it seems to
be equally true in our intelligence-gathering activities.

You have trouble reaching the good doctor on the telephone in
New York with vital information the day before an invasion in the
Middle East is to take place. You are buffeted by some assistant and
Kissinger doesn’t get that information. We also have information that
the Soviets informed Dr. Kissinger at the highest level concerning the

-October 6 war, that Mr. Sisco knew of this but the rest of our intelli-
gence agencies were not privy to this conversation.

Then we have books being written about the good doctor by chosen
news people who are privileged to ride with him and eat with him and
be privy to all these conversations.

I think this is a pretty dangerous situation. We have one or two
people concerned with the real vital intelligence of this country.

ow, we have seen three or four fumbles, to borrow from our great
President Nixon who liked to refer to foreign policy questions in
football terms. They fumbled the Middle East war and they fumbled
the. Cyprus crisis. They had intelligence there and they didn’t make
use of it. Additionally, they fumbled the negotiations with Turkey about
opium-growing resumption. It seems to me that this whole intelligence
community, with the billions of dollars we are spending on it, ends
up with two or three people who make the final decisions and receive
the most sensitive of all information. The rest of us are kept in the
dark and are handed press releases that are self-serving.

How would you assess that comment?

Mr. CLiNeE. Mr. Murphy, I wouldn’t want to edit your remarks.
Perhaps you have stated it a little boldly. .

Mr. Murpay. I think we are talking about pretty bold possibilities
and consequences, causes and effects.

Mr. CuNE. Sir, I think you are discussing a very important and
serious situation. I think, to put it very simply, it is the constriction
of the policymaking process, the poﬂtical process by which this
Government arrives at crucial decisions, to a very narrow sphere.

Mr. MurprY. And probably at the narrowest point of that sphere
and maybe not even connected thereto is the Congress which is
charged with the responsibility of overseeing the purse strings of this
country and, goodness knows, we are the last to find out what is
going on.

Mr. CuiNE. I certainly do not think that one man or two men or.
even a dozen men should make crucial decisions without being sub-
jected to a process whereby it is insured that they are up to date and
aware of the intelligence relating to the decision they are making

Mr. MurprHY. Now we are being treated to the frosting. Because
we are starting to ask some hard questions about our intelligence
commuvnity and about these fumbles, 1t is said that we in the Congress
are meddling in the internal affairs of others. But, from the track
record here and the score card, I would think we are long overdue {or
meddling in some of Mr. Kissinger’s activities and the country will
be better off if the Congress wakes up and starts doing something
about it.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.




651

Chairman Pike. Mr. Kasten,

Mr. KasTeN. The reports we have received seem to focus on the
failure of analysts—the lower level people, esFecially the DIA
peoEle——and its seems possible that the whole problem is not the fault
of the anallysts, but maybe the problem is in a different structure.

I guess 1 want you to respond in terms of the process of reporting
intelligence and the structure and how this works.

N Isn’t it true that a number of pieces of vital intelligence were not in

.. the hands of the “Watch Committee’ because in fact that intelligence
had been compartmented and all the members of the Watch Com-
mittee weren’t cleared to receive certain kinds of intelligence? Is that
generally true at the time before this war?

Mr. CLINE. Yes, Mr. Kusten, that is generally true. I am not aware
in detail of just-which pieces of intelligence were available to every

erson in the process, but that was the general situation. What the
intelligence people called ‘‘compartmentation,” the separation of
availa%)ility of information to compartments of the Government,
is always important, but it was exaggerated and the movement of
intelligence back and forth between these compartments, and even to
a large number of people in them when they needed to know—it
became very constricte({) in the period we are discussing.

Mr. KasTEN. That problem of compartation—isn’t that a classifi-
cation problem that really should be dealt with at the very highest
levels and not a problem that would be the responsibility of the
working level analysts?

Mr. Cuing. I think that is right, sir, and let me qualify or suggest a
change in the way you put that proposition. It is not purely a matter-
of classification; it is a matter of policy and attitude towards the
distribution of information to responsible officials.

If the assumption is, as I was trained over 30 years, that in in-
telligence, like other information, the information should be made
available to people who have a need to know it—in other words, who
can use it to the advantage of the Government—then you tend to make
a positive effort to get it to where it nceds to be used.

When the attitude at the top level of the Government changes—let
it be sure no information gets to anybody unless we are sure we want
them to have it—then I think we have turned the process on end.
While I have put that in a very exaggerated way, I think the attitude
tengieél to become more like the latter proposition in the 1972-73

eriod.

capor P Mr. KasTeN. During this same period of time there were a number
g of high-level diplomatic interchanges that were not available to the
Watch Committee. Is it true that this failure was as important as the
failure of any work done by the analysts—in other words, in your
opinion is the diplomatic material just as important as the material
that would come from the intelligence sources, or would you give it
a different weight?

Mr. CuinE. I give it a very important weight. A diplomatic dis-
course, while often veiled and hard to interpret, is the bread and
butter business of international relations and I think any intelligence
officer feels he must be aware of what all important officials are sayin
to each other before he tries to analyze it in the light of such additiona
technical intelligence as he has. I don’t want to say one is more
important than another, You have to have both.
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Mr. KasTEN. The policy and attitude that has been established by,
you said, the people at the very top levels, specifically those estab-
lishing this poﬁcy and attitude in the Government? The President?
The Secretary of State? Who specifically is establishing this policy
and attitude?

Mr. Cuine. I believe in the period that I am speaking of, which is,
as I sag, 1971, 1972, and 1973, that policy was clearly being pressed
upon the rest of the Government by the spokesmen for the President
in the White House, and the White House official who normally passes
on the President’s wishes to the intelligence community is the Assist-
ant to the President for National Security Affairs. Hence the evidence
that that was the White House attitude came from that office.

Mr. Kastexn. Evidently as a result of some of the failures there were
some people who were replaced or changed.

General Smith, is it true the only people fired or reassigned as a
result of our failure in this particular intelligence effort were three
working level DIA analysts? Or were there other people who were
changed in assignment?

General SMitH. Mr. Kasten, if I may give you just a little back-
ground on that, I would like to explain exactly what did happen.

The 6th of October the war began, and on approximately the 25th
or 26th of October I decided that I needed to change some members
-of my team. These three people were not fired. They remained in DIA.

Two of them remained within my DIA organization. However, I
felt I could bring in some people from other parts of the organization—

eople who had been fighting a real live war in Southeast Asia, had

own the importance of photography, communications intelligence
and such—to help bring a little more familiarity with a hot war into

the Middle East situation. So I moved these three people out and I
brought other people in.

I might say that what has been said so far is that none of my
-analysts during this 6 months prior to the 6th of October were able
to say with certainty that a war, a large-scale war, was going to break
-out. They constantly said, “There are movements of troops; there are
movements of armored forces; there are movements of aircraft and
radars.”

However, they had been seeing this going on for 7 years, since
the 1967 war, and they had seen the same pattern repeated over and
over by the forces, by Mr. Sadat and by the President of the Syrian
Republic, and by the Israelis; and they slowly became attuned to
these repeating cycles of shows of force and training exercises. So the
fact is, the information concerning the placement of the forces had
been sent out to all the people in the field, everyone in the intelligence
organization, in the operatiors organization, knew where these forces
were. :

However, my analysts felt because of the failure of the Egyptians
to decisively beat the Israelis in 1967, they would continue not to be
able to win a war should they start it in 1973.

We actually made the judgment that if a war were to occur, the
Israelis would win. The f]act is, a warning of an impending attack
frequently is knowledge of what the intentions of the enemy were.
My analysts in DIA, just as the analysts in other organizations, were
not able to decide what the real intentions were because they had
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seen these movements over and over before and they felt, boecause of
the 1967 operations, the Egyptians and Syrians would not do more
than a hit-and-run attack or a small type operation such as that.

Now, this is not a monolithic organization or monolithic distribution
of information. In the European Command, where I am now stationed,
in April of 1973, the Director of Intelligence in Europe said in a
message to me that he felt some type of conflict would break out in
the Middle East between the Egyptians, Syrians and Israelis in the
next 6 months. As a matter of fact, he was able to perhaps place his
forces on a somewhat higher state of warning than we had done in
the United States at that time. But no one was really able to say
gmrebwas going to be an outbreak of large scale war on the 6th of

ctober.

When I moved these people, I did not fire them for failure to cor-
rectly assess the information.

Mr. KasTEN. You didn’t fire them at all; you just reassigned them?

General SxaitH. I moved them, yes.

Mr. Kastex. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Milford.

Mr. Mivrorp. Mr. Cline, I would like to congratulate you for the
first portion of your statement and your recommendations to this
committee concerning the thrust of our effort.

Like you, I hope the committee will place its main emphasis to-
ward examining the present weaknesses in our intelligence system
and in trying to eliminate those problems rather than dwelling on
past mistakes. -

Having been a professional weather forecaster for some 20 years,
I can assure you there is a vast difference between forecasting and
hindcasting. Weather forecasting to my mind is not unlike effective
intelligence work. Both require careful gathering of reliable data, a
systematic analysis of that data, and finally the drafting of a forecast,
or a conclusion. If we are to improve either the science of meteorology
or our intelligence effectiveness, we must constantly seek to improve
the system 0% data-gathering, analysis and conclusions.

Even the most rank amateur weather forecaster can do hindcasting

‘with 100 percent accuracy but the best professional meteorologist
-can only make it about 87 percent of the time.

So, like you, I hope we will dircct our efforts primarily toward our
present system and ways of trying to improve it rather than dwelling

on our mistakes in the past.

Thank you for your statement.

Mr. CLinE. Thank you, Mr. Milford.

Mr. Chairman, I was sure somewhere in this country there was
someone who would understand the difficulties of being an intelligence
officer. I hadn’t thought about the weather forecasters.

Chairman Pike. If the gentleman from Texas would just yield so
I could respond to your comment, I would simply say, if we approach
87 percent, we would all be delighted.

Mr. Mivrorp. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Hayes.

Mr. Hayes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Cline, do you feel there might be some element of mistrust on
the part of the Secretary of State, of the vast operations in intelligence,
and that may be one of the reasons for the very closely held informa-
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tio(;a t'l?mt you describe, both in your article and in your testimony
toda

M¥ CuineE. Sir, I don’t think I could say what goes on in Dr. Kis-
singer’s mind. That is a mystery. Although I have known him and
been a friend of his for a long time, I can’t claim to penetrate.

However, I would say in the period we are discussing, the President
and Dr. Kissinger were both very much concerned about what they
considered unfortunate leakage of information out of the Govern-
nlllent to the press and that they made every effort to try to prevent
this.

I suspect this had relatively little to do with the intelligence coin-
munity, and in due time we found out it had more to do with the whole
Watergate problem; but they were distrustful of the leakage of
information.

I would like to answer your question that way rather than speak
to any particular group of people.

Mr. Haygs. In the light of certain intelligence collapses from 1959
on—the most notorious being the U-2, the Bay of Pigs, and Tet—the
subject we are talking about today—the Arab-Israeli conflicts in gen-
eral, and the intelligence failures involved there, do you think from
those very obvious things and from all the other subsidiary failures
that you discussed with staff, for example, that you have come across
in your experience, that there might very possibly be a very broad
scale leak within our intelligence community?

Mr. CuiNE. Every experienced intelligence officer will refuse to say -
he is sure there is not a high-level penetration of our system. All I
can say is, in 30 years’ experience of having people look, they have
never found one. Until Mr. Agee wrote a book about CIA, there wus
not even an intelligence officer who could be called a defector.

Mr. Haves. Do you know what a mole is?

Mr. CrLinNe. I do know what a mole is. I can see you are a spy
fiction fan.

Mr. Haves. How about Philby? Wasn’t he one of the top three or
four people well known to the British public and to the intelligence
community?

Mr. CuINE. That is correct.

Mr. Hayes-What is the possibility here?

Mr. Cuing. I think the possibility is rather limited or at least I
think it was rather limited in my period in intelligence because of
the high morale and the high sense of public service that I observed
almost uniformly in our intelligence services in the fifties and sixties.

I am not co confident about the future simply because of the
lambasting which intelligence agencies have had in the public, which
tends to make people a little down in the mouth.

Mr. Hayes. II)‘heir morale stayed up in spite of the enormity of the
failures?

Mr. CLiNg. Yes, sir. I was hoping I would get an opportunity to
say that you reeled off a rather interesting catalog of failures. You
didn’t mention any successes.

Mr. Haves. Of course there were some. I understand that.

Mr. CrLinNE. I think the morale is sustained by the fact that you
are doing a hard job pretty well.
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Mr. Hayes. To use your medical example, it is sort of like examining
a man with brain cancer and telling Eim, “Your brain is in bad
shape, but I want to tell you ?'our feet are in good condition.”

Mr. Cuing. It will probably help anawer your question if I say
that, as f'ou know, we can’t talk about most of our. successes because
they will then become failures, but the one that we all talk about
constantly, probably boringly, is the early detection of the Soviet
missiles in Cuba in 1962. -

I had the honor and privilege of taking that first report to the White
House and my photographic interpretation people were the real
heroes of that episode. :

That was a success which in my view paid a million times over
for the intelligence community. .

Mr.-Haygs. This is perhaps the place to mention this: You have
frankly taken the responsibility for not having overridden the person-
nel surrounding the Secretary of State in 1973, but why do you think
you didn’t go ahead and act on your own instincts and override those
members oF the entourage?

Mr. CriNE. Well, self-analysis is probably the hardest thing to do.

Chairman PikEe. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. CuiNg. I have in the past done exactly what you describe.
I remember calling Dr. Kissinger in California in 1970 to tell him that
the Russians were cheating on the cease fire agreement in the Sinai
Desert then. I guess I did not do it because of the increasing. con-
striction of the control of information and policymaking in 1973 and,
frankly, my dismay at the probable results—in terms of the structure
of government and his appointment as Secretary of State while
retaining the position of Assistant to the President in the National
Security Council.

Chairman Pixg. Mr. Johnson. 5

Mr. JounsoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. ‘

Mr. Cline, I offer these questions not in the spirit of criticism, but in
recognition that we have to get as much information on the record as
we can, to make it available to other Members of Congress, to try to
determine what should be done with respect to this in!%rrmation.

I would like to direct your attention to the breakdown of the evalua-
tion prior to the war and what sometimes we call the prior exercises
excuse, which was alluded to by General Smith.

We can’t go into some, but there were significant differences in
indicators and I would like to bring those out for the record through
your. testimony if you don’t mind. ‘ L

There were alert mechanisms of which we were aware which were
indicative of the coming war, is that correct?

Mr. CLiNE. ‘There were some evidences in the last few days which
to me seemed to be pretty good indications that war was very likely.

M1. JounsoN. I am talking about an alert mechanism which the
Egyptians had used as early as September 26. Are you aware of that?

r. CLINE. Sir, I really prefer not to spetify the sources from which
I drew that conclusion.

Mr. Jounson. I will try to stay away from sources and methods.

There is no secret about the fact we were aware of additional
military units close to the front on both sides, is that correct?

Mr. CLiNE. That is common knowledge.
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Mr. Jounson. It is common knowledge that we were aware of a
call-up of the military personnel by the Eg)ipt,ians, which was un-
precedented and described as unprecedented. Is that correct?

Mr. CLing. I think that was in the press, yes, sir.

Mr. JounsoN. There were also cancellations of leaves which were
unprecedented on both sides. Isn’t that correct?

gIr. CLINE. I am not sure they were unprecedented, but they were
noted as being on a large scale.

Mr. Jornson. More than a week prior to the actual war there was.
8 very tight communications security system inaugurated by the
Egg}'rptians which was unprecedented.

) . CLINE. There were changes in procedure; yes, sir.

Mr. JounsoN. There was a major evacuation of Soviet personnel
from Egypt and Syria, I think starting on October 3. :
* Mr. CuInE. That is right.

It seems to have been partly the 3d and gartly the 4th. We were
all aware, certainly by the morning of the 5th, that something major
had changed in the evacuation plans for dependents in both of those

" countries.

Mr. JounsoN. Would it not also be fair to say that, short of having
rivy information as to the intentions of the Egyptians and the
yrians, that we were pretty well convinced in our own minds there

would not be an attack and therefore we disregarded all this ac-
cumulation of evidence? -

Mr. CLiNE. Sir, I am having some difficulty in answering a few of
the questions that have been raised here because I do not entirely
agree with the post mortem evaluation which my friend, Mr.
Parmenter, has presented. It was drafted after I left the Government,
although it was on material with which I was very familiar. 1
personally think it exaggerates the failure of the analysts. Analysts

_are never certain, as several gentlemen have said, what to conclude.

I believe if they present evidence for the attack and the evidence
against attack accurately, they call attention of senior officers to
the fact that some serious problem exists with regard to interpreting
this evidence and they do not exclude any interpretation, they are
doing a pretty useful job. '
* Mr. JonnsoN. They point out their capability exists and that is
probabg the end of what they can do.

Mr. CLiNE. Unless something is totally conclusive, you must make
an inconclusive report. L ~

Until the last day or two—as I told you, I expected an attack since
the preceding May, but I didn’t know when. You almost never know
when something is going to happen. You wait until the evidence
comes in and by the time you are sure it is always very close to the
event. So I don’t think the analysts did such a lousy job. What I
think was the lousy job was in bosses not insisting on & new prepara-
tion at the end of that week. ‘

In previous times the National Intelligence Estimate which has
been written in May and which was a good estimate for the time,
was out of date and in previous times we would have prepared a
special National Intelligence Estimate on the specific question, what

oes this new evidence mean.



7%

York and who is in Washington.

657

There was no request for such a paper and no effort to write one. -

I now think I probably should have dug my heels in and said, “Let’s
use our machinery; let's get it ‘togl?ther. I don’t care who is in New
he intelligence community should

address itself to this problem.”

~——That was not done. What this post mortem is doing is digging out

the miscellaneous reporting of everybody’s files and saying it didn’t
add up to much.

Well, miscellaneous regorting never adds up to much. There were
good forecasts in there, but there were bad ones. The truth is—and
this is that point I tried to make earlier this morning—the system
wasn’t working very well and the reason the system wasn’t working
very well is that people were not asking it to work and not listening
when it did work. ‘ ‘

- Chairman Pike. Mr. Lehman.
Mr. LeamaN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
- Dr. Cline, do you think our intelligence is less objective than you
would like it to be because of the intelligence community’s close ties
to our diplomatic department, its involvement with the diplomatic
Brocess, and the use of many ex-State Department people in its ranks?

o you think because of this, perhaps our intelligence analyses are
too supgortive of, and biased toward our diplomatic processes?
~ Mr. CLiNE. I must remind you I can not speak about today, I can
only speak about a period some 18 months ago. At that time I think
the answer was definitively no, that the process, the analytical process
was not being destroyed because it was infiltrated by diplomats or
being pressed by diplomats. - -

I think the analytical process, as I have just said, wasn’t bad.
I think the people in it were very good. What I am concerned about
was, that process being mobilized to address itself objectively to the

""keK,lquestlons.

r. LEaMAN. Perhaps what I should have said is, a process being

mobilized to address itself to the key question.

Mr. CrLinE. I would say the process was not properly so mobilized.
~ Mr. Leaman. Then it was not as objective as you would have
liked to have seen it be?

Mr. Cuine. Consequently, the objective interpretation was not
made available. Mostly, it ssmply wasn’t written. . '

Mr. LeamaN, Along the same lines, do you think perhaps that
the close connection of our intelligence community to the various
military branches tends to bias our intelligence estimates in favor of
American equipment versus enemy equipment and any new equip-
ment, or perhaps even overrates the potential American military
effectiveness? : - '

Mr. CuiNg. I don’t think that is true. I think the strength of our
intelligence community system when it worked at its best was the same
strength that the effect exists in our whole system of government.
'thl)xere were checks and balances to bring out the truth and suppress
the bias. o
" It is natural our military intelligence agencies would concentrate
on military problems and in some cases perhaps exaggerate the impor-

" tance of them. In the same way the State Department is apt to exag-

gerate the importance of diplomatic things.
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Mr. Leuman. T am talkin;ﬁ about the effectiveness of the American
military equipment versus other military equipment.

Mb{ Cringe. I thought you were talking about the intelligence

roblem.
P I think intelligence was provided which made it possible for our
military equipment and military program to be reasonably responsive
and accurately reflective of the needs at the time. ,

Mr. Leasman.. I am asking one question and the answer is coming
back in another waY.

Mr. CuiNge. Could you restate your question?

Mr. LeamaN. Do you think if the Israelis had been told there was a
90 percent chance of hostilities that they would have mobilized?
- Mr, CruiNE. Yes, I do. In fact, I think if we had not been ve
busily dissuading them from mobilizing they would have mobilized.

Mr. Leaman. If they had mobilized, do you think the Arabs
Egyptians, and Syrians had an alternative plan not to cross the canal
in this event? Is there any way you could assume any such thing, as
the Japanese had an alternate plan before Pearl Harbor if their cover
was blown? . C

Mr. CLiNg. I rather doubt it. I think they probably would have
attacked anyway—the Arabs—but I believe they would have had much
less success than they did, had the Israelis not been so intent on
persuading us they were not starting the war.

Mr. LEamaN. In other words, what you are saying is, even if you
knew about it you couldn’t have stopped the war but you could have
had a less catastrophic situation there?

Mr. CLiNE. I believe that is corrett, sir.

Mr. LEEMAN. You made a statement that you think we have
the best intelligence system in_the world. I don’t argue with that,
but that is a positive statement. Why do Kou say that?

Mr. CLINE. I say that because I think that we organized a system
which did bring & very high quality of people, not only from our
Federal bureaucracy, from the State Department and the Defense
Department, but from our universities, from our research institutions
in the public domain; and because of their concern about.internatienal
danger, we put them to work, putting their wisdom together, bringing
together the best knowledge and wits in the country to deal with what
in those years we all considered & very grave danger and one which
required a saerifice of any independent, personal ambitions we had to
p‘lllic service. I believe that is the kind of intelligence service wé had.
I do not believe the KGB has that kind of service and it is the only
reail/}y massive intelligence system in the world except. ours.

r. LEaMAN. They knew and we didn’t. -

Chairman PikE. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mz, Field.

Mr. F1eup. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Cline, we have heard this morning how a number of pieces of
intelligence that were very important did not get to the Watch Com-
mittee which, as I understand it, is a subcommittee of the U.S.
Intelligence Board. In fact, the Watch Committee has the respon-
sibility for alerting our Government of any major crises, such as a
war. Specifically, we have heard today how some NSA intelligence—
which could potentially have been some of the most informative
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intelligence on the outbreak of war—was not given to the Watch
Committee because of technical problems in transmitting it quickly
enough to the Watch Committee.

We haye heard how some CIA information was not given to the
Watch Committee because of classification problems.

You have mentioned that perhaps Dr. Kissinger had information
which was-withheld because he believes very strongly in secrecy and
heavy classification. '

We have heard how some lower-level analysts thought there might
be war, but their superiors didn’t back them up when the issue went
to the Watch Committee.

My question to you is, if this information had been able to get
through to the Watch Committee, would the Watch Committee, in
your opinion, have been able to predict the war?.

Mr. CriNE. This is a hard one, Mr. Field, to answer. It, of course,
depends on the date. I think if the Watch Committee met on Thurs-
day or Friday, as I think they actually intended to do, they might
have reached the same conclusion 1 did.

Mr. Fiewp. It wasn’t a lack of information, but rather the process
did not do what it should do, which is to be able to alert people to
these situations?

Mr. CuiNE. The process certainly prevented the reaching of that
conclusion.

Mr. FieLp. At the upper levels.

Mr. CuinNe. That is right. I cannot predict what the Watch Com-
mittee would have done had they had additional pieces. I am not sure
exactly what they did have.

Mr. Fiewp. I would like to put this in perspective. In other words,
there was a failure. I would now like your opinion, from your experi-
ence in the State Department. It is my understanding, from the post
mortems, that the main reason war broke out was because President
Sadat felt that war might be necessary to break the diplomatic stale-
mate. So therefore if we had been able to predict this war, could we
have perhaps encouraged Israel, our ally, to have made some diplo-
matic move which might have prevented war?

Mr. CLiNE. We certainly could have taken that step to encourage
them. What the outcome would be of course depended on the step
and the circumstances. I think it would be useful—I am trying to
answer the spirit of your question—for our senior officials to be
aware of the danger and to take diplomatic measures to try to defuse it.

Mr. Fienp. The cost of this intelligence failure is therefore the
cost of the war. Now, again, this is not an academic interest we have
in predicting these things, because the cost of the American people—
wouldn’t it be fair to say—is the cost of rearming Israel during and
after the war? -

Mr. Cuing, I think that is probably true, and I think it brings out
the point I was trying to make in answer to a previous question.
Intelligence, if it is Weﬁ done and deals with important situations, is
invaluable and there is no substitute for it at any price.

Mr. FieLp. Would it be your understanding, also, that the Arab
oil boycott was a result of the hostilities, which could have been
avoided had we been able to alert our officials?

Mr. CuiNe. That is my opinion.

60-324—75—3
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Mr. Fiewp. I have figures here that the Arab oil boycott cost us
direotly in this country some $20 billion. That was the immediate
impact. We are still paying for it every time we drive up to a gas
pump and pay 65 cents a gallon or 70 cents a gallon for gasoline.

We have experienced untold lost man-hours from people in gas lines.
We had children waiting for schoolbuses in the morning darkness.
These %re the costs of the intelligence community’s failure. Is that
correct ,

Mr. CuiNk. I think that is a fair deduction. If we could have taken
successful diplomatic action to prevent the war it would have brought
untold benefits to us, even in terms of dollars and cents, as you put it.

Chairman Pike. I would like to tell the members of the committee,
it is the Chair’s hope that the committee will now vote to go into
executive session. It is the Chair’s intention, when and if we go into
executive session, to ask for a further vote on releasing the text of
those items as to which I had a discussion with Mr. Rogovin earlier,
and I mean releasing them today—but not before we vote on it,
obviously.

We will be pleased to hear Mr. Rogovin on the subject.

Mr. Treen.

Mr. TreeN. Mr. Chairman, I move that the committee go into
executive session.

Chairman Pike. The clerk will call the roll.

The CLErk. Mr. Dellums. :

Mr. Derrums. No.

The CLerk. Mr. Hayes.

Mr. Hayes. Aye.

The CLErk. Mr. Lehman.

Mr. LEHMAN. Aye.

The CLErRk. Mr. Treen.

Mr. TRegEN. Aye.

The CLErk. Mr. Kasten.

Mr. KASTEN. Aye.

The CLERK. Mr. Johnson.

Mr. JoHNSON. Aye.

The CLErRk. Mr. PIKE.

Chairman Pike. Aye.

By a vote of 6 to 1, the committee goes into executive session.,

V\;; will meet at 1:30 this afternoon.

[Whereupon the committee adjourned to 1:30 p.m. of the same
day, to reconvene in executive session.]
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WITHHOLDING OF CLASSIFIED INFORMATION BY
| THE PRESIDENT '

FRIDAY, SEPTEMBER 12, 1975

HovuseE oF REPRESENTATIVES,

SeLECT COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:20 a.m., in room 2128,
Rayburn House Office Building, the Honorable Otis G. Pike [chair-
man], presiding.

Present: Representatives Pike, Murphy, Hayes, and Johnson.

Also present: A. Searle Field, staff director; Aaron B. Donner,
general counsel; and John L. Boos, counsel.

Chairman PikE. The committee will come to order.

The House Select Committee on Intelligence issued a subpena for
certain documents, very frankly, at this time I am not sure o} the de-
gree to which we find that the agencies are in compliance because I

nd that the names of the documents change from time to time and
a})parently between the date of the Arab-Israeli war and the date
oh the dCyprus situation the names of some of the documents had
changed. : :

Is Mr. Lord of the National Security Agency here? Mr. Lord, I
would simply like to ask you whether there was no summary put out
by your agency on the dates July 19, 1974, and July 20, 1974.

Mr. Lorp. As far as I know t{lere should have been, unless that was
on a weekend, : -

_ Chairman Pike. No, the 19th was a Friday. The 20th was a Satur-
day, but the 21st was a Sunday and I notice there was a document on
Sunday the 21st. But I find none for either Friday, the 19th, or Satur-
day, the 20th.

r. Lorp. There would be none for Saturday, there should be one
for Kriday. '

Chairman PIkE. In view of the fact that that is the day before the
invasion, that obviously would be a hiIghly significant document for us,
We do not have it in our possession. It is not covered-by the letter of
transmittal from the general. I would ask you please to find that
document for us.

Our witness today will be Mr. William Hyland, who will summarize
this situation brie g}land then we will question all of the witnesses.
You may proceed, Mr. Hyland. ,

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM G. HYLAND, DIRECTOR OF INTELLIGENCE
AND RESEARCH, DEPARTMENT OF STATE

Mr. Hyranp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Before proceeding I
would like to introduce Mr. Rex Lee, an Assistant Attorney General
from the Justice Department, who would like to make a statement on

- behalf of the witnesses from the executive branch. .

(661)
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Chairman Pige. On behalf of all the witnesses from the executive

branch? - '
- Hevpyp. Ygs, sir. :

Chairman Pike. Mr. Lee, I'm very interested in your presence.
I was told at 10 o’clock that you would be here and would wish to
make a statement. Who asked you to come?

Mr. LEE. I am appearing here this morning on behalf of the execu-
tive branch.

Chairman Pike. Who asked you to come?

Mr. Leg. The Counsel for the President.

Chairman Pix% Who is the Counsel for the President?

Mr. LEg. Mr. Buchen. ‘

Chairmen Pike. Mr. Buchen asked you to come. When did Mr
Buchen ask you to come? '

Mr. LEk. I would say yesterday afternoon about 6 o’clock.

Chairman Pike. Did the President ask you to come?

Mr. Leg. It is my understanding that through Mr. Buchen——

Chairman PikE. Did the President ask you to come?

Mr. LEg. Not personally, sir.  °

Chairman Pike. Did anyone of higher authority than Mr. Buchen
ask you to come? '

Mr. Leg. Mr. Buchen informed me that he was acting on behalf
of the President.

hCl??airman Pike. Did he show you any written documentation of
that!

Mr. Lek. No, sir.

Chairman Pike. So Mr. Buchen has been named, as I understand
it, by the White House to act as their counsel in all matters involving
intelligence. '

Mr. LeE. It is my understanding that he is Counsel to the President.

Chairman Pike. Is that his title? You were with the Attorney
General’s Office.

Mr. Lee. I am an Assistant Attorney General; yes, sir.

Chairman Pike. Did the Attorney General ask you to come?

Mr. LEE. Yes, sir; he did.

Chairman PikE. Did he ask you to come at his instigation or because
you went to him and said you had been requested to come?

Mr. LEE. There was a request that came to the Attorney General
from Mr. Buchen at the White House.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Buchen phoned the Attorney General; is
that correct?

Mr. Leg. That is my understanding; yes, sir.

Chairman Pike. All right, you may make your statement, Mr. Lee.

STATEMENT OF REX E. LEE, ASSISTANT ATTORNEY GENERAL,
CIVIL DIVISION, JUSTICE DEPARTMENT

Mr. LEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My name is Rex E. Lee.

I am an Assistant Attorney General, and I appear this morning on

behalf of the executive branch. We understand that this committee

yesterday, acting in executive session and over the protests of repre-

sentatives of the Department of State, the Department of Defense,

and the Central Intelligence Agencg, voted to declassify and release
S

to the public and it did in fact subsequently make available to the
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ublic materials propetly classified under law. Thése materials had
een provided to the committee ds classified docaments pursuant to
its requests. The materials released by the select committeé
concernéd—— , ,
Chaifmédn Pixe. Mr. Lee, before you go on furthet, did you write
this statement? , _
Mi. Lig. In substantial part; yes; sir.

o __ Chairitiah Pixe. Whert did you get your information, Mr. Lee?
m,. You welts not here yesterday. You don’t know what happened yester-

£

T

day.

K/Ir. Lm’:,’i‘havt is correct. _

Chairman Pike. How could you write the statement?

Mr. LEg. I obtained my information from other peoplée. .

Chairman Prke. We were in executive session, Mr. [i,ee. Who told
you what happened in our executive session?

Mr. LiE. Kmong others; Mr. Mitchell Rogovin.

Chairman P1ke. Mr. Rogovin, under what authority do you release
informstion obtatied it vur exectitive sessions? -

TESTIMONY OF MITCHELE ROGOVIN, SPECIAL COUNSEL TO THE
DIRECTOR OF CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE

Mr. RogoviN. Mr. Chairman, I am counsel to the Director of
Central Intelligence. He is my clieht. I ddvised my client at the con-
clusion of yuesterday’s executive session of the vote of the committee
and whit 1 cofisidérbd to be thé impict of the committee’s deécision.
He was aware during the day because as you know we were in com-
xr;uh‘ication with hbim with respect to specific items that were asked
of us.

Chairman PIkE. So you deem it dll right for the executive branch
to make public that which happens in the legislative branch of
Government, but you deéni it wrong for the legislative branch to make
anﬁhin}% public; is that it? '

r. Roaovin, I have never been under any restriction that I was
aware of as an attorney in representing my client that would preclude
me from disciissing the events of 4n executive session with a client.

Chairman Pike. It seems to me, Mr. Rogovin, that you are violat-
ing our Rules, the rules of the House of Representatives. We will
continue to hear Mr. Lee, but I would like to make it very clear that
this security is not a one-way street. The whole concept that the
executive branch can say anything that the Congress does 1n executive
session is wholly &lien to me.

Mr. MurprY. Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Murphy?

Mr. Murpny. I would like to get on the record a chronological
history of what Mr. Rogovin sdid after the executive session and to
whom he said it.

The CIA is your client, Mr. Rogovin. That does not necessarily make
the Counsel to the President your client. I would like to find out
from the Assistant Attorrey G)eneral exactly who told him to come
here today, exactly who prepared that statement, who was in the
room at the time and who typed it, because it deals with what tran-
spired here in execulive session. The executive branch is not going to
have this thing both ways with the legislative branch of the Govern-
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ment. You come in here and bug our rooms, you throw us out for 45
minutes and yet you feel free to go out and tell anybody and every-
bolt\lg you want whatever you choose. You were not here yesterday.

r. Chairman, I resent it. I want a chronological history of every-
thing that took place. And I want to find out whom Mr., Rogovin
talked to. R

Chairman Pike. All right, I think that is fair, before we go any
further. Let’s just-have you describe, Mr. Rogovin, the chronological
order of what took place after ﬁou left our executive session; an
executive session of the House of Representatives yesterday.

Mr. Rogovin. I will be happy to, Mr. Chairman. I will describe for
you the various people I spoke with, but I will not describe the advice
I gave to my client.

Chairman Pi1kg. On the assumption that the client-counsel relation
is R/xl‘ivileged, is that it? _

r. RogoviN. That is -correct. At the conclusion of the session
yesterday—— . - ,

Mr. MureHY. You will tell us, though, if you talked to anybody
other than your clieat, right?

Mr. RoGgovin: I-will tell you who I spoke with but not necessarily
the nature of the conversation. ‘ C

hClé:}izman PikEe. The privilege doesn’t extend to anybody other than
the ST

Mr. Rocovin. I appreciate that. I believe at 4:15 we were still in
session. At approximately 4:30 the executive session concluded. I then
stoad outside and listened to your press conference regarding the
events of the executive session,

Chairman Pike. Did you find any misrepresentation of fact in
my press conference?

r. Rogovin. 1 am not aware of any.

Chairman Pige. Thank you.

Mr. Rogovin. Let me roll back a moment. Before stepping out
I believe I did speak with Mr. Colby. '

Chairman Pike. Before stepping out of here?

Mr. RogoviN. During the session. If you will recall there were a
number of requests that you made for making certain materials
public. I called Mr. Colby and we discussed on a secure line in the
anteroom off the hearing room, your requests. I advised him of
what was going on—that the committee was involved in the declassi-
fication of documents by vote, that the declassification was going on
with proxy votes being exercised

Chairman Pike. Would the Eroxy votes have made any difference
in the outcome, Mr. Rogovin? Let’s be honest.

Mr. Rogovin. I am not aware if I am allowed to divulge the vote in
public sescion,

Chairman Pixe. You told Mr. Colby that proxy votes were bein
exercised. Did you tell him they would not have made any difference?

Mr. Rogovin. I told him what the vote was so he could figure
that out. The reason I highlighted the proxy vote was because I
considered use of proxies an impossible way to go about declassifi-
cation.

Mr. Hayes. Mr. Chairman, I am going to object to the continua-
tion in public session of the disclosure of closed sessions. I am not
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ready to waive what I voted for yesterday—that is going into ex-
ecutive session—at least not at this stage. -

Chairman Pike. I'frankly don’t féel that way. I think you are on
the wrong track, Mr. Hayes. Once again I think the public has the
right to know that the executive branch freely discusses within itself
what happens in congressional executive sessions and finds not the
slightest problem with security there; but it gets outraged if in their
presence Congress acts to declassify anything.

Go ahead, Mr. Rogovin.

Mr. Rogovin. I advised Mr. Colby of the events of the executive
session and indicated to him that I thought this was a matter that
ought to be discussed, not only with Mr. Colby, but with Counsel
to the President. It was arranged that I would go up to see Mr. Buchen
after the executive session.

Chairman PikE. About what time?

Mr. Rogovin. Probably about 5:15. - -

Chairman PigE. In other words, you went right from here to the
White House?

Mr. RoagoviN. That is correct. With me were Mr. Andrews, Counsel
for DOD, and Mr. Parmenter, who had been a witness during the day
from the CIA. '

Chairman Pixe. Was Mr. Andrews present at our executive
session? '

Mr. Rogovin. Yes, he was and he is here today. Mr. Hyland was
with us but I don’t believe he stayed for the meeting. Mr. W{lderotter,
from Mr. Buchen’s staff was present, Gen. Brent Scowcroft was

resent. Colonel McFarlane was present. Tom Lattimer from the

epartment of Defense was present and Seymour Bolten from the
CIA was present. There then ensued a conversation regarding the
declassification of the documents.

Chairman Pixe. So at this time you told these other people who
were not your clients what had happened in the executive session of
the committee?

Mr. RogoviN. Mr. Chairman, my client is the Director of Central
Intelligence. He advised me to speak with the Counsel to the President
and those who make up the community. _

Chairman PikE. This is perhaps & very small matter, but is your
client the Director of'Central Intelligence or is your client the Central
Intelligence Agem’?‘r?

Mr. Roaovin. The Director of Central Intelligence, Mr. Chairman.
I took his request to mean that I was to discuss the matter of yes-
terday’s declassification of the classified material with those within
the community who were involved in questions of classification
and those who were involved with requests by this committee to
turn over the materials.

Chairman Pike. Proceed.

Mr. Rocovin. That meeting lasted until probably 6:15 or 6:30.
At that time Mr. Buchen in my presence made a phone call to the
Assistant Attorney General in charge of the Civil Division, Rex Lee,
and it was agreed there would be a further meeting this morning at
8:30.

Chairman PigE. So the phone call was directed to Mr. Lee, not to
Mr. Lee's superior, the Attorney General.
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l\c/{r. Rocgovin. That is the only phone call T was aware had been
made.

(ghairman Pike. Mr. Lee, doesn’t that conflict with what you told
me?

Mr. Lee. No, sir; Mr. Buchen also made a phone call to Mr. Levi.

Chairman Pi1ke. Was that phone call made subsequent to the
phone call to you?

Mr. Lee. It may have been. _

Chairman Pike. So you were put on the job directly by the White
House before the Attorney General was notified, is that it?

Mr. Lek. I had a contact that I think may have been prior to the
time the Attorney General was notified.

Chairman Pike. All right, go ahead. You may proceed, Mr.
Rogovin.

Mr. Rogovin, I then proceeded to Central Intelligence Head-
quartets and further discussed the mafter with Mr. Colby. I believe
I left my office at 8 o’clock or 8:30 last evening:-

Chairman Pike. Where did you go when ﬁou left your office?

Mr. RogoviN. Mr. Chairman, I went to my home.

Chairman Pike. You did not, in other words, have dny further
communication with Mr. Lee?

Mr. Rogovin. Not until about 8:20 this morning.

Chairman Pike. Then what happened at 8:20 this morninﬁ?

Mr. RoGgoviN. At 8:20 this motning Mr. Lee and I discussed the
subject matter of his statement.

Chairman Pike. What do you mean you discussed the subject
matter. Had it been written or hadn’t it?

Mr. Rogovin. There was a draft.

Chairman Pike, Prepared by whom?

Mr. Rogovin. I do not know, Mr. Chairman. I assumed it was
by Mr. Lee.

Chairman Pike. All right; is that satisfactory for your purposes,
Mr. Murphy?

Mr. Murpny. We don’t know who Mr. Lee talked to. We have
established who Mr. Rogovin talked to.

Chairman Pike. How did you prepare the draft, Mr. Lee, if you
only talked to Mr. Rogovin? '

~. Mr. LEg. Mr. Jim Wilderotter came to my office last evening.

Chairman Pike. Who is he?

Mr. LEe. A member of Mr. Buchen’s staff.

Chairman Pike. Did he give you the facts?

Mr. Lee. He gave me what })10 told me was his understanding of
the facts.

Chairman Pike. He gave you some hearsay which he had obtained
in what capacity? How did he get the facts?

Mr. LEg. I was not told at the time, Mr. Chairman. )

Chairman Pike. You don’t know how this hearsay got to him. Did
you ask him where he got the facts that you put in your statement?

Mr. LEe. I am not sure, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pixe. How can you present to this committee a state-
ment, the facts for which you don’t even know the source?

Mr. Lee. Because at the time the original draft of the statement
was prepared, I knew that this morning I would be meeting with
people who were present at the meeting. ‘



..

e
o

oy, ™

667

Chairman Pike. So somebody unknown provides you with facts
as to which he may or may not have a right to have and you accept
them and prepare a draft on the assumption that someone who may
have a right to have them later will go over the draft, is that it?

Mr. LEe. I knew we would be talking to Mr. Rogovin this morning.

Chairman Pike. That had already been set up last night. How
did you know you would be talking to Mr. Rogovin this morning?

M);'. LeE. Because Mr. Wilderotter told me. "

Chairman Pixe. Who is he again?

Mr. Lee. He is on Mr. Buchen’s staff. -

Chairman Pike. He doesn’t represent the CIA?

Mr. Lee. I am not aware who he represents, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. MurpHY. How about your conversation with Mr. Rogovin
this morning?

It is your statement that you prepared something with somebody
from Mr. Rogovin’s staff. Does that gibe with what he told you this
morning? .

Mr. Lee. I believe it does, Mr. Murphy.

Mr. Murpay. What do you mean you believe it does? Would you
come here and make a statement before this committee and not know
whether or not that statement was in compliance substantially with
what was said here yesterday in executive session and what was asked
for or subpenaed?

Mr. LEE. To the best of my knowledge there were not any factual
changes in the substance of what was drafted last evenirg.

Mr. MurprHaY. Then the fellow you talked with had pretty good
information and he was not here yesterday, was he?

Mr. LEE. As far as I know he was not here yesterday.

Chairman Pixke. He was not here, but somebody has been “leaking”’
information, '

Go ahead, Mr. Lee, with your statement.

Mr. LEe. The materials released by the select committee concerned,
among other things, certain foreign communication intelligence activi-
ties of the U.S. Government.

The committee chairman also advised the representatives of State,
Defense, and——

Chairman Pike. Mr. Lee, you say it revealed certain foreign
communication activities of the United States. Is that your language?

Mr. Lee. That is what I am advised, Mr. Chairman. '

Chairman Pike. Did you look at the language of what the com-
mittee released?

Mr. Lek. I did not.

Chairman Pike. You are sitting here making a statement, saying

" that we have released language relating to the communications

activities of the U.S. Government, and you did not even look at the
language we released.

Mr. LEe. At the time the statement was originally drafted—I did
see a copy of the document this morning. 1 have not read it in its
entirety.

Chairman Pike. Bless your heart.

Mr. Murphy. .

Mr. MurpHy. Mr. Lee, do you kiow if permission was given by
this committee to you directly to discuss this with Mr. Rogovin or
anybody else, including Mr. Buchen or his assistant?
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Mr. LEE. No, I did not.

Mr. MurprrY. You have no evidence orally or written giving you
consent to be privy to this information, have you?

Mr. Lee. No. -

Mr. MurprY. Mr. Rogovin, did you have any permission, written
or oral, from this committee to discuss this information with Mr. Lee
this morning?

Mr. Rogovin. Mr. Murphy, the matter that was discussed this
morning was the matter that the chairman disclosed to the public
yesterday. We are not talking about classified information; as far as
this committee is concerned, it declassified it yesterday by its vote.
That is what the issue is-all about—four words that were declassified
by the committee chairman and the committee.

Mr. MurrHY. But we are talking about testimony taken in execu-
tive session.

Mr. Rocovin. There was no discussion of testimony. :

Mr. MurpHY. You were talking about an executive session with
Mr. Lee this morning or yesterday.

Mr. Rocovin, I showed Mr. Lee the exact language.

Mr. MurpHY. My question is, have %rou discussed any testimony
taken in executive session with Mr. Lee .

Mr. Rogovin. I don’t think I did.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Rogovin, you just said you showed Mr. Lee
the exact language and Mr. Lee said he didn’t read the exact language.

Mr. Rogovin. I pointed to four words here. He misspoke. He saw
those four words. -

Chairman P1ke. You know it is kind of funny. You insist that
Mr. Lee come and make this statement this morning and then you
sit there and correct his statement for him.

Mr. Rocovin. Ask the witness, Mr. Chairman, as to whether he
saw the four words.

Chairman Pike. I will ask the question I want to ask but I really
do think it is kind of humorous that you have to keep correcting
your witness.

Go ahead, Mr. Lee.

Mr. LEe. Mr. Chairman, I did not state I had not seen any part
of the document.

Chairman Pikg. Of course you didn’t. You stated that we had
released foreign communication intelligence information and 1 asked
you whether you read the language that we had released and you said

Go ahead.
Mr. LeE. I misunderstood the question, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Pike. Sure. :
Go ahead. -

Mr. Leg, The comumittee chairman also advised the representatives
of State, Defense, and the CIA that it was his position
Chairman Pike. The committee advised that it was its position.

Mr. LEe. The committee chairman, that it was his position that
the select committee possessed the inherent right to declassify any
materials classified by the executive branch and that the select com-
mittee would continue to exert that inherent right in ite sole discretion.

Chairman Pike. Did you ask whoever told you this whether they

had read the rules of our committee?

.
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Mr. Leg. No, I did not.

Chairman Pike. Have you ever read the rules of our committee?

Mr. Lek. I have not.

Chairman PIke. Do you know that the rules of our committee
specifically provide for this?

Mr. Lee. I was informed this morning that the rules as interpreted
by the chairman——

1Chairman Pike. No, not as interpreted by the chairman—th
rules. :

Mr. LEE. I was informed of this rule this morning.

Chairman Pike. Thank you.

Mr. Lee. We object strongly to the unilateral and unprecedented
action of the committee in declassifying sensitive information furnished
to the committee by the executive branch. The successful and efficient
conduct of the work of reveral congressional committees depends upon
the receipt by those committees of classified information which has
consistently been delivered to those committees on the understanding
that the integrity of the classification would be maintained. The action
of the committee yesterday stands as a sharp departure from the
traditional manner of handling classified information.

Chairman Pike. What is the traditional manner of handling clas-
sification, Mr. Lee?

Mr. LEe. As I understand it, it is that classified information is
delivered to the committee for its own use in something of a parallel
to an in-camera inspection; that is, solely for the committee’s legisla-
tive use.

Chairman Pike. Who may declassify information, Mr. Lee? You
are representing the Attorney General. Who in America may declassify
information?

Mr. LEE. As specifically provided by a number of statutes, this
may be done by the executive branch.

hairman Pike. And it is your position that the legislative branch
of Government is not a coequal branch of Government &s far as declas-
sifying information is concerned?

Ar. LEE. Coequality doesn’t enter into it.

Chairman PixE. As far as declassifying information is concerned?

Mr. LEE. It is simply that this is not a legislative function.

Chairman P1kEe. You say the legislative branch of Government has
no right whatsoever to make anything public that the executive
branch of Government does not want public. Is that your position?

Mr. Lee. That is our position, insofar as classified information is
concerned. In addition, Mr. Chairman, in this particular instance; as
to classification, Congress itself has not made the determination that
declassification should be a legislative function. That question would
arise if Congress had made the determination but it is our position that
that is not a legislative function under the separation of powers.

Chairman Pixe. So what you say is that in this great democracy
one branch of Government and one branch of Government alone may
decide what is secret, and one branch of Government and one branc
of Government alone may decide what is not secret. That is the posi-
_tic?m of the Attorney General of the United States of America, is that
1t '

Mr. LEE. There is one modification to that {)rinciple. “Under the
Freedom of Information Act declassification following an in-camera
inspection pursuant to that act may be accomplished by a court.
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Chairman Pike. The judicial branch of Government now has the
‘right to declassify information, is that correct? _

Mr. Lee. That is what the Freedom of Information Act declared.

Chairman Pike. But the legislative branch of Government alone
is prohibited from ever saying that anything should not be secret?

r. LeE. It is our position that that is not a legislative function.
I should also point out, however, that the legislative branch has
never taken it upon itself, nor has it given to any of its arms the
authority to declassify as it has to the judiciary in the Freedom of
Information Act; and indeed the responses of Congress to this issue in
the Case Act and the Freedom of Information Act are to the position
that this is an executive function with the one narrow limitation in
the Freedom of Information Act giving courts also that power. I
should Boint out that the power of judicial review, a review of the acts
of another branch of Government, is a traditional function under the
separation of powers, of the judicial branch. N

Chairman Pixe. How do you think Congress could ever exercise °
any oversight of any branch of the Govermnent if the Congress could
never declassify anything which that branch of the Government
wanted to keep classified?

Mr. Lee. Let me say first, Mr. Chairman, that our immediate focus
is'not the question of what Congress may do, but the question of what
this committee may do, because Congress has never authorized this.
In addition, what we have here is a classic confrontation or a classic
problem of the competing needs of coordinate branches of Government
1n carrying out their responsibilities.

%Chairman Pike. There, for the first time all day, I agree with you.

.Mr. LEE. On the one hand the legislative branch has need for
certain information in the carrying out of its investigative and legisla-
tive responsibilities. On the other hand, in maintaining national
security and foreign relations interests, the executive branch has the
-need for security in certain instances.

Chairman Pikge. And Congress has no function in the national
“security?

Congress is nothing but a rubber stamp as far as national security is
concerned?

Mr. Lee. Of course not, Mr. Chairman, but if I may finish the

oint I was making, these two interests of the executive on the one
ﬁand and the legislative on the other hand necessarily on occasion will
conflict. The constitutional accommodation that has traditionally
been made between congre.sional committees and the execiitive
branch—and one which we feel has worked well and one whose con-
tinuance we would urge—has been the delivery of classified documents
and I will start from the premise that they are sensitive, for the
committee to treat as classified documents—that is to say, to examine
for its own purposes and not to release to the public. It is the declassi-
ﬁgatvion of the materials and the release to the public to which we
object.

&hairman PIkE. You are familiar with the Gravel case?

Mr. LEE. Yes, your honor—yes, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pike. I am Mr. Chairman, but I am not your honor.
‘The Supreme Court held what in the Gravel case?

Mr. LeEe. Under the law the disclosure of classified information
when published under the aegis of the speech and debate clause




671

~ Chairman PikEg. In thé course of his official duties?
~~ - Mr. LEe. Yes; was not criminally punishable. We are not taking
the position— B
Chairman PikE. You are not taking the position that wé are
" criminals, but you are taking the position that you are not going to
tell us anything? '

Mr. LEE. W% are taking the position that we feel that this necessary

~accommodation between the responsibilities of the executive and

e legislative branch, that has traditionally been followed, suffered
a serious breach in the use of the classified information in an improper
manner, and we are asking for a return to a traditional approach.

Chairman Pixkg. If it is your position that we may never disclose
information, how can we carry out our responsibilities? _

Mr. LeE. The same way, Mr. Chairman, that for decades other
committees in Congress V

Chairman Pixge. That is exactly what is wrong, Mr. Lee. For
decades othér committees of Congress have not done their job, and
vou have loved it in the executive branch. You tell us that Congress
has been advised of this. What does that mean? It meéans the executive
branch comes up and whispersin one friendly Congressman’s ear
or another friendly Congressman’s ear, and that is exactly what you
want to continue, and that is exactly what I think has led us into
thé mess we are in. _

Mr. Murpny. Mr. Chairman, usually the whispering has been
done after the fact has been accomplished.

Mr. RogovIN. Mr. Chairman, may I be heard on this subject?

Chairmah Pike. Not at the moment. This is the witness you
insisted on putting on. Please go ahead, Mr. Lee. '

Mr. LEE. I would simply point out, Mr. Chairman, with regard
to that matter, number one, that it i3 not Congress that has made
the determination that a congressional committee should declassify.
Indeed, the pronouncements of Congress in this area, both in the
statute and legislative history, are contrary.

Chairman EKE Are you saying that the rules of the House of
Representatives are not an act which should be honored?

Mr. Lee. I was not aware, Mr. Chairman, that the rules of the
House gave a congressional committee the authority to declassify
classified documents.

Chairman Pixe. You were not aware of that?

Mr. Lee. That is correct.

w» Chairman PikE. Did you ask anybody?

“a_ Mr. LEgE. I have the impression, and I don’t know if it was because
I asked—in the meeting last night or this morning—specifically that
_question or not, but that was my impression. ‘
“"Chairman Pi1KE. Are you aware that the rules of this select com-
mittee of the House specifically provide that we shall, first of all,
be bound by the rules of the House and, second of all, specifically
provid(f that we may dispose—well, we may do exactly what we-did

esterday.

X:Mr»rLEE. I was told that the rules of this committee do permit
declassification; yes. :

Chairman P1xe. Are you of the legal opinion that the rules of this
committee in any way violate the rules of the House?

Mr. LEE. Not the rules of the House necessarily, Mr. Chairman.

A
T, ———
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Chairman Pike. You have not even read the rules of the House,
have you?

Mr. LeE. That is correct. .

Chairman Pixe. You have not even read the rules of this com-
mittee. -

Mr. Lee. That'is correct. I am saying they violate the policies of
the Congress as expressed in their statutes and in the legislative history
of the statutes and also the constitutional statutes of separation of
powers. Continuing with my statement—— )

Chairman Pike. I am going to interrupt you there. Have you read
the resolution of the House wﬁ.ich created this committee?

Mr. LEE. No, Mr. Chairman, I have not. _

Chairman Pike. So how on Earth can you say that we are violating
the rules? : ‘

Mr. LEe. The rules to which I refer, Mr. Chairman, are not the
rules of the House nor the rules of this committee, nor the resolution
that created this committee, but rather the statutes the Congress
has_enacted as reflected both in their language and in the legislative
history of those statutes and_also the principles of separation of powers
as incorporated in the Constitution of the United States. :

Chairman Pike. Mr. Lee, I can only say that the resolution of the
House of Representatives, which created this select committee, does
go into this issue. I would really suggest that before you come up here
and tell us what the law is, you ought to read the resolution which
created this committee.

Go ahead.

Mr. Lee. In addition, the release of classified information such as
the committee has done, and has stated it will continue to do, causes a
serious and irreparable—— -

Chairman Pixe. When did the committee state that?

Mr. Lee. This again, Mr. Chairman, is what I was told.

Chairman Pike. That is more of your hearsay. |

Mr. Lee. This causes a serious ang irreparable harm to the national
securit;iy and foreign relations of the United States. Finally, the com-
mittee’s action is contrary to the expressed policies of Congress con-
cerning the handling of classified information. I refer to the Case Act
and the Freedom of Information Act. The committee’s action is also
inconsistent with the purposes of and policies of several statutes
enacted by the Congress to prevent and penalize disclosure of properly
classified information except as authorized by the executive branch.

The constitutional question raised by the committee’s action is a
most serious one. The executive branch has endeavored, in a spirit
of comity and cooperation: :

Chairman Pike. Where did you get that information?

-Mr. Lege. Mr. Chairman, over the years——

Chairman PigE. You are not talking in relation to this committee.
You are talking about over the years. Do you have any idea of the
difficulties that this committee has had in getting information?

Mr. Lek. I am informed, Mr. Chairman, ‘that there was a letter
request that was delivered earlier this week. Subsequent to the letter
request, there was oral advice that there was to be some modification
of that letter request. There was then a subpena with an approxi-
mate 2-day return time. That subpena was complied with, but there
was some question between the chairman——
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Chairman Pike. Are you sayihg‘the subpena was complied with?

Who told you that?

Mr. Lee. Mr. Wilderotter. - »

Chairman Pike. All I can say is your information is not only hearsay
but it is wronE. Go ahead.

Mr. Lee. The executive branch has endeavored, in a spirit of comity
and cooperation, to work with the Select Committee on Intelligence,
but it cannot accept this unprecedented action, which, in our view, is
an unconstitutional act. The Congress is vested with the powers to

- legislate and to oversee the laws passed by it, but this action of the

committee is not a legislative act, nor is it oversight. It is a vote by a
single committee to review and overturn an executive act, and, there-
fore, beyond eny power vested in it.

In view of the position expressed by the committee to our represent-~
atives yesterday, the President’s] responsibilities for the national
security and foreign relations of the United States leave him no alter-
native but to request the immediate return of all classified materials
previously furnished—— , A

Chairman PikE. Would you repeat that phrase?

Mr. Lee. The President’s responsibilities for the national security
and foreign relations of the United States leave him no alternative but
to request the immediate return of all classified materials previously

furnished to the committee.

Chairman Prke. Did the President make this request?
Mr. LeE. The President made this request through his counsel.
Chairman Pike. Do you know whether the President, himself,

made this request? . .
Mr. Leg. Mr. Chairman, 1 did not personally discuss this with the

President. :

- Chairman Pixe. Did you discuss it with the third-hand person to-
whom you talked, Mr. Wilderotter? Did Mr. Wilderotter say to you
that the President had ordered the return of all classified information
given to this committee—— :

Mr. LEE. The answer to that question is “Yes.”

Chairman Pike. So the President wants the return of all classified
information given to this committee. Go ahead. .

Mr. LEE. And to direct all departments and agencics of the executive
branch respectfully to decline to provide the select committes with
clagsified materials, including testimony and interviews which dis-
close such materials, until the committee satisfactorily alters its

position. :
Chairman Pike. Satisfactorily alters its position? What did the
President say he wanted the committee to do?
Mr. LeE. Once again, I have not discussed this personal%. .
Chairman PikE. %Vhat» were you told third-hand that the President

wanted this committee to do? L
Mr. Lee. What I was told and the thrust of our position, Mr.

Chairman, is )
Chairman Pike. Now who told you this, Mr. Wilderotter, again?
Mr. Lee. And Mr. Buchen. .

Chairman Pike. They told you they want the committee to alter
its position. Would you just tell me what they want the committee

to do?
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Mr. Lee. To follow the same course that has been followed in other
contexts with congressional committees in honoring the classification
of classified documents, using them only for the limited purposes of
the committee and its work and not declassifying by unilateral com-
mittee action and releasing the material to the publec.

Chairman PikEe. In other words, the executive branch is telling this
committee of the House that it may not continue to operate?

Mr. LeE. The question of continuance ofvg_ﬁeration, Mr. Chairman,
is a judgment that you will have to make. What we are saying is that
there was a breach of the classification that occurred when the material
was unilaterally declassified by the committee and released to the
public. Under those circumstances we have found it necessary to take

. this posture. I should add that we regret the committee’s action and

the subsequent necessity of this resdponse. We would prefer the rela-
tionship of constitutional accommodation and cooperation that exists
between the executive branch and other congressional committees.

Mr. Hayes. Mr. Chairman, may I ask, what information do you
have about unilateral release? How much of the material released was
unilaterally released, and how much was done bilaterally between the
committee and by .agreement with the parties here yesterday? Do
you have information about that? '

Mr. Lek. I understand——

Mr. Hayes. From whom do you understand?

Mr. LEe. Mr. Rogovin. I understand, Mr. Hayes, that most of the
material that was released was pursuant to agreement and, of course,
we have no objection to that. What we do object to, and the uni-
lateral aspect, was the declassification of certain material as to which
the action was not bilateral but was unilateral.

Mr. Hayves. Does your understanding go to how much was bi-
laterally agreed upon and how much was unilaterally extended to the
public by the committee?

Nflr. LEE. I understand the extent of the unilateral action was four
words. : )

Mr. Hayes. Four words and no more than that?

Mr. LEe. Yes, Mr. Hayes, but we don’t measure these matters in
terms of numbers.

Mr. Haves. So we do want to make it clear, and we are on the
record, you do understand that much, Is that correct?

Mr. Lee. That is correct, but the even greater concern, Mr. Hayes,
is not only these 4 words, or had there been 4, 6, or 800, but rather the
policy, and the question as to what the committee’s action might be in
the future as to classified information that has been delivered and that
might be requested in the future. That is our Freater concern,

éhairman PikeE. I would just like to state for the record that it is
the executive branch of the Government and not the legislative branch
of the Government which has revealed the fact that it was four words.
This immediately is going to cause all the media in the country and
all of the intelligence operations in the Nation to say, “Which four
words?” Thereafter, I don’t know whether the executive branch of the
Government in their unilateral capacity will pinpoint the particular
four words for the benefit of all of the world’s intelligence-gathering
operations or not; but I just think it is useful to have 1t on the record
lt) at tlﬁis was mentioned by the executive branch and not the legislative

ranch. '
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Mr. Johrison?

Mr. JounsoN. Thank you very much. How we voted yesterday is
still a matter of committee secrecy, so the questions I ask should not
be interpreted or should not be reflective of anything other than my
desire to probe your argument a little further.

You say that the committee did not violate any criminal statute by
its action yesterday?

Mr. Lege. That would be my view because of the Gravel case.

Mr. JounsoN. And didn’t violate any civil statute?

Mr. L. Because of the operations of the speech and debate clause,
I would think not.

Mr. JounsoN. That would be my interpretation. So if the commit-
tee didn’t violate any statute, what we have is an arbitrary determina-
tion by the executive branch?

Mr. Lee. Not at all. We are not here seeking to advise that there
has been either criminal or civil violation by the committee; rather
that there has been a breach in the understanding that has tradi-
tionally been followed that we think is based not only on congressional
action but also on constitutional principle.

Mr. JonnsoN. But an understanding is not law. You would agree
with me on that point? Past tradition is not law?

Mr. Lee. What I said is it is based on constitutional principle and
that is certainly law; yes.

Mr. JounsoNn. If we get only to the Constitution, we talk about
legal argument?

ng. LeEe. And also the policy though not expressly dealing with
this particular matter of declassification—the consistent policy of
Congress has been to vest declassification in the executive rather
than the legislative.

. er.?JOHNS'ON. You are not seriously arguing, are you, that policy
is law

Mr. LEe. No, but I would think, Mr. Johnson, in working out——

Mr. JonnsoN. I am trying to see your legal argument. If your
argument is that policy in the past is law which is binding, you should
sa{{so. If it isn’t, admit it, and let’s get to the constitutional argument.

r. LEE [continuing]. What I am saying is that in order for this
committee to have the authority to declassify, there must be a statu-
tory basis for it. There is not a statutory basis for it and indeed the
fronounqements of Congress have been to the contrary. That is what

am saying.

Mr. Jonnson. That is your policy argument. Now let’s go to the
Constitution.

Mr. Leg. It is more than that, because it goes to the absence of
authority in this committee to declassify.

Mr. JonnsoN. There has been no civil or criminal violation,

Mr. Lee. That is correct.

Mr. JonnsoN. So you are saying we have to have & positive author-
ity to do something when there is no negative prohibition?

Mr. Lee. Noj;so far as the authority of this committee to declassify
is concerned, the answer to that question is ““Yes.”

Mr. JounsoN. Would you say that is rather an unprecedented
situation?

60-324—76-—4
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Mr. Lee. Not at all. This committee is certainly bound by both the

- authorization of Congress and by constitutional principle.

Mr. JornsoN. The rules of the House?

Mr. LEE. The rules of the House, also.

Mr. JornsoN. The resolutions of the House?

Mr. LEE. Yes; but the resolutions of the House in and of themselves
cannot override a principle of constituticnal law.

Mr. Jounson. All right; now we are getting back to that finally.
What is the constitutional principle that the committee has violated?

Chairman Pikg. And where in the Constitution is it found?

Mr. MurpHY. Whete is it set forth?

Mr. LEE. I 'am referring to the doctrine of separation of powers.
Like so many of our great constitutional principles, it is not expressed
in the Constitution, but it pervades the entire document.

Chairman Pike. You are saying it is not in the Constitution?

If the gentleman whispering in your ear would like to speak publicly,
it is all nght. :

Mr. Lee. What was the question, Mr. Chairman?

Chairman Pike. The question was, it is not in the Constitution?

Mr. Lee. The doctrine of separation of powers?

Chairman Pike. Not the doctrine, the prohibition you are talking
about is not found in the Constitution? ‘
Mr. Lek. The Constitution does not specifically say, Mr. Chairman,
that a congressional committee may not unilaterally declassify

documents. ~
Chairman Pike. Does it say that only the executive branch may

declassify documents?

Mr. Lee. No, but the Constitution does make the President the
Commander in Chief of the Armed Forces; it charges him with
certain responsibilities, and included within those responsibilities
are the foreign relations of the United States and——

Chairman Pike. And it says the Congress shall raise and support
armies and provide and maintain the I&avy and if there had been
an Air Force at the time, it probably would have said something
about that, too.

Mr. LEE [continuing]. That is very correct, Mr. Chairman, and
that gets back to the point I was trying to make earlier—that neces-
sarily in the discharge of that congressional responsibility and the
executive responsibility, there comes about a need for accommodation
of the two responsibilities.

Mr. Hayes. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question?

Chairman Pike. Certainly, Mr. Hayes. .

Mr. Hayes. Do you think perhaps that accommodation was reached
when Mr. Marsh, who is one of the officials of the White House,
came to the committee chairman carrying documents and made
arrangements for the transportation of those documents and made
arrangements for the compliance with the subpenas issued? And in
existence at the time he did that were not only the rules of this com-
mittee—clearly spelling out its powers and what it had set forth to
be guidance—but also in existence, to the knowledge of everybody
concerned, was the House resolution establishing this committee?
That the resolution set out the fact that the committee had assumed
for itself by vote of the Congress the power to disclose documents
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coming here? Should we not interpret that as having been part of
the ground rule of the ascommodation of which you speak, and
don’t you think that amounts, then, to any waiver of any claims
that you are trying to make here this morning?

Mr. LEE. No, I don't.

Mr. Haves. Do you think, then, that what they can do is accom-
modate in the morning and disaccommodate in the afternoon as they
wish and as the circumstances present themselves for disaccommodat-
ing this committee?

r. LEp. No, I certainly don’t, Mr. Hayes. The rules of this com-
mittee should not be taken as abrogating the longstanding principle
that has been uniformly followed elsewhere in congressional
committees. :

Chairman Pike. Are you say‘ing no congressional committee has
ever divulged classified information? Are you saying that, Mr. Lee?

Mr. LEE. I really don’t know, Mr. Chairman, if any congressional
committee ever has. I am not aware of any such divulging. I do know
it is the—— '

Chairman PrkE. Did you ever ask?

Mr. LEE. Yes.

Chairman PikE. And what was the answer?

Mr. LEE. So far as

Chairman P1ke. Whom did you ask?

Mr. LeE. Mr. Wilderotter.

Chairman Pike. And he said no congressional committee had ever
in the past divulged any classified information?

Mr. LEe So far as he knew, he said he was not aware of any com-
mittees having taken action to declassify and to release to the public.

Mr. Haygs. Mr. Chairman. '

Chairman Pike. Mr. Hayes.

Mr. Havgs. Is it your position, then, that the executive branch has
been tricked somehow—that not knowing the rules and not knowing
the resolution of the House, that through their ignorance of the law
they came up here assuming that prior executive disclosures to the
Congress, which had been to one or two peopls, had never been re-
leased. That they didn’t bother to read the resolution or the rules of
the committee and therefore were tricked into bringing those things
down? Is that your position? ] .

Mr. LEk. I think it is fair to say, Mr. Hayes, that there was certajnly
an assumption that the rules of the committee—the general catch-
all phrase that comes at the end of the particular rule—would not be
used as a basis for an attempt on the part of this committee unilaterally
to declassify and to release. :

Chairman Pike. Mr. Lee, I would like to read to you a little bit of
the Constitution. Article I, section 5, states: “Each House shall keep
a Journal of its Proceeding:”—and it doesn’t say the Congress—-
“each House shall keep a Journal of its Proceedings, and from time
to time publish the same, excepting such Parts a. may in_their Judg-
ment requite Secrecy’”’—*“their judgment,” not the executive branch’s
judgment. What do you think about that?

I\%r. LEE. Of course, that has to do, Mr. Chairman, with the journal
of proceedings in the House. I really don’t think it has anything to do
with classified documents.

Mr. Murpny. Mr. Chairman?
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Chairman Pixe. Mr. Murphy.

Mr. Murpay. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

You know, Mr. Lee, you are a lawyer, and obviously you are a
very, very professional man. There was a debate that took place in
this very building last summer, and it seems to me if I shut my eyes,
I hear the same argument I heard in the defense of President Nixon.
He has a right to keep things secret, he has a right not to turn over
tapes, and he has a right not to turn over documents. But I thought
the Supreme Court had settled that matter. But what you people
in the executive department fail to realize is that we represent the
House of the people of the United States, and we are charged by the
Constitution with overseeing the spending of the taxpayers’ money;
their money, Mr. Les, not yours, not mine, but the people’s.

We stand for election every 2 years, and we are charged with that
respongibility. And I resent bureaucrats coming to me with their
interpretation of the Constitution. It is their interpretation of the
Constitution. I can read English; you can read English. We are charged
by this House to find out how tKe money is being spent, where it is
being spent, if people’s rights are being violated, and all we get is
nothing but frustration and noncooperation. And I personally resent
it. -

You can hide behind all the legalisms but we are not about to
betray this country; nobody on this committee is; just like you are
not, and we haven’t divulged anything brought out in the executive
session. The only thing I have heard out of the executive session is an
attorney representing the CIA talking to people who weren’t in the
executive session, and that is in violation o?our rules, and I resent it.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. .

Chairman Pike. Mr. Lee, you haven’t finished your statement,
have you? »

Mr. Leg. I have, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Lee, did you read your entire statement?

Mr. LEe. Yes, Mr. Chairman, I did.

Chairman Pike. So we have it all in our record at this point?

Mr. LEe. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

[The full text of Mr. Lee’s statement follows:]

STATEMENT oF REX E. LEE, AssSISTANT ATTORNEY GENERAL, CiviL DivisION,
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

My name is Rex E. Lee. I am an Assistant Attorney Genetal, and I appear
this morning on behalf of the Executive Branch.

We understand that this Committee yesterday, acting in executive session and
over the protests of representatives of the Department of State, the Department
of Defense, and the Central Intelligence Agency, voted to declassify and release
to the ubfic, and did in fact subsequently make available to the public, materials
properly classified under law. These materials had been provided to the Committee
as classitied documents pursuant to its requests. The materials released by the
Select Committee concerned, among other things, certain foreign communictaion
intelligence activities of the United States Government.

The Committce Chairman salso advised the representatives of State, Defense,
and the CIA that it was his position that the Select Committee possessed the
inherent right to declassify any materials classified by the Executive Branch
and that the Select Committee would continue to exercise that asserted inherent
right in its sole discretion.

We object strongly to the unilateral and unprecedented action of the Committee
in declassifgin sensitive information furnished to the Committee by the Execu-
tive Branch. The successful and efficient conduct of the work of several con-
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gressional committees depends upon the receipt by those committees of classified
information, which has consistently been delivered to those committees on the
understanding that the integrity of the classification would be maintained. The
action of this Commiftee yesterday stands as s sharp departure from the tra-
ditional manner of handling classified information to accommodgte the respective
constltut,i%gal regponsibilities of the Executive and Legislative bran¢hes. In
addition, the release of classified information such as the Committee has done,
and has stated it will continue to do, causes serious and irreparable harm to the
national security and foreign relations of the United States. Finally, the Commit-

—-tee's action is contrary to the express policies of Congress concerning the handling
of classified information. I refer to the Case Act (1 U.S.C. Sect. 112b) and the
Freadom of Information Act (5 U.8.C. Sect. 552). The Committee’s action is also
inconsistent with the purposes and policies of several statutes enacted by the
Congress to prevent and penalize disclosure of properly classified information
except as aythorized by the Executive Branch.

e constitutional question raised by the Committee's action is & most serious
one. The Executive Branch has endeavored, in a spirit of comity and cooperation,
to work with the Select Committee on Intelligence, but it cannot accept this
unprecedented action, which in our view is an unconstitutional act. ..

he Congress is vested with the powers to legislate and to oversee the adminis-
tration of the laws passed by it, but this action of the Committeo is not a legisla-
tive act nor is it oversight. It is a vote by a single Committee to review and
overturn an Executive act and, therefore, beyond any power vested in it.

In view of the position expressed by the Committee to our ropresentatives
vesterday, the President’s responsibilities for the national security and foreign
relations of the United States leave him no alternative but to request the im-
mediate returh of all classified materials heretofore provided hy any department
or agency of the Executive Branch and direct-all departments and agencies of
the Executive Branch respectfully to decline to provide the Select Committee -
with classified materials, including testimony and interviews which disclose
such materigls, until the (Jommittee satisfactorily alters its position.

We regret the Committee’s action and the consequent necessity for this response.
We would x?;efer the relationship of constitutional accormmodation and coopera-
tion that exists between the Executive Branch and other congressional committees,

Mr. Lee. Mr. Chairman, with apologies, there have been several
references made this marning to the resolution. I was just handed a
—eopy of the resolution creating the select committee, and I note that
it says:

The select committee shall institute and carry out such rules and procedures as
it may deem necessary to prevent (1) the disclosure, outside the select committee,-
of any information relating to the activities of the Central Intelligence Agency
or any other depu‘tment or agency of the Federal Government engaged in
intelligence * * *, :

Chairman Pike. I would read the very last words of the same
clause you read. You are a better lawyer than that, Mr. Lee. The last
words are ‘‘not authorized by the select committee to be disclosed.”
What do you think we were doing when we used that language?

Mr. LEe. My point is— -

Chairman PixE. Don’t read just a part of a paragraph to us.

Mr. LEE [continuing]. I intended to finish, I\gr. hatrman, but the
point is, I think that sentence, which I assume to be the operative
sentence to which the chairman was referring, has to be read against
the traditional practice of the Congress and the declarations of the
Congress and other contexts concerning classified materials.

Chairman Pike. That language is precise and clear, and it doesn’t
have to be read against any prior policy, and we all know what the
prior operation has been.

If you are through with your statement, do I understand now that
all of the executive branch witnesses have been ordered this morning
not to testify before the committee?
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Mr. Lee. That is not correct, Mr. Chairman. .

Chairman Pike. And the executive branch witnesses may testify
on what, Mr. Lee—anything which is not classified?

Mr. Lee. That is correct.

Chairman Pike. And there isn’t anything in our subject matter
which is not classified, is there, Mr. Lee?

e Mr. LeE. On that subject, Mr. Chairman, I really do not know.
L Chairman PikE. Oh, come on, Mr. Lee. You don’t know? The whole

statement that you just read to us was about how all of this informa-
tion which had %een turned over the to committee was classified.

Mr. LeEe. Not at all, Mr. Chairman. I understand there is some
information that is classified and some that is not. Certainly as to
much of the information as happened yesterday bilateral agreement
can be reached as to declassification.

Chairman Pike. Would you permit the declassification at this time
of the headline which was included in the report of the National
Intelligence Bulletin on the day of the coup in Cyprus?

Mr. LeE. I am really not acquainted with that document, Mr.
Chairman, and I am not one who is authorized to declassify. But the
point is that as to anything that has happened in the past, 1t is in the
past. What we are concerned about is the proceedings of the com-
mittee in the future. We want to cooperate.

Chairman Pixe. I am concerned about more than the proceedings
of this committee in the future. I am concerned about the ability of
Congress to function as a coequal branch of government. I believe
that the Central Intelligence Agency—perhaps the Attorney General,
but I find it hard to believe——wouI‘(,i simply prefer that we operated
in a dictatorship where only one branch of the Government has any
power over secrecy.

I simply submit to you that that is not the way I read the Consti-
tution of the United States, and it is not the way I read the traditions
of our country, which I frankly find far more persuasive than the
traditions of secrecy which have crept into and permeated our pro-
ceedings of the past few years.

Do you see any reason for continuing the hearing this morning?

Mr. Jounson. No, I don’t, but I think we should get the vital
paragraphs that were the subject of all this, for the public record.

Chairman Pike. Yes. The staff director will read the language
which this committee found to be top secret yesterday morning, and
which this committee released yesterday afternoon, not in any manner-

Y  indicating which the four words were.

Mr. RogoviN. Mr. Chairman, I think it would be fair to say that

the Central Intelligence Agency said this was——

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Rogovin, would you please wait until you
are ll"t:lcognized. At this point, I am going to get the statement in the
record.

Mr. Fierp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The following five para-
graphs were voted on yesterday by the committee:

Syria-Egypt.—The movement of Syrian troops and Egyrtian military readi-
ness are considered to be coincidental and not designed to lead to major hostil-
ities. DIA Intelligence Summary, October 3, 1973.

Egypt.—The exercise and alert activities under way in Egypt may be on a
somewhat larger scale and more realistic than previous exercises, but they do
not appear to he preparing for a military offensive against Israel. Central Intelli-
gence Bulletin, October 5, 1973. ;
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ypt.—The current, large-scale mobilization exercise may be an effort to
soothe internal problems as much as to improve military capabilities. Mobilization
of some personnel, increased readiness of isolated units, and greater communica-
tion security are all assessed as parts of the exercise routine * * * there are still
no military or political indicators of Egyptian intentions or preparations to resume
hostilities with Israel. DIA Intelligence Summary, October 6, 1973.
Israel-Egypt-Syria—Both the Israelis and the Arabs are becoming increasingly
concerned about the military activities of the other, although neither side appears
to be bent on initiating hostilities * * *, For Fgypt a military initiative makes
little sense at this critical juncture * * * Another round of hostilities would
almost certainly destroy Sadat’s painstaking efforts to invigorate the economy

and would run counter to his current efforts to build a united Arab political front, .

particularly among the less militant; oil-rich states. For the Syrian president, a
ani}itary adventure now would be suicidal. Central Intelligence Bulletin, October

A .

The Watch Committee met in special session at 0900 on October 6, 1973, to
consider the outbreak of Israeli-Arab hostilities * * *. We can find no hard
evidence of a major, coordinated Egyptian/Syrian offensive across the Canal and
in the Golan Heights area. Rather, the weight of evidence indicated an action-
reaction situation here a series of responses by each side to perceived threats
created an increasingly dangerous potential for confrontation. The current
hostilities are apparently a result of that situation * * * It is possible that the
Eiyptians or Syrians, particularly the latter, may have been preparing a raid or
other small-séale action. Special Report of the Watch Committee October 6, 1970.

[NoTe.—Asterisks denote omitted material in original post mortem analysis.}

Those are the five paragraphs, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. %{ogovin, did you want to say something?

Mr. Rogovin. I simply wanted to say that the bulk of the five
paragraphs were declassified by the Director of Central Intelligence
yesterday. I believe you left the impression that this was the matter
which the committee had voted on——

Chairman Pige. This is the matter the committee voted on,
Mr. Rogovin. T asked you after we argued about certain langua{z_e
whether you would agree that this be released or whether you would
rather have us vote on it. You said that you could not agree with that
if certain language remained in and we voted on those five paragraphs.

Mr. Rogovin. Mr. Pike, I think it is important to make the point
that we were working with the committee yesterday to make as much
of this document public as could properly be made public. The Director
of Central-Intelligence, who.has a statutory responsibility with respect
to “sources and methods,” objected to a phrase. That is what the
committee voted on.

Chairman Pike. When we started out yesterday morning, Mr.
Rogovin, you said releasing the first one of those paragraphs would

. reveal the sources and method, and then you changed your mind. So I

am tired of hearing this phrase about sources and methods. They
always use the phrase sources and methods and the phrase national
security. But in the final analysis the issue is, ‘“Shall Congress be a
coequal branch of the Government?”’

r. RogoviN. We had hoped that we would be able to work out
questions of sensitivity here with the committee without the necessity
of unilateral action. .

Chairman Pi1ke. We tried, and we accepted some of your recom-
mendations, and we did not accept all of your recommendations.

If there is no further business, the committee will stand in recess,
subject to the call of the Chair.

{Whereupon, at 11:31 a.m., the committee adjourned, subject to the

call of the Chair.]
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THE 1968 TET OFFENSIVE IN SOUTH VIETNAM

.~

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 18, 1975

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SELEcT COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:05 a.m., in room 2128,
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Otis O. Pike [chairman],
presiding.

Present: Rhef)resentatives Pike, Giaimo, Dellums, Murphy, Mil-
ford, Hayes, McClory, Treen, Kasten, and Johnson.

Also present: A. Searle Fiecld, staff director; Aaron B. Donner,
general counsel; John L. Boos, counsel; and Gregory G. Rushford,
Investigator.

Chairman Pike. This morning, after another slight delay, the com-
mittee will resume its hearings, this time on the subject of the nature
and quality of our intelligence operations in Vietham in the period
preceding the Tet offensive.

Our witness today is Mr. Samuel Adams, who for a long time was
the Central Intelligence Agency’s chief anaiyst on the subject of the
Vietcong, and I guess perhaps for some period he was their only
analyst on the subject of the Vietcong. He i1s eminently well qualified
to address us today.

Mr. Adams, you are free to proceed. -

STATEMENT OF SAMUEL A. ADAMS, ROUTE 4, BOX 240, LEESBURG,
VA., FORMER CIA EMPLOYEE

Mr. Apams. My name is Samuel A. Adams. My address is Route 4,
Box 240, Leesburg, Va. I was employed by the Central Intelligence
Agency for about 10 years until June 1, 1973, when I resigned.

For 7 of the 10 years, I was the Agency’s principal analyst on the
Vietcong. For 2 of them—from September 1965 until November
1967, the eve of the Communist’s Tet offensive—I was the only
analyst at CIA headquarters studying the Vietcong full time. The
Agency’s present director, Mr. William E. Colby, %ms since stated
that ‘“The Agency’s assessments in the late 1960’s were based in
substantial measure on Mr. Adams’s work.”

Since my resignation, I have written a number of articles highly

- critical of the CIA. The most recent appeared in the May 1975 edition

of Harpers magazine. Commenting on the article, Mr. Colby declared
on June 4, 1975, that the charges it contained ‘‘go to the very heart of
the intelligence profession.” :
I might add, fcleared that article with the Agency. -
[The article referred to—*Vietnam Cover-Up: Playing War With
Numbers”—is printed on pages 881-893 of the appendixes of these
hearings.]
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Mr. Apams. My testimony today deals with the Vietcong Tet offen-
sive, which cau%hb the American intelligence community largely by
surprise. In the last few days, I understand, you have heard of other
instances in which the U.S. Government was taken aback by events in.
foreign lands. These surprises, however, differ from our astonishiment
at Tet in one key respect. Whereas they arose from such factors as
negligence, or a misreading of evidence, the Tet surprise stemmed in
large measure from corruption in the intelligence process. In the
months before the offensive, U.S. intelligence had dehiberately down-
graded the strength of the enemy army in order to portray the Vietcong
as weaker than they actually were. Although our aim was to fool the
American press, the public and the Congress, we in intelligence
succeeded best in fooling ourselves.

What was the nature of the surprise at Tet? President Johnson—
whose resignation the offensive caused—put his finger on it in his
book ‘“The Vantage Point.” ‘“We knew a show of strength was coming,”
he wrote, ‘it was more massive than we anticipated.” It is may belief,
and I think the evidence shows, that American intelligence had so
denigrated the Vietcong’s capabilities that we simply could not have
predicted the size of the Tet attack. You will remember that the
offensive hit not only Saigon and the American Embassy, but 40 out
of 44 province capitals, and over 100 district seats.

I might add, in the 2 or 3 weeks following the Tet offensive there
were over 2,000 American dead.

My story begins in the second half of 1966. During that period, I
discovered at CIA headquarters a series of documents which sug-
gested that the strength of the Communist forces in Vietnam—then
officially carried at just under 300,000—was more likely double, or
close to 600,000. In the following months, American intelligence—
including Westmoreland’s order of battle section, whose job it was to
keep track of the various categories of the Vietcong forces—looked the
documents over and concluded that my findings about numbers had a
large measure of validity.

y mid-1967, the documentary evidence for higher numbers was so
massive that there was no longer any question that the enemy army
was much bigger than we thought. The CIA’s position at this point
was that we should increase the enemy strength estimate to reflect
the evidence.

Fearing the public reaction to higher numbers, however, West-
moreland’s command was lobbying to keep the estimate at its official
levels—that is, below 300,000. And in July 1967, the command began
to argue that certain cateFories of Vietconpg-—who had been in the
estimate since 1962—should be dropped. Furthermore, they began
to sharply “scale down”’—this was their own wording—the number
gf Vlietcong soldiers in certain types of units in the official order of

attle.

I would like now to begin quoting telegrams and memoranda,
many of them written in the CIA, some in the White House, some
in Saigon, most of which never appeared before in public, which
illustrates my assertions.

The first is “Secret, Eyes Only” cable sent from General Abrams
in Saigon to General Wheeler, head of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, on
August 20, 1967. It indicates the newly found higher numbers were
“in sharp contrast to the current overall strength figure of about
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299,000 given to the press here.” He thereupon suggested dropping
two categories of Vietcong from the stren%:;ls estimate in order to Eeep
it at its old level. The main reason for this, he indicated, was press
reaction. He went on. “We have been projecting an image of success
over the recent months * * * he stated, and if we allow the higher
numbers to become public, “all available caveats and explanations
will not prevent the press from drawing an erroneous and glocmy
conclusion. * * * All those who have an incorrect view of the war
will be reinforced and the task will be more difficult.” General West-
moreland later signed off on the cable and it was sent to the CIA’s

. then Director Richard Helms. It received wide dist,ribuiion within

the Agency. ._

Twenty days later, an intelligence conference convened in Saigon
to hash out the enemy numbers. The conference, which included
representatives from Westmoreland’s command, from CIA, DIA,
and State Department Intelligence, concluded with the CIA: caving
in and signing an agreement which kept the enemy force estimate
at its old size. I described the conference, which I attended, in my

Harper’s piece. The agreement dropped the two categories from the

estimate which General Abrams had suggested on August 20, and
accepted the military’s scaled down numbers: After the conference
was over, Westmoreland’s public relations staff drafted a briefing
for the press on the new order of battle. The draft was sent to Wash-
ington for review.

he order of battle, incidentally, is the estimate of enemy strength.

“Tiredraft- briefing was so blatantly misleading that it made some
CIA officials question the wisdom of having caved in to the military’s
numbers at Saigon. I quote now from comments on the draft by a
CIA official, Mr. Paul V. Walsh, of the Deputy Directorate of In-
telligence. ‘‘As seen from this office,” wrote Mr V{7alsh on October 11,
1967, “I must rank [the briefing] as one of the greatest snow jobs since
Potemkin constructed his village.” It was so bad, he concluded, that
it “‘gives us all the justification we need to go straight again.”

A few days later, however, it was evident that Mr. Walsh had
changed his mind about going straight. On October 23, 1967, he
wrote, ‘“We feel that the order of battle figures generally understate
the strength of enemy forces but recognize the apparent obligation
for the estimate to be consistent with the figures agreed to at Saigon.”
Shortly thereafter, I was retired as the CIA’s chief estimator of VC
numbers and the job was put under the supervision of Mr. Walsh.

Five days after the second Walsh memo, Ambassador Bunker
forwarded his views on the matter from Saigon in a “Secret’ cable
to the White House (“Eyes Only Rostow,” dated October 28, 1967).
He stated, “I understand that the Department of Defense has ap-
proved a draft press briefing on the new VC/NVA order of battle
picture and sent it to the White House for final approval. One aspect
of it still bothers General Westmoreland * * * and myself. Given
the overriding need to demonstrate progress in grinding down the
enemy, it is essential that we do not drag too many red herrings across
the trail.” He-went on to say that to admit to the press that they had
dropped certain categories “from the order of battle seems to me simply
to invite trouble. We may end up with stories that enemy strength is
greater rather than less. Far better in our view is to deal with the
matter orally if it arises * * * (in the hopes of) forestalling many
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confusing and undesirable %':xestions.” He concludés by saying,
“Sorry to badger you about this, but the credibility gap is such that
we don’t want to end up conveyinénthe opposite of what we intend.”

Two weeks later the press briefings began. On Noveniber 11, 1967,
Westmoreland’s command in Saigon told the préss that Vietcong/
NVA strength had actually declined to 242,000 and that the décline
was due. to heavy casualties and lp,lul,nn’l_eti,r‘ig morale. No mention was
made of the categories dropped from the estimate, ds you can tel] by
the New, York Times account which aPpéﬁrédﬂ thg next day. At a
press qonferencg Westmoreland held on Noyember 22, the sdine figures
were put forward. The New York Daily News headlined it gs “The
Enemy Is Running Qut of Men.” And then at a third one oh Noveéin-
ber 24—it was finally admitted that the two tategories had dis-
appeared. But by this time, the préss was so thoroughly confused with
conflicting storigs that the disappearance went unnoticed. Qn the same
day, George. Allen, Deputy Assistant for Vietnamese Affairs to the
Director, Mr. Helms, wrote that Westmore anid’s numbéis Were
“contrived” and ‘“phony” dnd that his estimatés were “controlled
by s desire fo stay under 300,000.” . .

Three days later, on November 27, 1967, the CIA station. sent
from Saigon & most remarkable memorandum. In effect, it predicted
the Tet offensive. Writ{en by a team of analysts namgéd Joseph Hovey,
Bobby Layton, and James Ogle, it stated that the Vietcong were
planning “a p(éitioal and military offensive utilizing all VC assets”
and that thé offensive was to include military attacks on “sll major
cities” in South Vietnam. On December 14, 1967, I was asked to com-
ment on the memorandum. .

I might just note that that is what—-3 months before the Tet
offensive began? A pretty good estimate. , .

Mr. McCLory. May 1 make an inquiry, Mr. Chairman? Is the
witness testifying with respect to unclassified materials—materials
that were classified or secret and then were declassified—or has some
of this material not yet been declassified or made public?

Mr. Apams. A lot of this has not yet been made public. This is
taken from notes that I took.

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, I would just like to make an inquiry
as to the appropriateness of receiving in public session testimony
which relates to classified materials.

The witness has for the first time mentioned individuals’ names.
I don’t know about the significance of this, but I think we should be
extremely cautious that we do not, in a public session—without having
taken any action to determine whether or not this should be made
public—receive the testimony and the information in public session.

Chairman Pike. Well, it seems to me that if the witness is talking
from his own notes, he has the right to do so. Obviously under our
committee rules, at any time any member of the committee cares to,
he may move that we go into executive session and at that time a
record vote would be taken.

Mr. Mivrorp. Mr. Chairman, in view of this committee’s desire to
cooperate and in view of the fact I don’t believe any of us would want
to harm our intelligence effort, I would at this time move we go into
executive session.

Chairman PikE. Is there any discussion on the motion?
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Mr. TreEN. There have been direct 9uotations from material which
has been designated by the witness as ‘‘secret, e{)es only.”” It may very
well be that we will want to make this public, but I do think simply
because the witness says that these quotations are in his notes that
they are not classified. They appear to be direct quotations from
material that remains classified at this time. Accordingly, I think we
have no choice but to go into executive session for a discussion of this.

I support the motion. ' ' ‘

Chairman PikE. I am going to vote to the contrary, for this reason:
First of all, I don’t think that anything which the witness has revealed
or is going to reveal is going to jeopardize our operations in Vietnam.
The witness himself is prepared to make these statements. He is
making them public; we are not making them public.

If, on the other hand, we go into executive session, then we are once
again confronted with the question of ‘“our” making them public.
I personally would just as soon not be confronted with that particular
situation at this particular time.

Mr. McCrory. May I make this additional comment. I have been
very anxious to hear the testimony with regard to this subject—our
entire inquiry into the subject of the Tet offensive snd our failures
there. However, I feel we have provided a forum here. We are an
instrument through which flows information which may still be clas-
sified, or which might in some sense adversely affect our national
interests, or individuals whose names might be involved here. So 1
would exercise a high sense of caution. Not that I would ultimately
want to conceal any of the information we are Eoir}g to receive; but
to be sure that we don’t make a mistake in that respect, I would
favor our going into executive session at this time and making a
decision at a later time with respect to the declassifying or tke pub-
licizing of the information which we are receiving.

Chairman PikEe. I think, just as a practical matter, it might be
useful to comment that the press already has the full statement.
Therefore, what would be accomplished by going into executive session
I find very hard to understand; but the clerk will call the roll.

The CLERk. Mr. Giaimo.

Mr. Giammo. No.

The CLERK. Mr. Dellums.

Mr. DeLLums. No.

The CLerk. Mr. Milford.

Mr. MiLFoRD. Aye.

The CLErk. Mr. Hayes.

Mr. Haves. No.

The CLerk. Mr. McClory.

Mr. McCLory. Aye.

The CLErRk. Mr. Treen.

Mr. TReEN. Aye.

The CLERK. l\'ﬂ' Kasten.

Mr. KasTEN. No.

The CLERK. Mr. Johnson. -

Mir. Jounson. No.

The CLERk. Mr. Pike.

.. Chsirman Pike. No.
By a vote of 6 to 3, the motion is not agreed to.

—
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Please proceed, Mr. Adams. -

Mr. Apaus. I may talk about the material I used?

Chairman Pi1ke. You may proceed with your statement. You may
do whatever you want, Mr. Adams. You are free to testify.

Mr. Apams. Before I go on with my statement, I would like to
make a couple of small comments. Nothing that I have in here concerns
sources or methods, and the people I mentioned are either not under-
cover or they have retired. . ..

For example, I mentioned Joseph Hovey, Bobby Layton, and James
Ogle. Joseph Hovey snd James Ogle are no longer with the Agency.
Bobby Layton is in a job that is perfectly open and people know about
it. I don’t intend to talk about anybody who is undercover.

Mr. Mivrorp. When you say it concerns no methods or people,
or what have you, is this your own opinion or is this something that
ht}shl;een cleared with the intelligence community and that they concur
wit .

Mr. Apams. That is my own opinion, sir.

Mr. MiLrorp. In other words, you have not followed the normal
procedures of checking with the intelligence community itself?

Mr. Apams. No, sir; not on all of these documents.

Mr. Mivrorp. Thank you very much.

Mr. DeLLums. Mr. Chairman, I would say my distinguished col-
league is taking a little leeway when he says ‘“‘normal procedures.”
I am not sure there are any normal procedures for witnesses going
before the intelligence community to clear their testimony.

I would think that is taking some liberties that I don’t think we
have a right to take.

Mr. MivForp. To clarify my remarks, what I was referring to there
was a practice that is usually followed to inadvertently prevent anyone
for any purpose, regardless of where they are going, from damaging
our intelligence efforts.

Mr. DeLLums. We will do everything we can to make sure we don’t
or that any other witness doesn’t.

Chairman Pixe. Proceed, Mr. Adams.

Mr. Apams. To continue, concerning this memorandum written
November 27, 1967, which in essence predicted Tet, which said
all major cities were going to be hit. I was asked to comment on it
on the 14th of December. The only flaw I could find in it was that it
used the official order of battle figures which had been agreed to at
Saigon. My comments included the following:

he Vietcong main battle forces are considerably larger than we
give them credit for. The order of battle omits a myriad of small, but
elite units; it frequently underestimates the size of units it does carry;
it does not take into account many North Vietnamese soldiers who are
-already in the South. The comments went on to say that the number
of service troops agreed to at Saigon was fraudulently low, and the
official number of guerrillas was shy by at least 40,000. Furthermore,
it stated, the official estimates omitted 100,000 self-defense militia-
men, one of the categories dropped from the estimate at Saigon, tens
of thousands of assault youth, scores of thousands of such VC cadres
as the armed public security police, and goodness knows what else.
The next day, on December 16, 1967, the memo which - pre-
dicted Tet was forwarded to the White House. But it failed to mention
that something might be awry with the official strength estimates.
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ﬂiI might add that I handed my comments on it into the Director’s
office.

Likewise, & few days earlier, on December 8, 1967, the CIA had
sent to Secretary of Defense McNamara a memorandum which also
used the official numbers agreed to in Saiion. That part of the memo
which concerned Vietcong strength had been superintended by Mr.
Walsh, the new overseer of VC numbers.

Congress was also fed the phony figures. The Director’s new year
briefing to Congress, for example, not onl}yll used the Saigon numbers
but even stated that the enemy’s strength was declining. It did not

. mention that any categories had been dropped from the order of

battle. At the time I was working in the Director’s office, and was
issuing almost daily warnings about unaccounted-for units, including,
incidentally, large numbers of artillery formations.

The Tet offensive hit in the early hours of January 30, 1968. On
that day, I drafted two papers—one a memorandum, the other a
cable. The memorandum, which constituted my resignation from the
office of the Director, stated that the official VC strength estimate was
“a monument of deceit.” The cable, intended for Saigon, noted that
many units which had participated in the attacks that morning had
never been included in the order of battle. The draft cable concluded
that it was “‘something of an anomaly to be taking so much punish-
ment from Communist soldiers whose existence 1s not officially ac-
knowledéed. The draft cable, never sent, was later returned to me b
Drexel Godfrey, Chief of Office of Current Intelligence of the DDI,
with the following notation: “To Sam Adams. Suggest you hold this
until things quiet down * * *.”

Gentlemen, I imagine all of you will remember the shock of the
Communist Tet offensive. I can assure you that your wonderment at
the size of the attack was shared by virtually everyone in the ex-
ecutive branch of the Government, including most Feople who
worked in intelligence. There were exceptions. One of them was
myself. Another was George Allen. But unfortunately neither of us
mattered, since we were in no position to do anything with our peculiar
knowledge. -

Rather than belabor the point, I would like to close my prepared
testimony with two observations, one in the form of a question, the
other in the form of a practical example.

The question is this: What if, on December 15, 1967, when the
Saigon memo which predicted the Tet offensive went to the White
House, it had been accompanied by an estimate that the VC Army
was almost twice as big as we thought—would the White House have
put two and two together? I don’t know. It never ha 1pened.

The practical example is this. In the days following Tet, some
1,200 erican aircraft in Vietnam were destroyed or damaged,
most by shrapnel from artillery shells. This was totally unexpected,
probab fy because so few Vietcong artillery units were carried in the
order of battle—even though evidence was abundant that there were
many. But this evidence was never assiduously sought out, apparently
for the reason that any influx of new units would have caused
the VC strength estimates to lurch sharply upward—something the
intelligence estimators sought to avoid. The end result was that the
Elanners—-who worry about such matters as how to protect airplanes—

ad failed even to build revetments, which are really only mounds
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of earth. And thus it happened that on the early morning of Jan-

uary 30, 1968, most American airplanes in Vietnam were parked

gnit(i’p to wingtip—like the P-40's at Hickam Field at Pearl
arbor.

Thank you, Fent,lemen, for allowing me to present this testimony.
[Mr. Adams’ prepared statement follows:)

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SAMUEL A. ADAMS

My name is Samuel A. Adams. My address is Route 4, Box 240, Leesburg, Va.
I was empIOf'ed by the Central Intelligence Agency for about 10 years until June 1,
1973 when 1 resigned.

For 7 of the 10 years, I was the Agency’s principal analyst on the Vietcong. For
two of them—from September 1965 until November 1967, the eve of the Com-
munist's Tet offensive—I was the only analyst at CIA headquarters studying
the VC fulltime. The Agency’s present director, Mr, William E. Colby, has since
stated that ‘“The Agency’s assessments in the late 1960’s were based in substantial
measure on Mr. Adam’s work.”

Since my resignation, I have written a number of articles highly critical of the
CIA. The most recent appeared in the May 1975 edition of Harpers mugazine.
Commenting on the article, Mr. Colb{ declared on June 4, 1975 that the charges
it contained ‘‘go to the very heart of the intelligence profession.’” ?

My testimony today deals with the Vietcong Tet offensive which caught the
American intelligence community largely by surprise. In the last few days, I under-
stand, you have heard of other instances in which the U.S. Government was
taken aback by events in foreign lands. These surprises, however, differ from
our astonishment at Tet in one key respect. Whereas they arose from such factors
as negligence, or a misreading of evidence, the Tet surprise stemmed in large
measure from corruption in the intelligence process. In the months before the
offensive, U.S. inteclligence had deliberately downgraded the strength of the
enemy army in order to portray the Vietcong as weaker than the{ actually were.
Although our aim was to fool the American press, the public and the Congress, we
in intelligence succeeded best in fooling ourselves.

What was the nature of the surprise at Tet? President Johnson—whose resig-
nation the offensive caused—put his finger on it in his book, ‘“the Vantage Point.”
“We knew a show of strength was coming,’’ he wrote (on page 384): ‘‘it was more
massive than we anticipated.” It is my belief, and I think the evidence shows,
that American intelligence has so denigrated the Vietcong's capabilities that we
simply could not have predicted the size of the Tet attack. You will remember
that the offensive hit not only Saigon and the American Embassy, but 40 out of
44 province capitals, and over a hundred district seats.

e story begins in the second half of 1966. During that period, I discovered at
CIA headquarters a series of documents which suggested that the strength of the
Communist forces in Vietnam—-then officially carried at just under 300,000—was
more likely double, or close to 600,000. In the following months, American in-
telligence (including Westinoreland’s Order of Battle Section, whose job it was
to keep track of the various categories of the Vietcong forces) looked the documents
over and concluded that my findings about numbers had a good deal of validity.

By mid-1967, the documentary evidence for higher numbers was 8o massive
that there was no longer any question that the cnemy army was much bigger
than we thought. The CIA’s position at this poirit was that we should increase
the enemy strength estimate to reflect the evidence.

Fearing the public reaction to higher numbers, however, Westmoreland’s
command was lobbying to keep the estimate at its official levels—that is, below
300,000. And in July 1967, the command began to argue that certain categories
of Vietcong (who had been in the estimate since 1962) should be dropped. Further-
more, they began to sharply ‘“scale down’’—this was their own wording—the
number of VC soldiers in certain types of units in the officinl Order of Battle.

I would like now to begin quoting telegrams and memoranda which illustrate
my assertions.

The first is “‘Secret, Eyes Only” cabhle sent from Gencral Abrams in Saigon to
General Wheeler (head of the Joint Chiefs of Staff) on August 20, 1967. It indi-
cated the newly-found higher numbers were “in sharp contrast to the current
overall strength figure of ahout 299,000 given to the press here.” He thereupon

1 This article was cleared by the CIA,
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:suggested dropping two categories of VC from the strength estimate in order to
keep it at its old level. The main reason for this, he indicated, was “press ro-
action.” He went on. “We have been projecting an image of success over the
recent months * * *" he stated, and (if we allow the higher numbers to become
public), ““all available caveats and explanations will notAﬁ)revent the press from
.drawing an erroneous and ﬁloomy conclusion, * * * those who have an
inoorrect view of the war will be reinforced and the task will be more difficult.”
General Westmoreland later signed off on the cable and it was sent to the CIA’s
then-Director Richard Helms. It received wide distribution within the Agency.

Twenty days later, an intelligence conference convened in Saigon to hash out
the enem{ numbers. The conference, which included representatives from

and’s command, from CIA, f)IA, and State Department Intelligence,
concluded with the CIA caving in and signing an ‘“‘agreement” which kept the
-enemy force estimate at its old size. (I described the conference, which I attended,
in my Harpers piece.) The “agreement” dropped the two categories from the
-estimate which General Abrams had suggested on August 20, and accepted
the military’s “scaled down’’ numbers. After the conference was over, Westmore-
land's public relations staff drafted a briefing for the press on the new Order of
Battle. The draft was sent to Washington for review.

The draft briefing was so blatantly misleading that it made some CIA officials
question the wisdom of having caved in to the military’s numbers at Saigon. I
quote now from comments on the draft by a CIA official, Mr. Paul V. Walsh, of
the Deputy Directorate of Intelligence. “‘As seen from this office,”’ wrote Mr. Walsh
on October 11, 1967, “I must rank (the briefing) as one of the greatest snow jobs
since Potemkin constructed his village.” It was so bad, he concluded, that it
‘“gives us all the justification we need to go straight again.”

A few days later, however, it was evident that Mr. Walsh had changed his
mind about going straight. On October 23, 1967 he wrote *“We feel that the Order
of Battle figures generally understate the strength of enemy forces but recognize
the apparent obligation for the estimate to be consistent with the figures agreed
to at Saigon.” Shortly thereafter, I was retired as the CIA’s chief estimator of
VC numbers and the job was put under the supervision of Mr. Walsh.

Five days after the second Walsh memo, Ambassador Bunker forwarded his
views on the matter from Saigon in a ‘“‘Secret’’ cable to the White House (“Eyes
Only Rostow,” dated October 28, 1967). He stated ““I understand that the De-
partment of Defense has approved a draft press briefing on the new VC/NVA
order of battle picture and sent it to the White House for final approval. One
aspect of it still bothers General Westmoreland * * * and myself. Given the
overridintf need to demonstrate progress in grinding down the enemy, it is essential
that we do not drag too many red herrings across the trail.”” He went on to say
that to admit to the press that they had dropped certain categories ‘“from the
Order of Battle seems to be simply to invite trouble. We may end up with stories
that enemy strength is greater rather than less. Far better in our view is to deal
with the matter orally if it arises * * * (in the hopes of) forestalling many
confusing and undesirable questions.” He concludes by saying ‘‘Sorry to badger
you about this, but the credibility gap is such that we don’t want to end up
conveying the opposite of what we intend.”

Two weeks later the press briefings began. On November 11, 1967, Westmore-
land’s command in Saigon told the press that Vietcong/NVA strength had actually
declined (to 242,000) and that the decline was due to heavy casualties and plum-
meting morale. No mention was made of the categories dropped from the estimate.
(See the New York Times account which appeared the next day.) At a press
conference Westmoreland held on November 22, the same figures were put
forward. The New York Daily News headlined it as “The Enemy is Runnin
Out of Men.” And then at a third one on November 24—it was finally admitte
that the two categories had disappeared. But by this time, the press was so
thorm?hl(% confused with comnflicting stories that the disappearance went un-
noticed. the same day, Mr. George Allen, Deputy Assistant for Vietnamese
Affairs to the Director, Mr. Helms, wrote that Westmoreland’s numbers were
“contrived’”’ and “Sggny" and that his estimates were ‘‘controlled by a desire
to stay under 300,000.

Three days later, on November 27, 1967, the CIA station sent from Saigon a
‘most remarkable memorandum. In eﬁect, it predicted the Tet offensive. Written
by a team of analysts named Joseph Hovey, Bobby Layton, and James Ogle, it
stated that the Vietcong were planning “a poiitical and military offensive utilizing
all VC assets'” and that the offensive was to include military attacks on ‘“‘all
major cities” in South Vietnam. On December 14, 1967, I was asked to comment on
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‘the memorandum. The only flaw I could find in it was that it used the official

Order of Battle ‘gigures which had been agreed to at Saigon. My comments in-
cluded the following:

The Vietcong main battle forces are ‘‘considerably larger than we give them
credit for. The Order of Battle omits a myriad of small, but elite units; it fre-
quentl{'undereatimates the size of units it does carry; it does not take into account
many North Vietnamese soldiers who are already in the South.” The comments
went on to say that the number of service troops agreed to at Saigon was “fraudu-
lently” low, and the official nuinber of ‘“guerrillas’” was shy. by at least 40,000.
Furthermore, it stated, the official estimates omitted ‘100,000 Self-Defense
militiamen’’ (one of the categories dropped from the estimate at Saigon), ‘‘tens
of thousands’’ of Assault Youths, ‘“‘scores of thousands’’ of such VC cadres as the
Armed Public SeeuritK Police, “and goodness knows what else.” The next day, on
December 16, 1967, the memo which predicted Tet was forwarded to the White
House. But it failed to mention that something might be awry with the official
strength estimates. Likewise a few days earlier (on December 8, 1967) the CIA
had sent to Secretary of Defense McNamara a memorandum which also used the
official numbers ageed to in Saigon. That part of the memo which concerned
Vietc&ng strength had been superintended by Mr. Walsh, the new overseer of
numbers.

Congress was also fed the phony figures. The Director’s New Year briefing to
Congress, for example, not only used the Saigon numbers but even stated that
the enemy’s strength was declining. It did not mention that any categories had
been droptl)ed from the Order of Battle. At the time I was working in the Director’s
office, and was issuing almost daily warnings about unaccounted-for units, in-
cluding, incidentally, large numbers of artillery formations.

The Tet offensive hit in the early hours of January 30, 1968. On that day, I
drafted two papers—one a memorandum, the other a-cable. The memorandum,
which constituted my resignation from the office of the Director, stated that the
official VC strength estimate was ‘‘a monument of deceit.” The cable, intended for
Saigon, noted that many units which had I;)articiplgted in the attacks that morning
had never been included in the Order of Battle. The draft cable concluded that it
was ‘‘something of an anomaly to be taking so much punishment from Communist
soldiers whose existence is not officially acknowledged.” The draft cable, never
sent, was later returned to me by Mr. Drexel Godfrey, Chief of Office of Current
Intelligence of the DDI, with the following notation: ‘“To Sam Adams. Suggest
you hold this until things quiet down * * *.)» .

Gentlemen, I imagine all of you will remember the shock of the Communist
Tet offensive. I can assure you that your wonderment at the size of the attack
was shared by virtually everyone in the executive branch of the Government,
including most people who worked in intelligence. There were exceptions. One of
them was myself. Another was Mr. George Allen. But unfortunately neither of us
mattered, since we were in no position to do anything with our peculiar knowledge.

Rather than belabor the point, I would like to close my prepared testimony
with two observations, one in the form-of a question, the other in the form of a
practical example.

The question is this. What if, on December 15, 1967, when the Saigon memo
which predicted the Tet offensive went to the White House, it had been accom-
panied by an estimate that the VC Army was almost twice as big as we thought—
lw;rould tl:le White House have put two and two together? I don’t know. It never

appened.

}f‘g‘e practical example is this. In the days following Tet, some 1,200 American
aircraft in Vietnam were destroyed or damaged, mestly by shrapnef from artillery
shells. This was totally unexpected, probably because so few Vietcong artillery
units were carried in the Order of Battle—even though evidence was abundant
that there were many. But this evidence was never assiduously sought out,
Q}gmrently for the reason that any influx of new units would have caused the

strength estimates to lurch sharply upward—something the intelligence
estimators sought to avoid. The end result was that the planners—who worry
about such matters as how to protect airplanes—haqd failed even to build revet-
ments, which are really only mounds of earth. And thus it happened that on the
early morning of January 30, 1968, most American airplanes in Vietham were
parked wing-tip to wing-tip—Ilike the P-40's at Hickam Field at Pearl Harbor.

Thank you, Gentlemen, for allowing me to present this testimony:.

Chairman Pikg. Thank you, Mr. Adams.
Have you any questions, Mr. Giaimo?
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Mr. Grammo. If I hesitate a bit, Mr. Adams, it is from shock or’
dismay at the state of our intelligence services, as portrayed by you
in your statement, and as I have Leard before from information that
has come to my attention as a Member of Congress.

Is it fair to say this is not an unusual situation which happened
in Vietnam—that it seems to follow a pattern of our intelligence-
%%sherin'g capabilities, whether in Vietnam or elsewhere in the world?

ould you care to give us your opinion on that?

Mr. Apams. I hesitate to refer to other areas of the world because
I was not so much involved in other areas.

Mr. Giaimo. But your background would indicate that you are an
expert in intelligence matters. It seems that lyour opinions and judg-
ment would carry some weight, and we would benefit by them. You
have spent a considerable period of {our life in intelligence.

Mr. Apams. If I can confine myself to Vietnam mostly, with which
I am thoroughly familiar: Yes, we were repeatedly surprised.

Mr. Gramme. Let's take it to the year 1975, to the beginning of
this year, when the great breakdown took place in the South Viet-
namese forces.

Did our intelligence perceive this in advance?

Mr. Apams. Of course I had resigned in May of 1973, but my
conversations with friends I have had since then showed that it was
expected that the South Vieinamese were going to take their lumps.
But as to a collapse of the whole South Vietnamese Army and Gov-
ernment, no, this by and large was not predicted.

I might add that in February 1972, I wrote a memorandum which

‘almost precisely predicted the (‘lmfy the South Vietnamese Army
, for

was going to collapse. It predicte example, that the 1st division
up in the north was going to unravel. It predicted, for example, that
Danang was going to collapse and, of all things, it even predicted
Xuan Loc was going to hold out for a little bit.

The reason I was able to make a prediction like that was not out
of any crystal balling but because there was a great deal of evidence
for it. For example, there was evidence of an enormous amount of
Vietcong penetration of the 1st division and of the city of Danang.

We knew, for example, that at one time the chief of staff of the
1st division had been a Vietcong agent, that a couple of regimental
commanders had been Vietcong agents. We knew the chief of police
in Danang City was a Vietcong agent. We know the chief of operations
of the special branch of Danang City was a Vietcong agent and so on
and so forth.

Mr. Giaimo. Can you tell us about the intelligence community in
Danang at that time and the relationship of the American intelligence
units with the South Vietnamese intelligence units and the transiaters
and mimeographers that were used?

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir.

All phases of American intelligence in Vietnam were penetrated by
Vietcong agents. As far as I know, they hadn’t recruited any American
spies in the sense they actually got an American CIA man or soldier
to hand them documents. Howover, our intelligence was so inter-
twined with that of the Vietnamese that you couldn’t get away from
letting the Vietnamese know about it.

Now you mentioned the problem at Danang. For a long period of
time there was this arrangement hetween the South Vietnamese and
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ourselves, In Danang was_the U.S. Marine Corps headquarters,
3d MAF it was called, and its intelligence component, G-2. Also in
Danang was the G-2 of ARVN I Corps, the northernmost corps
area. O%)viously all our intelligence estimates were written in English
and all their intelligence estimates were written in Vietnamese, and
the things had to be translated. The problem was to ‘get them back and
forth. T?ley sent them to a building and had the Vietnamese intelli-
gence translated into English and the English intelligence translated
into Vietnamese and had the things mimeographed and sent in every
direction. :

Among the directions they sent was to Vietcong headquarters,
because the mimet;ﬁraph operators and translaters, the large numbers
of people in that office were Vietcong agents. So American intelligence,
in other words, as well as South Vietnamese intelligence, was highly
penetrated by the Vietcong.

Chairman Pige. Mr. Mc%lory. :

Mr. McCrory. I would just like to point out at this stage that
this committee is undertaking to conduct an overall investigation.
It is not directed against one administration, certainly not against
the present administration, as evidenced by our hearing this mornin%.
The events that surrounded the Tet offensive—which was a terrib
disaster and failure of intelligence—is one which doesn’t affect this
administration at all, having occurred in 1968, under an earlier
administration. Notwithstanding that, our inquiries will involve
other periods that do include the period since the 1972 election.

The thing that strikes me about this is the real significance of the
numbers of the enemy—the Vietcong, the North Vietnamese, the
other types of elements that were fighting against our forces and the
South Vietnamese forces at the time of Tet in 1968. The military was
making announcements all the time that in order to successfully fight
a guerrilla war, to fight against guerrillas, you had to have a ratio of
10to 1. .

Your estimate, as I understand it, involved enemy forces in South
Vietnam of around 600,000. Is that right?

Mr. Apams. That is correct; sir, yes.

Mr. McCLory. So, in order to combat the 600,000, you have to have
what—~6 million men? -

Mr. Apanms. That could be a 10-to-1 ratio. As the war went on, we
started usin% lower ratios. I think by the end of the war we said 3 to 1
would be OK.

Mr. McCrory. We finally built up in 1968, I guess, to about 560,000

‘American troops over there, is that right?

Mr. Apams. Yes. - -

Mr. McCrory. It strikes me this effort to keep the figures down was
to keep us involved—but to keep us involved at a level which nopular
opinion in this Nation would seem to accept without suggesting that
we needed maybe two or three times as many American forces.

Tell me this: You were invoelved in the post mortem following the
Tet offensive, were you not?

Mr. Apawms, No, sir; I wasn't,

Mr. McCrory. Who was involved ir the post mortem?

Mr. Apawms. A very good question, sir.
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A post mortem is an attempt by the intelligence community to asseds ———

what went wrong, how we screwed up or didn’t screw up, depending
on what happened.

The post mortem on Tet was assigned in the CIA to a man by the
name of Richard Lehmann. Mr. Lehmann was at that time Deput,
Assistant of the Office of Current Intelligence, or OCI as it was calile .

Of course it was OCI that had failed, largely, to predict the size
and mass of the Tet offensive.

Mr. McCrory. In other words, we had the same people who had
made the blunders and mistakes reviswing their own blunders and
mistakes; is that right?

Mr. Apams. That is correct, sir; and Mr. Lehmann, in making his
assessment of what went wrong, went to Vietnam, and there I under-
stand he interviewed General Abrams, General Westmoreland and
Ambassador Bunker—of course all of whom were mentioned in my
statement—and then he came back and he failed to interview me.

Mr. McCrory. Did you have a memorandum prepared and avail-
able at that time, with accurate statistics according to your research,
which would have thrown light on why this occurred and why the
miscalculation resulted in this disaster?

Mr. Apanms. Yes, sir; I had a great many of them; stacks of them.

Mr. McCrory. All your efforts to get these statistics and this
infcirr;mtion analyzed and made part of the review were just brushed
aside?

Mr. Apams. Actually, T didn’t try to get it made part of the post
mortem because I wasn’t even told the post mortem was going on.
I didn’t hear about it until later.

Mr. McCrory. The Vietnam war was certainly a major war. When
you were back here at CIA handling this analysis of the figures that
were coming back from South Vietnam, how many people were
involved in putting together this vital information and passing it on?

Mr. Apams. A great many people were involved. I don’t quite
understand your question. ‘

Mr. McCLory. In this job of gathering the information and compil-
ing it and putting it together for the benefit of the Director of Central
Intelligence, you were working alone, were you not?

Mr. Apaus. As I say, I was the only analyst between September
1965 and November 1967—the only analyst in Washington working
full time on Vietcong.

Mr. McCurory. How much information were you expected to analyze
and put together? The stack used to be about a foot high every day—
an impossible job.

Mr. Apams. Certainly impossible for any one person to make any
sense out of it. I had to go at certain things one at a time.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Dellums.

Mr. DerLums. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. »

Thank you, Mr. Adams, for being here this morning. I would like
to ask you this first. Perhaps one of the most shocking questions that
literally leaps at one from the pa%es of your testimony is this: Do you
know how many American soldiers were killed during the Tet -:
offensive? '

Mr. Adams. Not exactly, no, sir. It depends on how you define the
Tet offensive. -
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. Mr. DeLLums. My figures say 10,000 American soldiers were killed
during the Tet offensive. .

Mr. Apawms. That number was too high. I flipped out that one by
.mistake. However, in the first 3 weeks o% the Tet offensive something
-over 2,000 Americans were killed, and by some definitions the Tet
offensive lasted through August. There are a bunch of waves that
kept coming on. There were 7,000 or 8,000 Americans killed. An
awful lot of people.

Mr. DELLums. Would you say that 7,000 or 8,000 American soldiers
were killed as a result of the ineptness, falsification, and lies on the
part. of our intelligence community—namely, the DIA and the
CIA, who falsified data with-respect to the strength of the North
Vietnamese forces?

Mr. Apawms. I think that may be putting it a little strong because,
after all, it wasn’t the intelligence estimators who were shooting these
guys—it was the Vietcong.

Mr. DeLLums. Let me put the question another way: Did we lose
many of these young men because the projections of enemy strength
were purposely miscalculated, and based upon those false figures we
overestimated our own capacity?

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir; I definitely think we lost a great many men
unnecessarily because we were unprepared for the Tet offensive.

Again I would point out the incredible loss of 1,200 American
airplanes, not to speak, obviously, of the more important things—the
lives. These airplanes, 90 percent of them probably could have been
saved if they had put mounds of dirt around them.

Mr. DeLLums. Could 90 percent of the lives have been saved?

Mr. Apams. I would hesitate to hang a percentage on it. Certainly
aJot-of lives could have been.

Mr, DeLLunms. Certainly it is no joke that 7,000 or 8,000 American
people did die because of the problem you laid out very specifically
1n several pages of testimony?

* Mr. Apaums. Indirectly, certainly some of these people were killed
because of the ineptness of American intelligence; yes, sir.

Mr. DELLUMS. ?Would like to ask three questions following the
line of questioning started by Mr. Giaimo.

After Tet, you looked at the number of VC agents in the South
Vietnamese Army and Government. In that process, did you determine

the extent and quality of previous CIA, or DIA collection and analysis
of information on this matter, and if so, what had been done?

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir; I did.

Starting in approximately Janury 1969 and thereabouts, I began to
conduct a study with a friend of mine by the name of Robert Klein
(no longer with the Agency), about the size of the Vietcong agent
structure—that is, how many spies they had in Allied ranks. I had
come to the conclusion by mid-1969 that the number of VC agents
there were in the South Vietnamese Government and Army was
approximately 30,000, which is the biggest espionage network in the
history of mankind. .

One of the problems with my discovery was that no one had looked
at the problem before. I was the first person ever to attempt to count
spies or even to estimate the size of the problem.

I mentioned, for example, in my Harper’s piece that the chief of
station in Saigon had said almost at the same time that there were
only 300 agents. He just hadn’t looked at the problem. It was-a number
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he flipped off the top of his head. That would make him 10,000 percent
wrong.

I started tr%ring to find what we knew about there agents.

In July 1969, nght after I had made this estimate, I came across this
series of captured documents out of the Vietcong province of Bien
Tre, which is the same one as the South Vietnamese Government
province, then, of Kien Hoa. These documents, maybe a couple
Iuilches high, mentioned there were at least 500 VC agents in Kien

oa.

So I sent a cable to the CIA station asking this: Would you please
go down:to our representative in Kien Hoa and ask him what he knows
about any agents.

I got a reply sometime later. It turned out that our man in Kien
Hoa was unaware of the number of agents, he had never even seen
these documents, because they weren’t forwarded to him. He was not
aware, in other words, of documents in his own province which men-
tioned there were 500 agents. Kien Hoa is about the size of Rhode
Island, I guess. I don’t know. It’s a small place.

I repeatedly found things like this. The problem just hadn’t been
looked into.

Chairman Pike. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Murphy.

Mr. MurprHY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Adams, in your testimony you have indicated there were some
30,000 Vietcong agents. How did you or your intelligence arrive at
this figure?

Mr. Apanms. I don’t mean to say we had any precise calculation
but this is more or less how we went about it: My friend got a stack of

-~documents, I got a stack of documents, and we just went through
them—in fact, every captured document that had ever been taken
and translated. And I think eventually we got references to some 2,000

ents.
agNow, this was a sample. In other words, you had 500 agents in Kien
goa, which I already mentioned. And we knew there were several in
anang.

Mr. §1URPHY. What years are we talking about?

Mr. Apams. This was approximately 1969. The 1969 period.

Mr. Murray. How many agents would you say we had operating
within the Vietcong?

Mr. Apams. At the start of the Tet offensive we had one in Vietcong
ranks that I know about.

Mr. Mureny. What effect, if any, did he have?

Mr. Apams. Well,-there is actually an interesting story that goes
along with this agent. ‘

Chairman Pike. Let me interrupt, now, just to ask a question: We
are no“t, in any manner going to endanger this man if he is still alive,
are we

Mr. Apams. No, sir. He is dead.

Chairman Pike. Thank you.

Mr. Apams. Thatis a part of the story.

Mr. MurprY. Isit my time, Mr. Chairman?

Chairman PixEe. Iapologize. You will have extra time.

Mr. MurpHY. Since he i1s dead, would you tell us the details and
what, if any, effectiveness he had?
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Mr. Apanxs. This agent was run through a number of cutouts by a.
delightful American case officer up in Danang whose name I won’t.
mention even though he is retired. This guy looked, talked and acted
like W. C. Fields. He always wore a white suit so the Vietcong would
know who to go to if they wanted to become a sp{.

At any rate, this agent handed in, in essence, the plans for the Tet.
attack on Danang. 'ftﬁis fellow handed these reports to the Marines in
Danang, and he also sent a copy to the CIA station in Saigon. The
station in Saigon—and 1 hope 1 have my story right; I have heard it
a number of times—the station in Saigon didn’t pay any attention to
it and didn’t forward it to Washington. ="

The Marines, however, did pay attention to it, and they deployed
the Marine forces in Danang in such a way that in fact Danang was
one of the cities that the Tet attack was virtually beaten off. They
just poured lead and gunfire on the approaching VC, and unfortunately
also killed the agent in the process. So we were back down to zero-
after Tet. So the score became 30,000 to nothing.

Mr. MurprY. Did we improve those odds at all later on?

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir.

Mr. Murpay. Without going into detail.

Mr. Apams. Without going into detail, we got I think upward
of—agents—almost up to two digits. Low two (ﬁgits. Of course, the
Vietcong also recruited several thousand more.

Mr. MurpHy. There is some question about a platoon of ours in
action in Laos that the enemy knew about?

Mr. Apams. I believe you are referring to a South Vietnamese
operation into Laos in, I believe it was, February 1971. The name of
the operation was Lamson 719. It was a large-scale South Vietnamese
operation from northern South Vietnam intended to go into Laos in
order to cut the Ho Chi Minh Trail.

Now, this was supposed to be a highly secret operation. However,
evidence I found later showed that the Vietcong were getting the
initial operation plans for this operation, that kicked off in February
1971, in November of 1970. That is, 3 months beforehand. They were
getting copies of each change in the operations orders of the plan for
Lamson 719. ‘

By the time Lamson 719 was launched, in February 1971, the Viet-
cong were much more familiar with it than the South Vietnamese
Army was because the VC had gotten so many copies of the plan. The
South Vietnamese Army, of course, only gave their operational com-
mander copies of Lamson 719 right before the invasion took place,
wherehas the VC had been reading the thing backward and forward for
months.

In fact, it was such common knowledge that there was a captured
document which I saw in January 1971 which indicated that the Viet-
cong high command was briefing its low-level VC soldiers about this
South Vietnamese offensive, even down to platoon level. In other
words, the average VC soldier knew about this offensive in January
1971,heven though it wasn’t launched until February 1971, the next
month, = .

ME.?MURPHY. What was the result of that offensive? What hap-
pene :

Mr. Apanms. The South Vietnamese were really clobbered.

Mr. MurpHY. Have you any statistics?
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Mr. Apams. In that operation the Communists hit something in
the neighborhood of 700 helicopters. Part of the reason was because
they knew where the operation was going. So they stationed anti-
aircraft guns all around the area. They realized, also, that we were
going to use helicopters.

r. Murpny. Our pilots were flying the helicopters?

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Treen.

Mr. TreeN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I am very interested in your comments on page 4 of your statement

‘in which you talk about the conference convened in Saigon among
_various intelligence agencies, at which you state you were present.

What other CIA representatives were present at that meeting?

Mr. Apanms. As lpsuid in my article in Harper’s, the guy who ran
the CTA delegation was a man by the name of Mr. George Carver.

Mr. Treex. Was-he present?

Mr. Apams. He was present at the meeting.

Mr. TreeN. Who was the top CIA official present at the Saigon
meeting that you describe on page 4? -~

Mr. Apams. That was George Carver.

Mr. Treen. And how many others? You were there, and how many
other CIA representatives? ‘

Mr. Apams. I was there, a person by the name of William Hyland
was there (now head of the State Department intelligence); a man
by the name of Dean Moor was there [spelling] M-o0-0-r, without an
“e” at the end. And there was one other fellow whom I forget.

Mr. Treen. All right. Now you describe the result of that as a
“cavinﬁ-in” by the CIA. Did you participate in that ‘“caving-in”
rourself?

) Mr. Apams. No, sir; I didn’t participate in the caving in. I did in
the sense that I was part of the CIA delegation. I was complaining
repeatedly that we shouldn’t have caved in.

r. TRegx. To Mr. Walsh, or to whom did you make your
complaints? »

r. Apams. I complained to George Carver, William Hyland, and
Dean Moor. I complained to Paul Walsh.

Mr. TreEN. Can I interrupt to ask was this verbal, or was some in
writing? ) :

Mr. Apams. Some of the complaints were in writing, sir. Specifically,
on November 7, 1967, I wrote a nine-page memorandum. 1 believe it
was on the 7th. It might have been the 9th. I wrote a nine-page
memorandum complaining at length about what had gone on in the
Saigon conference, and lghande it in to the Director’s office, of
course, of which I was a part. In fact, I threw it around like confetti.

Mr. TreEN. Do you have that document—a copy of it?

Mr. Apams. No, sir; I have not. Representative McCloskey has a

“copy. He sent it to the CIA with a request that it be released. It has

not yet been released.

Mr. TreeN. Mr. Adams, on page 2 of your statement, you make a
very sertomscharge. Actually beginning on page 1, where you talk
about corruption .in the intelligence process, and then you state,
“Although our aim was to fool the American press, the public and
the Congress,” et cetera.
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You are stating that the aim was to fool the public, the Congress
and the American press. Whose policy was this? Who developed this
policy? On what basis do you say that was the aim?

Mr. Apams. Now, I will have to start from the top and work down.
I presume you are asking whether Mr. Johnson might have been
responsible. I don’t know. ' ~

Mr. TreEN. I am not pointing a finger. I am trying to determine
who developed this policy, and my follow-on would be to what level

. did the information get—information or judgments such as you make?

We have your testimony that Mr. Rostow, at the White Heuse,
got one communication. If you have information as to whether or
not that got to the President of the United States, I would like to
know that. I am interested in who developed this policy—the aim
of which was to fool the American public—and then I want to know
what information got to the top level insofar as you know.

Mr. Apams. Well, of course, sir, you have to realize I was not a
very high-level official, so I was not privy to the goings on in the
White House.

Mr. TrEEN. But you say the aim was ‘o fool the American public,
and I want you to elaborate on that.

Mr. Apams. OK. As to who elaborated this policy, I would have
to read through my statement. I mention certainly General Abrams,
who wrote that cable. General Wheeler was aware of it, apparently,
since he got a copy. General Westmoreland signed off on it. Mr. Helms
got a copy.

Mr. TrReEN. Do you know if Secretary_McNamara was privy to
any of these communications?

r. Apams. I would find it difficult to believe that he wasn't. I
don’t know. I am just telling you what I do know. Ambassader Bunker,
of course, wrote that thing on October 28. It was to Rostow, so all I
can say is Abrams, Wheeler, Westmoreland, Helms, Bunker, and
Rostow knew there was some kind of attempt going on to fool the

ress.
P Chairman Pike. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. Milford.

Mr. Mivrorp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Adams, if I were to boit down our testimony into a summary
to be applied to intelligence principles, would it be fair to state that
our intelligence efforts prior to the Vietnam Tet offensive were not
primarily concerned with logical gathering of intelligence data,
analyzing it, and developing rational conclusions, but rather the
main effort was directed toward establishing a political and public
relations position that the command wanted to present to the higher
levels of Government and to the American pcopﬁa?

Is that a fair summary of what you have been trying to tell us?

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir.

Mr. MiLrorp. Did you make any effort, yourself, to bypass either
the Vietnam command or your own superiors to try to get this picture
to a higher decisionmaking level of our Government?

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir, I did.

Mr. Mivrorp. You mentioned the memo. That would be more
through channels, but did you use any extracurricular, outside
channel, activities?

AN
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Mr. Apawms. In fact, I stayed more or less in channels. The first
time I ever did some extracurricular activity was right after President
Nixon had taken office, because I wanted to inform the new President,
whoever it would be. I started trying to do this before, but always
through channels. But once President Nixon came in, I attempted
on the very first day, in fact, of his tenure at the White House to pass
some documents to the incoming White House staff —obviously not
directly to Mr. Nixon —through channels.

My effort to forward the documents through channels was turned
down. Then what I did was take a wad of stuff and give it to a friend
of mine in the White House by the name of John Court, on the White
House staff, in the Executive Office Building. I understand it was -
passed around to various people on the National Security Council
staff. So I did leave channels in that case; yes, sir.

Mr. Mivrorp. In your first effort, who on Mr. Nixon’s staff did
you try to contact?

Mr. Apams. John Court was the guy’s name. He wasn’t really on
Nixon’s staff, but Kissinger’s, in that he was a member of the National
Security Council staff. He now works, I think, in a bank in Chicago.

Mr. Mivrorp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. DeLLumMs. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. MiLrorp. I would be glad to.

Mr. Dervums. I understand, Mr. Adams, that after looking into
the Vietcong agent situation, you wrote a report. I would like very
much if you would explain to this committee what happened to that
report, including whether or not the CIA refused to give the content
of your report to the White House.

Mr. Apams. Right. Yes, sir. I completed this report, which was
some 70 pages long, written by myself and a man by the name of
Robert Klein. I believe it was December 1, 1969.

I was told thereafter under no circumstances was I to let the report
out of the building and certainly not to the White House. I was
specifically told that —not to the White House.

Mr. MiLrorp. Who told you not to give it to the White House?

Mr. ApamMs. A man by the name of Ronald Smith, passing on
directives from unnamed people up in the staff of the Deputy Director
of Intelligence. He wasn’t doing it on his own hook. He got orders,
but I don’t know who from.

We had this draft study completed on December 1. Then we were
told several times that it was unsatisfactory and to rewrite it.

Meanwhile, John Court, the same fellow who I had talked to on
the White House staff, had gotten wind of the memo. Because I told
him that the thing existed, and he kept asking for drafts of the memo
from the CIA hierarchy. He was turned down every time.

He called me over and asked me if I could do anything to get a

_draft. I said I had been told not to give him one.

One day, February 10, 1970, Mr. Court came over to our office,
and we had a whole stack, drafts of the memorandum, and Court, of
the White House, came up to me, and said, “can I have it?”’ I-told
him he couldn’t have it, that I had been told he couldn’t have it. He
said, “Can I take a look at it?”’ I said, “They didn’t tell me anything
about that, so you can take a look at it.”

He went into the next room and started reading it and disappeared
at the end of the day, and I found, to my mixed horror and delight,
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that he had actually walked off with it. Shortly thereafter, I was given
a letter of reprimand for releasing a document to an “outsider.’

My colleague, Robert Klein, was taken off the job of working on
espionage and transferred to something entirely different. He was
even threatened with firing, on March 27, 1970, at 10 in the CIA
cafeteria,

Later Mr. Court wrote up a precis of the memorandum, and sent
it to Kissinger, and Kissinger apparently gave it to Mr. Nixon.

Mr. Nixon, I am told, blew his stack, and Mr. Kissinger sent a
directive over to the CIA, telling them to get this memorandum out.
Then, finally, some months later, it did go out and in more or less
the state we had written it in the previous December.

So that is more or less the problems I had to go through.

Mr. Mivrorp. Thank you.

Chairman Pike. The time of the gentleman has expired. I see we
have a vote on the floor, and this would be an appropriate time for
the committee to take about a 15-minute recess.

[Recess taken for Members to vote.]

Chairman Pike. The committee will come to order.

Mr. Kasten may question.

Mr. KasteEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

In your testimony you stated that Paul V. Walsh, of the CIA—I
am referring to pages 4 and 5—became the supervisor of estimates of
VC numbers after you were relieved of duties in this connection. What
has happened to Mr. Walsh’s career at CIA since that time? What
position does he hold now in CIA?

Mr. Apams. If my information is correct, he is now the Deputy
Assistant Director of Intelligence; that is, Assistant Research Deputy.

Mr. KasTeEN. Do you feeFthat the Agency tends to reward analysts
and personnel who go along with the Agency’s team view of a problem
and penalize those who go against the grain?

In other words, he was one of the peogle in this cave-in part. Do you
think that is a decision that is being made by the bureaucracy there?

Mr. Apams. I wouldn’t say it is necessarily a conscious decision in
that you reward bad guys and penalize good guys, and, of course, in
many cases that wasn’t the case.

I think, however, there has been & tendency toward that in many
cases. For example—and I refer to my statement—a team of analysts
named Joseph Hovey, Bobby Layton, and-James Ogle provided the
United States a most remarkable service by predicting an enormous
offensive, and by doing it in good time—that 1s, 2 or 3 months ahead
of time. James Ogle was subsequently fired. Joseph Hovey, who had
really written that part of the memorandum which most predicted
the Tet offensive, was transferred back to Washington and put under a
person who had not predicted the Tet offensive; in fact, who had
earlier made fun of Hovey’s memorandum. Hovey subsequently quit,
not so much in disgust, but in discouragement. :

The third one, Bobby Layton, is in a midlevel job somewhere in
the ClA, plugging away.

S6 here you have these people who really deserve intelligence
medals—there are such things—and who didn’t get anything out of
their prediction. :

However, you take Mr. Walsh, who was willing apparently to go
along with an estimate even though he knew it was phony, but who
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got up to a higher level. And yrobably the most remarkable one, did
you mention Gencral Graham

Mr. KasTEN, I didn’t in my listing,

Mr. Apams. Well, there is another example, He was apparentl
involved in a lot of the chicanery that went on in Westmoreland’s
headquarters, and he now runs the Defense Intelligence Agency. He
is a lieutenant general. In those days he was lieutenant colonel.

Mr. KasTEN. In your cipinion, this is a problem, and a concern?

Mr. Apams. Frankly, I think it is the biggest problem of all
concerning intelh:ience at the present time.

Mr. KasTeN. Thank you. I want to change the questioning a
little bit. Are you aware that an intelligence report to William F.
Bundy 5 months before the Tet offensive contained materials for
gossible release to the American public, and this report cited enemy

efections? For example, it declassified the fact that 11,000 defected
in 1965, 20,000 in 1966, et cetera. However, this statement was
followed by a comment that was classified. In other words, part of it
was released, and part of it was classified. The classified part said that
the rate or increase of defections may well be below that of 1966, and
in addition stated that the vast majority of these defectors were soft-
core, low-level personnel. .

I\'fy question'is whether this kind of deception, this kind of classifica-
tion procedures, and it relates to Mr. Treen’s questions earlier about
an effort to deceive the American public, the press and even the
Con%"ress—-was this kind of deception typical of our Vietnam
intelligence?

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir, it was. We intelligence had a constant eye
toward what the press might think, and, unfortunately, all too often
it colored our judgments. ~ .

Mr. KasteN. The same report went on to suggest, for public
unclassified consumption, that there was a ‘“‘continuing increase 1n the
number of enemy captured on the battlefield,” but again it was
followed by a classified comment that Bundy should have avoided
statistics since they might conflict with what we’re saying about

risoners of war and in any event that the captures included relatively
ew hard-core or even middle-echelon personnel.

Here is another example of this, and I am out of time, but I have a
number of other examples of this.

Is this typical of just the Vietnamese efforts in intelligence, or do
you think this would expand out to other intelligence-gathering efforts
1n terms of using classified and unclassified materials?

. Mr. Apams. 1 think it is far more typical of Vietnam than it has

been in other situations. The Vietnam problem, I think, was that
we were losing the war. And how do you encourage the folks back
home in a situation like that? So in a losing war, I think, thereis an
enormously greater tendency to fudge the facts than in other situa-
tions. For example; in 1964 I worked on the Congo, and as far as I can
tell, there was no attempt to color judgments with an eye to the press,
perhaps because nobod{ really cared about the Congo.
Mr. Kasten. Mr. Chairman, my questioning is concluded.
Chairman Pikge. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. KasTeN. I would like to make a unanimous consent request.
Chairman Pikg. The gentleman will state it.

T
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. Mr. KasTEN. This report I was referring to goes on through eight
iore paragraphs and is included in some of our documents, and I
would hope at some time the committee would take the appropriate
steps to release this document with the classified and unclassified
sections to the American public and the Members of Congress, so
we can see how at least in this case we were misled about the progress
of the Vietnam war by these tactics of classification.

Chairman Pike. I can assure you that the Chair is wholly willing
to cooperate with }\;ou in this matter.

Mr. KasteEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Johnson.

Mr. JounsoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Adams, we have it that Bunker, Wheeler, Rostow, Adams,
and Westmoreland knew——

Mr. Apams. Yes.

Mr. JounsoN [continuing]. Knew of this attempt to mislead the
press and the public.

The American forces were actually placed on the alert, though,
before the attack, weren’t they? ;

Mr. Apams. Now here my exact knowledge is not as good as it
might be. I know that certain forces were placed on alert. Now
whether they put it all on red alert and had everybody crouching in
the trenches :
~Mr. JounsoN. You can’t say.

Mr. Apaums. I can’t say. I know that it wasn’t a full alert. There
was some kind of an alert; yes.

Mr. JounsoN. Do you know whether or not Mr. Helms knew of
this attempt to deceive the press and the public as to the number of
personnel on the other side?

_ Mr. Anams. He must have, if he read his mail.

Mr. JounsoN. It was in the mail, but you can’t say of your own
personal knowledge?

- Mr. Apams. I never saw the man read his mail and remark on it.

Mr. JounsoN. He never did remark on it to you? What I am
trying to find out is where did this come from? I have my own ideas—
as to why these people were engaging in this kind of activity—but

. we must ultimately place the responsibility on the intelligence com-

munity, the military, or the White House.
. Now, this was essentially a political decision?

Mr. Apams. Right.

Mr. JounsoN. In the light of history, the Feople you have named
so far will all be regarded as incompetents if it turns out that they
disregarded this information. Generally speaking, if you have evidence
that you have 600,000 enemies opposing you, and you claim 300,000,
that seems to be very inconsistent.

Generally, the military tends to overestimate their opposition
and problems, don’t they? Why would people disregard this kind
of evidence if they weren’t doing it on the basis of orders that they
had received from higher authority? This is what I am trying to find
out. This cable from Bunker went to Rostow?

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir,

Mr. Jonxson. It was a recommendation, wasn’t it?

" Mr. Apams. Yes, sir.
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Mr. JounsoN. So evidently all of this deception originated in the
White House, and these people were not engaged in a conspiracy of
their own mai:ing but were following orders; isn’t that the inevitable
conclusion one has to draw from this? Is this a breakdown of intelli-

ence? Is the intelligence community that incompetent, or were they
ollowing orders? Is the military that incompetent, or were they
following orders? :

This is what we ultimately have to decide. :
Mr. Apams. A superb question. That is the basic question. I ca
only say I don’t know the answer. But I can make surmises.- For
example, when you have Bunker sending a cable “Eyes Only Rostow,”
and Rostow is one slot from the top, the top might have known, too.

I would, however, relate an anecdote_I heard, and it is really only
that. But it was from a very good source, and it concerned a briefing
given to Westmoreland in May 1967, on the findings by his intelligence
that there were twice as many enemy soldiers as were carried in the
official books.

The man giving the briefing was the head of the order of battle
section of Westmoreland’s command. And this is more or less how
it went. This man giving the briefing had a briefing board with a flip
chart, and he went over the categories in the order of battle,
one by one.

He said to the (Feneral, according to my information, ‘“General, we
have the main and local forces of the Vietcong, who amount to 118,000.
On these, we think we are more or less right.” And he ﬁipPed’ the
chart. He said, ‘“The next category, sir, is the guerrilla militia, or
local defense troops,” and he said: ‘“The official order of battle carries
them at, I believe, 112,760, but we believe that the real number is
closer to 200,000.” And my source told me Westmoreland almost

- fell off his chair.

The briefer said, ‘“T'he next category, sir, is the &olitical category,
which the official order of battle carries at 39,175. We now think this
category is more like 90,000. Finally, the last category, the service
troops, is carried officially at 18,553, sir.”” And then he said, “We
haven’t really done research on that, but it might be double, triple, or
quadruple the official estimate.” He said General Westmoreland was
sitting in his chair practically with his jaw slack, with almost sort of
a catatonic look, looking into the far distance.

hMr. JounsoN. My time has expired. But I want to get the date of
this, :

Mr. Apams. This was approximately May 1967.

Mr. JornsoN. Now continue.

Mr. Apams. OK. Approximately May 1967, and then he said
finally General Westmoreland got back to his usual straight position,
square jaw, and so forth, but was still very much shaken. And West-
moreland started saying to himself, “What am I going to tell the

ress; what am I going to tell Congress; what am I going to tell the
gresident?” And then he squared himself even further up in his
chair and said, “Gentlemen, I want you to take another look at
those numbers.” )

- I was told this by the officer who gave the briefing. Now that in-
dicates to me, assuming that I have the story straight, and this is
second hand—that indicates to me at least at that point in time it
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was l;Ygestmoreland who was beginning to think about fudging the
numbers.

Now, that doesn’t explain about this “Eyes Only Rostow” business.

I can’t give you an answer, sir. I have made some of the same
surmises that you may have, but I am afraid that I can’t go beyond
the evidence.

Chairman Pixe. The time of the gentleman has expired. Mr. Field?

Mr. Fieup. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Adams, I would like to review the U.S. intelligence efforts in
Vietnam, specifically with respect to the Tet offensive, but generally
with respect to-the entire war.

You may be interestéd in our review of the information which we
did obtain ?‘rior to being cut off. Without getting to specifics on it, we
have seen the President’s daily briefings in the period right before the
war. He was not informed of anything a proacﬁing the Tet offensive.

We also-have learned that the South Vietnamese Army had 50-
percent leave at the time of the Tet offensive. In other words, 50
percent of the army was at home or on vacation, or whatever they
do on leave. It would be a pretty strong indication that the Tet
offensive was not predicted. ‘

Now, the intelligence community is fond of citing some fine lines
by saying some sort of offensive was predicted. Would it be fair to
say that the key to the Tet offensive was not whether or not there
was going to be an offensive sometime around the first part of the

ear—because that had become an annual event—but rather the
intensity of this offensive, the timing of it, the scope of it, and the
fact that it would include attacks on the inner cities of Vietmam?
Is that a fair characterization of the key to the Tet offensive?
Mr. Apams. Yes; I think I would maybe draw it a little bit. more
recisely than that. I think we weren’t all that bad on the timing.
thinkffwe knew within a few days of when the thing was going to
come off. -

You are righ! about the fact that we weren’t expecting it to hit
the cities. " : :

Mr. Fiewp. Let’s be specific. Did anybody predict the scope, the
intensity, the timing, and the focus of that attack?

Mr. Apanms. I don’t think that anybody did; no. The closest thing
that came to it was the Hovey memorandum of November 27.

Mr. FieLp. And one of the reasons that you cited this morning is
the deliberate distortion of numbers, intelligence, that kind of thing.

I would not like to go through some people who were involved in
this. In addition to yourself, you have mentioned Joseph Hovey,
Bobby Layton, and James Ogle. These were people who apparently

F our intelligence.” And
you have indicated they did not fare particularly well by this—that
their careers have not exactly skyrocketed; that if anything, in fact,
they have had to leave the Agency, or if they stayed they certainly
weren’t promoted. '

What about Lieutenant Colonel Graham?

Mr. Apawms. Lieutenant Colonel Graham'’s career has skyrocked.

" Mr. Fiewp. Did he participate in this deliberate distortion of any
kind of intelligence? ‘ ‘
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Mr. Apams. I can’t really say directly, because I have no direct.
knowledge of then lieutenant colonel, now Lieutenant General
Graham, participating directly in a distortion of evidence.

However, I can tell you indirect stories, and here is one which T
would advance as circumstantial svidence that maybe General
Graham knew.

In February 1968—that is right after the Tet offiensive—a young
lieutenant by the name of Richard McArthur, who was the lieutenant
in charge of the guerrilla component, went off to Bankgok from South
Vietnam or disappeared for some reason, on R. & R. and returnied and
discovered the category of the order of battle of which he was charged,
{;he hgllx?rrillas, had dropped from 80,000 to 40,000, approximately

y half. .

Since he was the analyst most familiar with the evidence on guer-
rillas he was astonished and amazed that without his say-so the
guerrilla number had dropped from 80 to 40. He went in to his bosses,
one a man by the name of Lit. Col. Paul Weiler [spelling] W-e-i-l-e-r,
who was then the head of Westmoreland’s order of battle section. The
other, a Commander Meecham, U.S. N uva, was Weiler’s deputy. And
he said to these gentlemen, “what the hell is going on here? W%,ly has
this dropped from 80 to 40?”

And one of them, I am not sure which, said, ‘“We have got to do it.

- We have to get this number down.” And McArthur said, ‘““Well, there

is no evidence that the number should go down.” They said, “Well,
we are just going to leave that number down where it is.” He said,
“Well, I damn well think it shouldn’t be that low.”

And then one of them said to him, ‘“Lie a little, Mac; lie a little.”
;l‘hi)se” are words that I got from McArthur: “Lie a little, Mac; lie a
ittle.

McArthur said words to the effect that he wouldn’t “lie a little.”
And he was transferred to the 195th MI detachment on the outskirts
of Saigon shortly thereafter.

Then 2 months later, in April 1968, Colonel Weiler and Commander
Meecham showed up at a conference at CIA headquarters to argue
for the lower number. Their -boss at this conference was then
Col. Danny O. Graham, now head of the Defense Intelligence Agency.

Now, I have no direct evidence that General Graham ordered them
to order McArthur to lie a little, but I feel this might be the case.
I have met this guy Weiler, and he is a perfectly straightforward
Marine Corps colonel, not the kind of person who would make up
an order like that all by himself, in my opinion. So I think at least
there is reason to believe that Colenel Graham, now Lieutenant---
General Graham, knew what was going on.

Chairman PixkEg. It is the intention of the Chair to go around at
least one more time. I didn’t ask any questions, Mr. Adams, at the
beginning of this session, because I find your statement absolutely

~ devasting all by itself.-

We count on our intelligence in America to provide us with objec-
tive information whereby' rational: decisions can be made. In this
instance it seems to me political decisions were made after which the
intelligence was shaped to fit the decisions which had already been
made. Is that a fair characterization of what happened?

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir.

60-324—75——6
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Chairman Pike. And this is really what you mean when you refer
to a corruption of the system—that the intelligence was intentionally
made inaccurate to comply with or to conform to political decisions
which had already been made?

Mr. Apams. That is correct, sir.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Giaimo.

- Mr. Giaimo. Mr. Adams, in the opening portion of your statement
you said that for 7 of the 10 years of your employment with the CIA
you were the Agency’s principal analyst on Vietcong and for 2 of
those years, during the Tet offensive, you were the only analyst at
CIA headquarters studying the VC full time.

You then testified, in response to a question from one of the com-
mittee members, that this involved at the very least a stack—I think
you indicated about a foot high—of material that you had to go
through every day. Is that correct?

Mr. Apans. I might be exaggerating it a little on the foot, but it
looked like that. It was pretty high; it was a lot of stuff.

Mr. Giaimo. Something less than a foot?

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir.

Mr. Giarvo. My point is that with all of the employees at CIA—
and this is at Langley here—I assume you were the only one to do
that job? You were in Washington at that time, not Vietnam?

Mr. Apams. T went back and forth, but most of the work I did
was at Langley; yes, sir. --

Mr. Giaimo. Vietnam at that time played a major role in occupying

- the activities of the CIA intelligence-wise, did it not?

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir, an enormous amount of time.

Mr. Giaimo. Can 1 assume that, if you were the only analyst
involved in Vietnam activities or Vietcong activities, the analysts
who were concerned with other activities in other countries in other
parts of the world were equally shortstaffed?

Mr. Apams. There were some other cases of that.

. Mr. Gi1aimo. Let me tell you the picture I am trying to get of the
situation. It is my impression, from listening to your testimony and
from other testimony, that the CIA is shortstaffed in intelligence-
analyzin% activity and overstaffed in some other types of activities—
principal ?y covert operations or dirty tricks. Is my impression right
or wrong

Mr. ApaMs. Your impression has a good deal of validity, certainly
concerning Vietnam. I hestitate to talk about other areas. In Viet-
nam—I don’t think I am revealing any big-secret by saying that
there were several hundred CIA employees in Vietnam whose job it
was to collect intelligence or to act covertly or something like that,
and that there were several hundred more, or thousands more, in the
military intelligence. And their stuff was coming in in floods, and I
was the only guy in Washington working on the Vietcong full time.
There were others working on_ Vietnam, of course, but not on the
VC full time, s

I am not necessarily saying that there were too many intelligence
people in Vietnam, but that there should have been a lot more on
mi)lr end. And I am not necessarily recommending that we hire a
whole batch of new. analysts, but that we should rationalize what we

have. .
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You had, for example, large numbers of people analyzing the Ho
Chi Minh Trail back in headquarters, which 1s all well and good,
but they weren’t working on our principal enemy, the VC. .

I hestitate to make a comment on whether I think we have too
many spooks.

Chairman PikE. Mr. Dellums.

Mr. Derruwms. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Adams, first question: Did you ever attempt to report your
findings and the problems that you encountered at the Agency to
any Member of Congress, and, if so, would you go into some detail
about that contact? :

Mr. Apams. Yes. I attempted to do so in October, November, and
December 1972. The first person I contacted, and to whom I handed
a 13-page memo, was on your committee, Mr. Luecien Nedzi. This
was on approximately the 14th of October 1972. He read the thin.
and said 1t was quite interesting. His staff assistant by the name o
James Pyrros also said it was. It covered many of the things I’'m
talking about now. But Mr. Nedzi said he was terribly busy with
elections at the time, as all the Congressmen were. He had a busin
problem up in Michigan which he was particularly sweating, he said. -
Apparently it was a real hot issue up there, and he started talkin
about that, and he said, “Get hold of me after elections.” And ]
said, “Yes, sir, I will.”

And 1 called him then, I think, on something like—I forget the
exact date. It was a week or two after elections. I got hold of his
assistant, James Pyrros, who said, in essence, “We find your stuff
very interesting. We will give you a call if we do something about it.”

Mr. DeErLums. Was anything every done about it?

Mr. Apams. Not to my knowledge.

M};. DeLruMs. You say this information was given Mr. Nedzi in
19727

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir. I believe it was October 14, 1972.

I also made an attempt over in the Senate. I went there to the
Senate Armed Services Committee, and talked to a man named
James Woolsey, who is on the staff over there. In fact, I talked to
Mr. Woolsey on three or four occasions, anyway. He said he doubted
they could do anything about it. He said among other things, the Sub-
committee on Intelligence—I am not sure I have this right, but I
believe it was then run by Senator Symington—hadn’t met for a
year and a half, and he didn’t think they could do anything about my
problems. So nothing happened there.

Then 1 talked to a gentleman who was a staff assistant in House

- Appropriations, whose name was—I forget—and nothing came of

that either. :

Mr. DeLLuMs. Let me turn to another line of questioning. One of
our responsibilities is to provide a report to Congress with recommen-
dations on how we should address the significant problems we have
begun to identify, both in the House and Senate Select Committees
on Intelligence.

As I read your testimony, you are saying the Defense Intelligence
Agency and the Central Intelligence Agency knowingly and purposely
developed intelligence to fight preconceived policies; is that correct?

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir, that is right. - :

H

-
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Mr. DeLLums. In that vein, do you believe it is systematically
built into the Defense Intellifenca Agency system that they are a -

Jnondiscerning service, or handmaidens of the poli((:ly of the military
service, to that dergee rendering them impotent and ineffectual? .
Mr. Apams. I think your language is somewhat stronger than I
would use. I generally agree with the thrust of it.
The problem in the DIA—I am not sure exactly how the command
lines go—but the problem is that the DIA' is organizationally under
the military. For that reason the DIA estimates have always invariably

in some way been tilted—you put it as & handmaiden——"~=~ _ =

Mr. DeLrLums. Rendering a nondiscerning service? V

Mr. Apams. There is much more a tendency to distort at DIA than
at the CIA. The CIA’s estimates are usually more objective than
those of DIA.

Mr. DeLLums. This committee has already gone into the problems
of coordination and proliferation with respect to the October 1973
Mideast war. It brought about very serious problems. I notice the
Tet offensive post mortem cites coordination and amplificatien of

thousands of intelligence documents each day as a contributing factor

for total failure of the intelligence community.

Can you comment on the problem of multiple intelligence au-
thorities, each with their own special interest, somehow trying vainly
to produce a unified intelligence picture during the Vietnam war?
I hope you would cite a study where 13 different intelligence agencies
were all congregated in one small Vietnamese town.

Mr. Apass. It was an enormous problem in Vietnam, because there
was so much stuff coming in, and so many people involved.

The study to which you refer—I hope 1 have my facts more or less
right—was written, I believe, by a man named Richard Holbrook, or
a name like that, and it concerned the district of Cu Chi, which is
right outside of Saigon. It was a very interesting study because it
%w\gi’q there were no less than 13 competing intelligence units in

u Chi.

Mr. DeLLums. Somewhere along the way would you defihe ‘“‘com-
peting”’? That sounds interesting. ‘

Mr. Giaimo [presiding]. I will advise the gentleman that his time
has expired, but I will let him complete the statement. It sounds like
it is going to be a very long one and we will have to shorten it a bit.

_ There are other members waiting for time.

- Mr. Apams. The study in essence came to the conclusion that there

were 13 different competing bureaucracies in this little area, and that.

very often they all ended up recruiting the same agent. So you had
this very lucrative business going on, 2% the agent getting dough from
13 different sources. It was great if he could do it. %t was certainly an
intelligence problem. . .
Mr. Giammo. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The gentleman from Illinois is recognized. :
Mr. McCLory. In case I neglect to do it later, I want to say how
ateful I am as a member o% this committee for your appearance
ere today and for the information you have provided, through
testimony and otherwise; and for the assistance you are giving us in
this extremely important job of trying to ferret out the defects in our
intelligence system and make a-better intelligence community for

“our country.
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Mr. Apams. Thank you, sir. i
Mr. McCrory. I note in your article in Harper’s magazine that

_you also make reference to a conference in September 1967, at which

Col. Danny Graham, now Lieutenant General Graham, was present,
and you say: “Another officer gave a talk full of complicated statistics
which proved the Vietcong were running out of men. It was based

on something called the ‘cross-over memo’ which had been put

together by Colonel Graham’s staff.”
ou recall that conference too, do you not?

Mr. Apams. Yes. And since I wrote that, I consulted my notes
and the guy who gave the briefing was General Graham himself.
Now general, then colonel.

Mr. McCrLory. Some months before that I received the same
briefing in Saigon. The implication was it was just a matter of time
until the North Vietnamese and the Vietcong would run out of men
and the war was going to end. I guess that was the popular briefing
line to provide at that time.

" You did work with our staff, did you not, in helping to prepare a

subpena to be directed to the CIA for the purpose of getting infor-

mation for this committee, which would help by elaborating on the

thiglllgs you are telling the committee?
r. ApaMs. Yes, sir; that is correct.

Mr. McCrory. In addition, you have in your possession, do you
not, certain classified information which, if declassified, could be
useful to our committee?

Mr. Apawms. Yes, sir. My notes, for example.

Mr. McCLory. After you wrote this article in Harper’s, did you
not understand that the CIA had an article prepared which was to
rebut your article and perhaps to comment about you?

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir; I was told by several friends of mine that
the CIA had written up a biography of me; yes, sir.

Mr. McCrory. That is a classified piece of material too, is it not?

Mr. Apams. I was told by my friends that this biography that they
wrote on me was unclassified, that it was kept in the library and that
you had to sign for it in order to read the thing. According to my under-
standing, it was unclassified when it was over in CIA headquarters.

Mr. McCrory. In addition o the deception which was practiced
on the entire American community as a result of downp %Iying or
deliberately reducing the figures insofar as the forces of the Vietcong
and North Vietnamese were concerned, there was also a distortion
with respect to defectors, was there not? The North Vietnamese and
the Vietcong were defecting in large numbers and therefore they
knew how to come to our side, which was the free side, and they were
going to eventually all line up with us?

Mr. Apams. The defections statistics were a real can of worms.
They were usually presented to the public in such a way as to look
like there were an awful lot of guys coming in who were important,
when actually the fact was they weren’t.

Mr. McCrory. I think that is all I have at this time, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Graimo. Mr. Milford.

Mr. MivLrorp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Adams, the pritiary purpose of this committeo, as I under-
stand our mandate, is to study our intelligence community, deter-
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mine any weaknesses in its structure, operation and organization,
then to make recommendations to the full House for correcting any
deficiencies. .

In that respect, my interest in the past is twofold: One, to parlay
our past mistakes into corrective actions that can be applied to our
ﬁresent'.opemtions. The other is to detect any illegal acts that may

ave been committed and bring the responsible persons or person to
justice.
! In this statement I would like it clearly understood that I am not
trying to conduct a Monday morning quarterback session, trying to
criticize strictly judgmental factors. .

You have already outlined several allegations that indicate to me
the possibility of illegal actions on the part of some of the people in
our military and intelligence structures.

» Now let’s go to the other purpose of this committee’s assignment,
and let me ask you a couple of questions there:

To your knowledge, does the CIA charter or CIA regulations con-
tain wording that would difect agents, analysts and employees to do
their work strictly on a scientific or rational basis, as opposed to being
influenced by emotional, political or other nonquantitative and non-
definitive factors? Is that a matter of regulation?

Mr. Apanms. I haven’t read the regulations. It sounds like it ought

. to be'in there if it isn’t.

Mr. MiLForp. It is not in the regulations, to your knowledge?

Mr. Apams. The regulations are a foot thick. I have never been
through all of them. >

Mr. MiLrorp. In your work as an analyst, were you ever instructed
to do your work strictly on the basis of a rational, definitive—in
other words, were you ever instructed to take analyzed data quan-
titatively and render a conclusion based on logical principles, as

-opposed to being influenced even by your own emotions or. political

or other factors? :

Mr. Apams. It was never put in the form of a direct order; no, sir.
However, in training sessions-—and I was a junior officer trainee for
a period of 6, 7, or 8 months—we were constantly being drummed
with the fact that we were supposed to be honest, objective, non-
emotional, nonpolitical analysts. So whereas there was no regulation
about it, about which I was aware, certainly that was part of the
indoctrination we were given. )

Mr. MiLrorp. Would you, yourself, have any specific recommen-
dation that you would make to this committee concerning any changes
in our present intelligence laws, our present intelligence structures, or
our present intelligence operations? If you desire, you could submit
those later in writing to be included in the record, but would you
o}flfhand ‘;mve any recommendations for this committee for substantive
changes T

I\?ﬁ Apams. I would have perhaps two recommendations, or rather
one recommendation and one suggestion. The recommendation is that
some kind of body be setup, whether belonging to Congress, or good-
ness knows who, which could review what tﬁe ntelligence community
does on a continuing basis.

One of the troubles I had constantly was that I was trying to point
out within the CIA that there were enormous intelligence short-
comings about Indochina. I complained within the Agency about
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virtually everything I talked about in my prepared statement to you.
And then some. The trouble was I didn’t have anyplace to go which
was objective. I went to the CIA Inspector General to complain, in
essence, about the Director. Well, the problem with going to the CIA
‘Inspector General is that the Inspector General ha.si-is Etness report
written by the Executive Director and the Executive Director is
‘appointed by the Director. So when I went to the CIA Inspector
eneral to complain about the Director, I was complaining to the
Director about the Director. It was a hopeless circle. }S)o I think that
some kind of body should be set up where people like myself have
someplace to go where they won’t necessarily be taken to task, or
retaliated against. - '

Mr. Giaimo. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. MiLForp. Yes, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. Giammo. Wouldn’t Congress be a good place for such people
to go if Congress would give more attention to tﬁese problems?

Mr. Apaums. Yes, sir; I believe it would. However, I might stick in
my own opinion that I think there is at least something to be said for
the administration’s and CIA’s point of view that some kind of
restriction has to be ]l)llaced on data and on complaints. Now, I am not
saying the restraints have to be strict, or anything like that, but there
has to be some kind of control, so that whoever he wants might not
just, you know, say whatever he wants to in public.

Let me give an example. This is something that has already hap-
pened. It concerns Michael Harrington. I don’t want to go into the
rights and wrongs of what Congressman Harrington did. However,
I can see the dangers of allowinillfm{I Congressman to make public
anything he pleases. Now, I met Mr. Harrington once, and I thought
ﬁulte highly of him. However, let me extra(i)olate. Say not Michael

arrington but say Vito Marcantonio. Should he be allowed to splash
out anything he wants? Something has to be done to place some kind

" *~“of control over what might be said by Vito Marcantonio—whom I

have never met. In Con%ress some time ago, he was supposed to
have been of questionable loyalty. I don’t know whether that is
fact or not.

I think that is really the answer to your question.

As I mentioned, I also have a suggestion. I don’t know whether
Congress can do anything about it, but there are still an awful lot
of people in the-intelligence community who grew up-on Vietnam.
Now that starts out with Director Colby and includes Mr, Proctor,
and Mr. Walsh of the CIA; it also includes Gen. Daniel Graham of
DIA, and Mr. William Hyland of State Department Intelligence.
These guys all made their positions by screwing up intelligence on
Vietnam, and now these same people run intelligence.

Now, I realize you people don’t have power of appointment but
maybe there is something you can do. -

hat is my suggestion.

Mr. Mivrorp. If we were to have a permanent intelligence com-
mittee of selected Members of Congress in sészion at all times, would
that satisfy your point?

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir; I think that would be a very good idea.

Chairman Pikg. Mr. Treen.

Mr, TreeN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

~—
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I want to offer a comment first, Mr. Adams. I agree wholeheartedly
with what Chairman Pike said a few moments ago, that if what you
tell us here is correct, then we have a most serious situation that
-deserves the serious and constant attention of the Congress,However,
I think that you, as an analyst, would probably agree with this state-
ment: That on a matter of this importance we should seek the testi-
mony of other witnesses. I am, therefore, not willing to conclude or
make any judgments until we have the opportunity to examine other
witnesses, witnesses who may have knowledge of the events of which
you testify. . :

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir.

Mr. TrReeN. With that in mind, are you able to give us the name of
the person who gave the briefing to General Westmoreland that you
-spoke about a few moments ago ' ' _

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir, Col. Gains Hawkins. West Point, Mississippi.
He is retired. ~

Mr. Treen. What branch of the service?

Mr. Apams. U.S. Army. I think he is a reservist. '

Mr. TrReeN: Do you know who else may have been present at that
briefing? I realize it was related to you as hearsay.

Mr. Apawms. This is totally hearsay and I am not sure I have the
story right.

Mr. Treen. That is why I want the name of the person who gave
the briefing. '

Mr. Apams. It was Col. Gains Hawkins. I believe he informed me
that General McChristian was in the room. I forget what General
McChristian’s first name is.

Mr. TreEN. In addition to distortion of numbers which you have
alleged, was there evidence of distortion as to equipment that the
-enemy might have? You referred to the artillery that was rained in,
that.we apparently didn’t anticipate—the amount of artillery used in

i

" the Tet offensive.

Do you have any evidence there was any distortion in the order of
battle as to equipment in the hands of the enemy? :

Mr. Apams. You have just opened an enormous Pandora’s box, sir.
There were large numbers of major disputes within the intelligence
agencies over a variety of logistical problems. It seemed to me at the
time there were some awfully funny things going on which I found
difficult to square with evidence I had seen.

For example, Air Force intelligence almost invariably said they were
cutting off the Ho Chi Minh Trail with their bombing missions. They
were saying it so emphatically that I began to smell a rat, but that 1s
all I smelled, you know. It was my supposition that something funny
‘was going on.

I know, from my own personal experience, what I believe to be
major deliberate distortions concerning Chinese shipments through
the Cambodian port of Sihanoukville.

~ Mr. Treen. Have you furnished any details on this to the staff of
the committee? o

Mr. Apawms. No, I haven’t. -

Mr. TREeN. Would you be willing to do so?

Mr. Apams. Yes. o

Mr. TreEN. It is most important we have any information that you
have as to distorted reports on equipment the enemy had.
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In the opening of your statement you mention the fact that the
article published in Harper’s was cleared by CIA. Yet today you
chose to come here before the committee and quote verbatim from
heretofore classified information. Does this represent a change in
your approach to the problem, or exactly why do you now choose
to quote directly from classified information without having had it
cleared by the CIA?

Mr. Apawms. Yes, sir, it does represent a partial change in approach,
but I think it is an entirely different circumstance. On the one hand,
I was writing a magazine article. On the other hand, in my statement.
today I was talking to people in Congress who have been chosen to
look over the intelligence community.

Mr. TreeN. That explains it. Thank you.

Mr. Grammo. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Kasten. :

Mr. Kasten. In your statement you point out that a number of
high officials in the intelligence-gathering agencies grew up on Vietnam
and that this is something we ought to be concerned about at this.
time.

- _Is there any evidence that you have, or is there any way you could
discuss with us, any kind o{ problem with distorting estimates or
misuse of classifying documents, or whatever, that you are aware-
of at the present time in the intelligence-gathering agencies—or is.
Vietnam and the Vietnamese intelligence-gathering activities unique?

Mr. Apams. Starting off with the beginning of your question,
I am not aware of anything untoward going on today. The reason
for that, of course, is that I am not at the CIA. I officially left the-
CIA on June 1, 1973.

I have many friends in the Agency but I make it a point not to:
ask them about classified -data, simply because I don’t want to get.
them in trouble. And they know I am something of a maverick,
I suppose. .

I would like to make a comment which perhaps repeats the germ
of something I said before—that Vietnam is unique, because we were-
involved in a losing war. And the pressures there became a great deal
different than they are in normal intelligence. Without for an instant
comparing any American administration to Nazi German% I have
read a lot about German intelligence during World War II. When
they were winning World War II, German intelligence was (i)rett,y
good but as they began to lose, the political pressures grew and Ger-
man intelligence became worse and worse. )

Now I am not saying that we are a bunch of Nazis, or anything
like that, but it is the problem of a losing war.

Mr. KasteN. Is it also the problem of an intelligence 1g’lathering ab.
sea or agencies dominated by or overly influenced by the military?
You pointed out earlier the CIA estimates were more objective than
the DIA estimates or the individual branches of the armed services.

Do the Defense Department estimates start to control what is.
going on? Why did CIA lose its clout? Why do you lose your objectivity
1n the overall estimate?

Mr. Apams. Again, it was a unique problem, I think, in Vietnam,
because the CIA also got involved in fudging statistics and fudging
estimates. By and large, I would say CIA 1s fairly honest. I have
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frequently referred to it, even in the Vietnam situation, as the best .

of a bad lot. I am not at all critical of the existence of CIA. I think

it is very important that we have it, or something very like it, in
existence.

I do think it is an excellent idea to have some kind of intelligence
outfit that isn’t under the domination of the military.
~ I am not trying to say all the military are a bunch of liars and
things like that, but there is a tendency for anyone in any profession—
it is basically a problem of—what do you call it with Congressmen—
you know, having a vested interest.

The CIA is built not to have a vested interest, and by and large.it
has done better than most other places. ~ -

Mr. KasTEN. On page 3 of your testimony, you said that “fearing
public reaction” Westmoreland’s command was lobbying to keep the
estimate at its official level. | =

Mr. Apams. That is right.

Mr. KasTEN. You are saying that there were a number of people
who were actively working with analysts such as yourself and other
people to keep estimates low. ’

ow, this gets back to the question Mr. Johnson raised & minute

" ago. There obviodsly is some direction in the lobbying efforts, some

overall direction. Does this direction start with General Westmoreland,
say, his command was doing it, or does it work through other people, -
elected officials at the White House, people from the N%.tional Security
Council? This was a total effort at keeping these estimates at the
“official level.” But it has to come from somewhere.

Mr. Apams. It seems to me that what is being got at is who was
directing the distortion. I would like to relate another anecdote told
to me by a man whose name I forget, but who had been on Rostow’s
staff. And the question came up whetlher President Johnson had
ordered any distortion of intelligence. I repeat what the staffer said.
I don’t know what transpired but the staffer said that he doubted
very much if Johnson would actually do something like ordering
intelligence to keep a strength estimate under 300,000. I feel almost
like I am telling somebody else’s secrets, because this maybe isn’t
fair to President Johnson.

The staffer said that he didn’t think President Johnson would order
a distortion, but there was an atmosphere then that ‘“Jesus, the boss
wouldn’t like to hear this.”

Now, hell, I am giving you third-rate sloppy rumor, but I tended
to believe that was the case. I don’t know.

Mr. Giaivo. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Johnson? |

Mr. JounsoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Adams, did your duties encompass the studying of the numbers
of North Vietnamese troops in South Vietnam?

Mr. Apams. I am afraid I didn’t hear you. What did you say?-

Mr. Jounson. Did your duties encompass studying and predicting
the number of North Vietnamese troops? )

Mr. Apanms. Yes, sir; that came under my jurisdiction.

" Mr. JounsoN. That is one of the things I haven’t seen as I have
one over this mountain of material. I think you passed on most of
ittous, _ ,
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- At the time, there were allegations that there were misstatements
of the amounts of North Vietnamese troops coming into South Viet-
nam, and-that these figures were used for political purposes and were
used in conjunction with the bombing justification.
Do you have anything that you can tell us about that?

~ Mr. Apams. Well, frankly, I always thought we were underesti-
mating the numbers of North Vietnamese troops a little bit, but I
think in that case the mistake was fairly honest.

Mr. JornsoN. You don’t know of any manipulation of figures to

' Lustify continuing to bomb or stop the bombing when we talked about

aving peace talks, or anything? You are not familiar with anything
like that?

Mr. Apams. I am not familiar with any manipulation; no, sir.

Mr. JounsoN Thank you very much.

I have no. further questions, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.

'Mr. DeLrums. Will the gentleman yield to me?

Mr. Jornson. I would be glad to yield.

Mr. Derrums. Thank you. I would like to comment on a brief
statement you made, Mr. Adams, that does not go directly to your
testimony, but I thought I certainly should comment.

You alluded to Mr. Harrington, a present Member of Congress,
and Vito Marcantonio, a former Memger of Congress. I would like
to say, first of all, that I think it is very critical that we not construe
people whose political views are considered progressive or left of

~center as ipso facto security risks.

Mr. Apams. You are absolutely right, sir.

Mr. DerLLuns. The press, when I was elected in 1970, said I was
the furthest to the left ever elected since Vito Marcantonio, and 1
don’t consider myself a security risk. I consider myself a person
ca;ilable of challenging the policies of this country I disagree with.
I think that is what it is all about.

I would suggest to you that, in describing Vito Marcantonio and -
other Members of Congress whose views are progressive or considered
left of center, you describe them as Members of Congress with progres-
sive views rather than subtly construe that if their political ideological
perspective is left of center or progressive they in some way are con-
sidered security risks.

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir; I would like to make clear I know exactl
what you are talking about, and what you say is very well taken.
would not say that because Mr. Harrington describes himself as &
progressive, that necessarily he is more prone than somebody else,
conservatives, to hand out or leak material. In fact, I have seen plenty
of instances in which conservatives, or people described as conserva-
tives, have leaked material which shouldn’t have been leaked.

Mr. Jounson. Mr. Chairman, I still have time remaining, and
Mr. Treen has asked me to yield to him. Let me interrupt this colloquy
while I still have time and yield to Mr. Treen.

Mr. TreeN. Thank irou for yielding.
~ One question that I wanted to get in was suggested again b
Mr. Johnson’s question. You didn’t feel that the numbers of Nort
Vietnamese troops were improperly estimated, is that correct? You
think that {)erhaps they were underestimated a little bit, but I gather
you are really not firm on that point.
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Mr. Apams, Yes, sir; I would be firm on the point I though they
werée underestimated, in fact by a good deal, but I think it was an
honest mistake.

Mr. TreeN. I see, but in distinction, with respect to the Vietcong,
you think that there was a deliberate distortion?

I am wondering why in ohe case it would have been deliberate dis-
tortion, but with respect to the troops of North Vietnam, it would not
have been deliberate. Does that suggest that it is difficult to determine
the numbers of the Vietcong —that is, to determine exactly who the
en'en‘l?y is when you are dealing with the people who are natives of the
ares ’ ) .

Mz:r. Apams. Yes, sir. Certainly there were plenty of real difficulties.
in making estimates of the size of the enemy forces, whether southern-
born or northern-born. However, the overall estimate, and particularly
the estimate of southern-born, tended to be-distorted, and the esti-
mate of northern-born within the Communist forces tended not to be
‘as distorted. . .

There is a political reason for that. At various times various ad-
ministrations had been trying to portray the war as an aggression-
from the north, from North Vietnam; so there was a tendency, I
“believe, to be more honest in counting the guys coming down from the
north than there was of counting southern-born rebels.

Mr. Giaivo. The time of the gentleman has expired. Mr. Field?

Mr. Fitrp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

When I ended my questioning in the last round, Mr. Adams, I was.
in the middle of a review of the fate of different &)eople who had
either predicted or not predicted or participated in distorting intelli-
if‘ncy with respect to the Tet offensive; and we saw that Joseph

ovey, Bobby Layton, and James Ogle, and yourself did not fare
very well, but it was different in the case of Lieutenant Colonel

Graham —and you related a story. Lieutenant Colonel Graham has
now been promoted to lieutenant general?

Mr. Apawms. That is correct.

Mr. FieLp. And he is now head of the Defense Intelligence Agency?

Mr. Apams. According to my last information; yes, sir.

Mr. Fietp. William Hyland participated with you in some of the
meetings you described. Do you know where he is now?

Mr. Apams. The last I heard, he was the head of the State Depart- -
ment intelligence.

Mr. Fierp. INR, which is the State Department’s intelligence unit.

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir.

Mr. FieLp. Paul Walsh is mentioned in a number of memos and
wrote one of the memos you were asked questions about. Do you
know where he is now?

Mr. Apams. Paul Walsh is Deputy Assistant Chief of the Research
Branch of the CIA. ‘

Mr. Fiewp. He is, in effect, the No. 2 intelligence official in the CTA?

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir; No. 2 man in the research department.

Mr. Fierp. That is a considerable promotion from wher he was in
Vietnam? .

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir; he started out, in fact, as a low-level analyst
on Vietnam, as-T understand. :

Mr. FieLp.-'You mentioned George Carver in your testimony. Do
you know what he is now doing?
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Mr. Apams. Not precisely. I know L is in something called the
Office of Political Research, or something like that.

Mr. FieLp. Our information is that he is now in charge of all na-
tional intelligence estimates for the CIA, and his title is the Deputy
to the Director of CIA for National Intelligence Officers. Does that
seem to be correct? And, in fact, General Westmoreland, whom you
mentioned at one point in your testimony—was he not promoted
when he came back from Vietnam?

Mr. Apawms. I don’t know whether he got a promotion in rank, but he
was made Chief of Staff of the Army.

Mr. FieLp. You were fairly heavily involved in intelligence in
Vietnam. Would you care to give us your characterization of the
U.S. intelligence effort in Vietnam?

Mr. Apams. Yes, sir; I would believe that the intelligence effort in
Vietnam was very haphazard, slipshod, often dishonest,- prone to
gis:tort, and that it did not do the job that it was supposed to be
-doing.

[Ngo'rE.——See rebuttal testimony in the committee’s hearing of
December 3, 1975.)

Mr. Fierp. Thank you very much. That is all I have, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Gramvo. Thank you very much.

Thank you very much, Mr. Adams, for meeting with us today and
for testifying on what I think will be very helpful to this committee in
arriving at conclusions and making some determinations.

The committee is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 12:40 p.m., the committee adjourned, subject to
the call of the Chair.}
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WITHHOLDING OF INFORMATION BY THE
DEPARTMENT OF STATE—I

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 25, 1975

Housk oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SeELEcT COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE,
- Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:05 a.m., in room
2128’21i Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Otis G. Pike [chairman)],

residing.

P Preser%t: Representatives Pike, Stanton, Dellums, Murphy, Hayes,
Lehman, McClory, Treen, Johnson, and Kasten.

Also present: A. Searle Field, staff director; Aaron B. Donner,
general  counsel; John L. Boos, counsel; and Gregory G. Rushford,
investigator.

Chairman Pike. The committee will come to order. Our first
witness this morning will be the Deputy Under Secretary for Manage-
ment for the State Department, Lawrence S. Eagleburger. Mr.
Eagleburger, you are welcome to proceed with your testimony.

STATEMENT OF LAWRENCE S. EAGLEBURGER, DEPUTY UNDER
SECRETARY FOR MANAGEMENT, DEPARTMENT OF STATE,
ACCOMPANIED BY WILLIAM G. HYLAND, DIRECTOR OF INTEL-
'LIGENCE AND RESEARCH, DEPARTMENT OF STATE, AND MONROE
LEIGH, LEGAL ADVISER, DEPARTMENT OF STATE

Mr. EagLEBURGER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Accompanying

- me today, on my right is William Hyland, the Director of the Bureau

of Intelligence and Research in the State Department. On my left is
Monroe LEeigh, the legal: adviser of the State Department.

Mr. Chairman, I welcome this opportunity to appear today to
explain the guidelines that we have established for officials of the
State Department in giving testimony to this committee or its staff.

In a memorandum which I signed on September 22, a copy of which
IT ll:elieve is available to the committee, I set forth three requirements.

ey are: ——

First, State Department officials are to decline, by order of the
President, to discuss classified materials. o~

Second, the Department of State insists that a State Department
representative be present during the interviews. Should the inter-
viewees wish to be represented by their own legal counsel, the State
Depariiment representative will be in addition to that private legal
counsel.

Finally, the interviewees are to decline, by order of the Secretary of
State, to give information which would disclose options considered
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gy or recommended to more senior officers in the Department of
tate. ‘ ‘
{The September 22, 1975, memorandum referred to by Mr. Eagle-
burger is printed in the appendixes of these hearings on page 901.]
r. EAGLEBURGER. Let me first address the question ofp cFa.ssiﬁed
material. As the committee is aware, the President has directed that,
pending resolution of the dispute between the executive branch and
this committee over the responsibility for declassification and release
.of classified information, members of the executive branch are pro-
hibited from furnishing classified information to the committee.
(11\Ta'_;u_ra]1y, all officials of the Department of State are bound by this
-decision.
The other two conditions imposed by the Department are based on
principles of the utmost importance to the employees and operations

.of the Department. 1t is not, at this point, clear to me that we in the

Department and the members of this committee disagree on these
principles. If there is disagreement, I want to be sure that we clearly
understand the issues over which we are at odds.

Let me therefore state at the outset what we believe those principles
‘to be. First, it is the responsibility of the Secretary and myself—
-as it was with our predecessors—to protect the integrity of the
personnel of the Department of State and the Foreign Service. These
people constitute. a %ighl - professional organization—an organization
that must have a sense of cohesion and loyalty. And that loyalty runs
.down (flrom the Secretary to all of his subordinates, just as it runs
upward. )

Second, it is also our responsibility to oppose steps that would
imperil the ability of the Department of State effectively to formulate
:and conduct foreign policy. :

As to the first point of principle—the confidential and orderly
operation of the policymaking process itself—it is our belief that
for this process to operate, all relevant officials must have unqualified
freedom to discuss, debate, develop, and recommend various policy
options. Secretary Kissinger has repeatedly emphasized this both as
a matter of principle and as essential to an effective policy formulation
process.

But this process cannot work in practice if it has to take place in
public, or if those involved must expect that their advice and recom-
mendations will. be s¢rutinized and criticized after the fact.

Under these circumstances candid advice cannot be assured; the
policymaker will have to discount opinions as to the extent he believes
they are tailored with a view to public exposure.

Nor can we permit a situation to develop in which officers of the
Department.are reluctant to express opinions freely because they
fear that they will be subject to public criticism, ridicule, or punish-
ment for advocacy of a course of action which might at the moment
be unpopular, but which they believe to be in the long-term national
interest. C :

Nor can we permit a situation to develop in which others would be
tempted to play to the grandstand by advocating policies simply
because they have popular appeal.

Mr. Chairman, this is far from a hypothetical issue. To cite but a
single example, the Foreign Service and the Department of State
were torn apart in the late 1940’s and early 1950’s over an issue that
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raised some of the same concerns that are before us today—the
ability of Foreign Service officers to give to the Secretary and their
other superiors their candid advice, secure in the knowledge that this
advice will remain confidential. The events of those years not only
injured individuals, but also did significant damage to the process by
which foreign policy is made. Who can be certain how many recom-
mendations during the years that followed were colored by memories
of those experiences?

As Deputy Under Secretary for Management, the principal official
responsible for the personnel of the Department and the Foreign
Service, I have an obligation to see that the Department of State
never again faces such a circumstance. 1 know that 1 have—and will
continue to have—the full support of Secretary Kissinger as 1 carry’
out that. obligation.

The sec int of principle is that of ‘‘executive responsibility”’
for policy. It 1s the Secretary of State and his immediate principal
advisers who are responsible for determining the basic questions of
policy. And it is the Secretary and his principal advisers who are, and
must be, accountable for the decisions they make and the actions they
authorize. :

Thus, just as we must preserve the confidentiality of the decision-
making Yrocess, so must we preserve the accountability of the decision-
maker. 1t is, therefore, those who bear responsibility for policy—
rather than junior- and middle-grade Foreign Service officers—who

- should be held accountable for it.

If senior officials are responsible—as we believe they must be—
they alone should be the ones to describe, explain, and defend their
decisions. Thus, once the issue of classified information is resolved
with this committee, we will be prepared to permit policy-level
officials to appear before this committee to discuss the main considera-
tions that were taken into -account in formulating the policies finally
decided upon, as well as intelligence information relating to the specific
questions before this committee.

The Department will also be willing to make available to the com-
mittee, as we have in the past, State Department intelligence officers
to discuss the facts concerning the intelligence situation surrounding
the events under examination by the committee.

But we would not want any official who does apgear to respond to
questions designed to associate any particular individual with any
particular course of action or recommendation. The sanctity of the
privacy of internal debate, discussion, personal views and recom-
mendations must, we believe, be preserved.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, we also have insisted on a third limitation
for the protection of our employees—a State Department representa-
tive must be present during the interview of any subordinate of-
ficials of the State Department to provide advice to the interviewee
on the application of the existing guidelines and, in the case of in-
formal interviews, where no formal record is kept, to help note and
remember the points covered. : -

Mr. Chairman, if the differences over classified information can
be resolved, the ﬁepartment is prepared to be cooperative in meeting -
the needs of this committee for information. We have an obligation
and a duty to do so. But I also have another obligation and duty to
the members of the Department of State and the Koreign Service—to

60-824—T75—7
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assure them the freedom and protection they need and must have
if they are to give the Department—and the country—their best.

Thank you very much. _ ,

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Eagleburger, I find this a very intriguing
document, and I am at a little bit of a loss to figure the “why’’ of it.

We obviously have some very grave differences between your idea
of the s};mctity of your communications and my idea of congressional
oversight.

First, how many people work for the State Department?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. The State Department employs 12,247 U.S.
citizens.

Chairman Pike. Twelve thousand American employees.

How many of those 12,000 do you include in your statement on
page 8 that senior officials alone should be the ones to describe,
explain and defend their decisions? How many senior officials are
there in the State Department?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. Mr. Chairman, I couldn’t give you a specific
number at this point. I would be glad to supply that for the record.
I can describe in general terms what I am ta lgm about.

Chairman PikE. No; I don’t want it in general terms.

Would 1 percent of the employees of the State Department be
senior officials?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. Mr. Chairman, I cannot give you a figure until
I go back and make a count.

[Mr. Eagleburger subsequently advised the committee that ‘‘there
are 308 ‘policy-level’ officials” in the State Department.)

Chairman Pike. Well, aren’t you really telling us that in our role

~of congressional oversigilt we may interview less than 1 percent of

your populace over there?
Mr. EAGLEBURGER. Mr. Chairman, I cannot make that statement
gr agree to it because I do not know what the percentage figure would

Chairman Pike. You are the one telling us we can only interview
senior officials, and I am tryinf to figure.out who they are.

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. I would be glad to describe that for you, not
in numerical numbers but according to the job they hold.

Do you want me to proceed in that manner? : ‘

Chairman Pige. Not at the moment. We-operate under a thing
‘called the 5-minute rule here, Mr. Eaﬁ}eburger, and one of the things
I have learned over the years is that the executive branch has a great
skill in giving the 5-minute answer to the 30-second question.

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. I don’t think you will find that problem with

me.
Chairman Pike. All right, go ahead. -
Mr. EAGLEBURGER. Generally speSking, it would seem to me that

~ the policy-level officials we are talking about would obviously be

assistant secretaries and above.

Chairman PikeE. How many assistant secretaries are there?

Mr. EacLEBURGER. Offhand, there are about 10.

Chairman Pike. This is your department?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. I understand that. But I don’t have an organiza-
tion chart of the Department with me. I can provide it. There are
about 10 assistant secretaries,
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I would also include in that level, directors who, although not
assistant sccretaries and therefore not confirmable by the Senate, are
in fact equivalent to assistant secretaries. For example, Mr. Hyland,
to my right, is Director of the Bureau of Intelligence and Research.
Obviously all the Under Secrotaries of State——

[Mr. Eegleburger subsequently informed the committee that
“there are 21 assistant secretaries and those of equivalent rank.”)

Chairman Pike. All right; let’s just take Mr. Hyland’s Bureau. We
are primarily interested in intelligence. How many senior officials are
there in Mr. Hyland’s Bureau?

Mr. HyrLaxp. Two, Mr. Chairman, myself and my deputy.

Chairman Pike. All right; how many people are there in your
Bureau?

Mr. Hyvano. 330.

Chairman Pike. So what you are telling us is that we may talk to
2 out of the 330 people whose responsibility it is to gather intelligence
for the State Department; is that correct?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. That is not correct. We are saying that you
may talk to two in the Burcau of Intelligence and Research on the
range of issues I have described in my statement. We have also made
it clear, however, that we would be prepared to provide other people
from the Burcau of Intelligence and Research to discuss the facts of
intelligence.

Chairman Pike. With an attorney from the State Department
there telling them what they may say and what they may not say?

Mr. EaGLEBURGER. Not necessarily an attorney and not to tell
him what he may or may not say, but to advise him, for example,
while the classification issue remains, on what is and is not classified.

Chairman Pixe. You mesn there is confusion down there as to
what is and is not classified?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. You know, Mr. Chairman, ({)erfectly well that
in a free-flowing situation between a questioner and participant there
will be times there will be doubt in someone’s mind whether an issue
or subject is or is not classified. ’

Chairman PikEe. There wouldn’t be any confusion as to documents,
would there?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. There would not.

Chairman Pike. Now, you talk about options, and you don’t want
to discuss the options. 1t seems to me that where we were going when
our hearings were sort of interrupted concerned the question of the

’prus coup.

& t us asgumc that somebody in the State Department had knowl-
edge that a coup was pending, and he had an option either to do some-
thing about it or not to do something about it. Do you think we shoula
not get testimony on that? That is an option.

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. Let me make clear, Mr. Chairman, No. 1, that
is not the way I am using the word ‘“option.” When I talk about
option here, what I am talking about are optional policies to approach
an issue.

Chairman Pike. That is an optional policy.

Mr. EaGLEBURGER. That is a question of option whether you tell
someone or don’t. That is not the formulation of policy.

Chairman Pike. My time has expired.

Mr. McClory?

Mr. McCrory. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



Tty

726

I have read your statement and heard your statement, and 1 have
also examined the transcript of the interview on which this controversy
seems to have arisen, and it seems to me that we get down to the ques-
tion of whether we are inquiring after facts or whether we are in-
quiring as to opinions and policies. Now, 1 have examined the authori-
tative Harvard Law Review article on this subject, which states ver
specifically a precise limitation on the authority of Congress, and 1t
seemls to me that the point that you are raising is supported by this
article.

It says, “The executive must be able to protect itself from political
exposure of internal program planning and debates of. policy alter-
natives. Otherwise the independence of the executive branch in the
conduct of its constitutional responsibilities might be weakened by
subjecting its decisionmaking process to powerful pressures from
either Congress or strong interest groups.”

[The article referred to is entitled “Executive Withholding of Infor-
mation from Congress,” and was printed in the April 1972 issue of the
Harvard Law Review. Excerpts are printed on pages 923-937 of the
appendixes of these hearings.]

Ir. McCLory. Now, as 1 understand it, you have no objection to
responding with respect to facts—either at your level or at some other
level, insofar as facts are known—their intelligence sources or through
other means, with the sole criterion that a procedure must be adopted
for receiving classified material?

Mr. EacLEBURGER. That is correct, sir; and we go a step further,
if I may. '

Mr. McCrory. OK.

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. That is we are also prepared to go further than
that in terms of senior level officials of the Department. I want to
make clear

Mr. McCrory. What authority do you have for having only
senior-level persons testify with regard to facts when the fact may be
in the possession of a person at some other level?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. [ am saying we are prepared to let the person
?t some other level, if the fact is in his possession, testify to those

acts.

Mr. McCrory. With the presence of somebody there.

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. Yes, sir.

: Mr‘; McCrory. What authority is there for having somebody else
there!

Mr. EaGLEBURGER. The authority of the Secretary of State to
control and manage the Department of State.

Mr. McCrory. And do you think it is binding on this committee
in its ;nvestigation to have to accept the presence of some third

erson?
P Mr. EAGLEBURGER. I will defer to Mr. Leigh on that.

Mr. McCrory. I don’t want the authority now, but send me the
authority, if you have any such authority.

[During his testimony at the committee’s October 31, 1975, hearing,
Secretary of State Kissinger rescinded the Department’s requirement
that a monitor be present at “sworn interviews by the Pike committee
staff of Messrs. Boyatt, Grant, and Harris.” Responding to a question
from Congressman Aspin, Secretary Kissinger stated as follows:]
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With respect to the * * * guestion on monitors, in preparing myself for this
meeting and looking in more detail into some matters that I n't examined
ully, I came across this issue of monitors, and I tend to agree with this committee,
that is to say, I tend to agree that it should not be compulsory that State

Department lawyers accompany officials who are testifying unless these officials - .

uest it.
think the officials testifying ought to have the right to their own lawyer, and

-they ought to have the right to have a State Department official or lawyer present

if they desire. But I will not insist on State Department monitors being present
during testimony unless the officer testifying requests it.

So 1 will modify our policy in that respeet, because 1 think your point is
reasonable.

Mr. McCrory. I did read this interview, and it seems to me it was
a very poor interview insofar as trying to get at facts. I think we
should do a better job of directing the questions if we want factual
information instead of opinions which may be reliable or not reliable.

What are you doing, if anything, with respect to the adoption of
the procedures which I have recommended—which all of the Republi-
can members of this committee have recommended and to which the
Democratic members on the committee have agreed? Have you
expressed any opinion about that?

r. EAGLEBURGER. I have not personally, sir.

Mr. HyLaND. Are you referring to the question of classification
and declassification, sir?

Mr. McCLory. Yes.

Mr. EAcLEBURGER. That issue is out of our hands and in the hands
of the White House.

Mr. McCLoRrY. You will abide by it when it is made?

Mr. EacLEBURGER. Obviously; yes, sir.

Mr. McCrory. We recommended a procedure by which the com-
mittee would have the authority to declassify or make public classified
information, and you are aware of that?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. Yes, sir.

y II\'Ir. McCurory. I will reserve the balance of my time, Mr. Chairman,
if I may:.

Chaigman Pike. Would the timekeeper tell me how much time is
remaining for Mr. McClory? A minute and a half.

Mr. Stanton?

Mr. StanToN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Eagleburger, in 1973, when Secretary Kissinger was testifying
on his confirmation, he said, and I quote: “There must be, as well, a
closer relationship between the executive and legislative branches. It
is the President’s objective to make policy more accessible to the

" sérutiny and the views of the Congress. This is the fundamental

answer to the question of executive privilege. As you gentlemen know,
over an extended period of time when I was fully covered by this
rinciple, I met regularly with the members of the committee, both
individually and as a group, and most frequently with the chairman.
I did so partly because I valued this association on personal grounds,
but above all because of my conviction that this Nation faced no more
urgent requirement than to promote mutual respect where a consensus
was unattainable.”
Do you think this statement is consistent with what you are indicat-
ing here this morning?
r. EAGLEBURGER. I do, sir. I don’t think there is any conflict
whatsoever. I think the Secretary has made it clear in his actions since
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he made that statement, that he does intend to do his best to keep the
Congress informed and involved in the formation of foreign policy.

. I must say again, as I said in the statement today, the issue for me
right now is an issue of principle. It is the question of our duty to
protect’junior- and middle-grade officers of the Department in the
conduct of their dutics within the Department of State. I do not see
any conflict whatsoever.

Mr. Stantox. Well, if I suggested to you, Mr. Eagleburger, that
many men rise to principle in order to cover their mistakes in terms
of the Government, would you agree that that has happened in the
Government in the past?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. I would as long as it is not an implication I am
doing the same.

Mr. StanToN. I don’t know, because I don’t have the knowledge,
Mr. Eagleburger, that you have.

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. Fine; I know.

Mr. StaxTton. Further, quoting Secretary Kissinger in his remarks
for confirmation, he said:

In my new capacity, I shall be prepared to testify formally on all my activities
in either capacity. In other words, I shall testify with respect to all matters
traditionally covered by Secretaries of State and on my duties as assistant to the
President concerning interdepartmental issues. I will not elaim executive privilege
in either capacity except for the one area customarily invoked by Cabinet officers,

and that is, direct communications with the President or the actual deliberations
of the National Security Council.

Do you think your testimony this morning on behalf of the Secre-
tary of State is consistent with that statement, when he sought
confirmation?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. [ do, sir.

Mr. StantoxN. I must respectfully disagree with you, Mr. Eagle-
burger, because I see a direct contradiction in terms of your ability to
disclose to this committee past actions in review of foreign policy of
the Department of State.

It is apparent to us, and it is apparent to the public at large, that
if you are to be the judge of rendering a sanitized version of your
actions, then we in the Congress and the American people will never
have a full opportunity to examine the unvarnished facts.

I regret very much that you have invoked what you consider high
principle and what I consider an attempt in terms of language to
protect yourself from a full airing of past decisions.

I certainly cannot see that the review of the Tet offensive decision,
in terms of what you put as your defense, is any defense in your
statement here today.

I yield back the balance of my time.

Cgairman Pike. Mr. Dellums.

Mr. DevLLuwns. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Eagleburger, first as a point of reference, you helped Mr.
Kissinger 1n the transfer of power in 1969; is that correct?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. Yes, sir, I did. _

Mr. DeLLuss. You went on to NATO and Defense, and returned to
the National Security Council, and in 1973 came to State with Mr.
Kissinger; is that correct?

Mr. EacLEBURGER. That is correct, sir.

Mr. DeLLusms. You are considered very close to Secretary Kissinger
and in some quarters are referred to as Mr. Kissinger’s enforcer?
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thMr. EacLEBURGER. Very well, sir, I will take your statement on
at.
-Mr. DeLrums. Thank you. Was the decision to limit disclosure an
attempt to protect the Secretary? .
Mr. EAGLEBURGER. No, sir, it was not. It was an attempt to protect
junior- and middle-level officers of the Department of State.
Mr. DeLLums. It would be your testimony that you are not taking

- the fifth amendment for-the Secretary of State at this hearing?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. No, sir, I am not.

Mr. DeLLusms. What is the legal basis on which you are refusing
to give this committee nonclassified information?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. Mr. Leigh?

Mr. DeLLums. And since you are going to answer, Mr. Leigh, I
would like to ask you a follow-on question: Can you show the com-
mittee the document upon which this decision was made? Do you
have such a document, and who signed it?

Mr. Leiga. Mr. Dellums, may I say for the record my name is
Monroe Leigh. I am the legal adviser of the State Department.

There is not a document which has been signed except the document
which Mr. Eagleburger has himself signed. As to the authority, this

1s set forth in title 22 of the United States Code in various sections

which direct the Secretary to manage the State Department.

[NoTE.—A memorandum of law, provided to the committee by the
State Department on October 3, 1975, is printed on pages 903-909
of the appendixes of these hearings.]

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. May I ad(E sir, it is not to my knowledge that
we have refused to give nonclassified information.

Mr. DeLLuss. I would like to quote from that title 22, subchapter
I1I, entitled “Duties of Officers and Employees: Officers and employees
of the Service shall, under the direction of the Secretary, represent
abroad”’—and those are the two important words, ‘represent
abroad”’—we are not abroad in this -hearing—*the interests of the
United States and shall perform the duties and comply with the
obligations 1esulting from the nature of their appointments or assign-
ments or imposed on them by the terms of any law or by any order or
regulation issued pursuant to law or by any international agreement
to which the United Statesis a party.”

No. 1, how-do you translate your argument this morning into the
terms ‘‘represent abroad”’? We are not abroad.

And No. 2, can you quote the law that you are operating under
this morning?

Mr. Lega. Mr. Dellums, that section came up in the transcript
which was made on Tuesday of this week. At that hearing, you
remember that Mr. Boyatt had with him his personal attorney. His
personal attorney cited that very section, 841, as the basis for not
responding to certain questions which were put to him. So his inter-
pretation was the opposite of the one which you give.

Now, the sections that 1 was referring to and which Mr. McClory
asked me to elaborate in a subsequent submission for the record, are
title 22, section 2651; title 22, section 2657; title 22, section 2658,
and title 22, section 2664, all of which provide for the comprehensive
management of the Department of State.

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. Let me also add again, if I may, I am not
aware I have said at any point today that the Department of State
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has made a broadcast decision not to provide nonclassified informa-
tion to this committee.

Mr. DerLLuMs. Do you believe Congress has the power to inquire
into maladministration or inefficiency of agencies of (govemment, and
are you assertinﬁ this morning that the executive branch has the
power to limit the ability of Congress to investigate and publicize
corruption, maladministration, or inefficiency on the part of govern-
mental agencies?

Mr. EaGcLEBURGER. In answer to the first question, I do agree that
the Congress has that authority.

In answer to the second question, no, I am not, of course, denyin
or saying that the State Department is taking a position whicE
would prohibit you from doing so.

Mr. %ELLUMS. September 11 was the day that this committee and
the intelligence community came into conflict around the issue of
declassification.

Prior to September 11, did jou or anyone else, to your knowledge,
discuss, propose, or plan causes or contingencies which would pre-
clude, under any guise or assertion, giving any information to this
committee?
er. EAGLEBURGER. I am sorry, could you repeat that? I got most
of it. . :

Mr. DeLLuMs. Prior to September 11, did you or anyone else to
your knowledge discuss, propose, or plan causes or contingencies
which would preclude, under any guise or assertion, giving information
to this committee?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. Mr. Dellums, I am reasonably certain of the
date, but I would have to check the records.

Mr. DeLLums. September 11 was on Thursday.

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. Yes, sir. I think it was September 10 that Mr.
Hyland and I briefly discussed with the Secretary of State in his
of%ce the issue of how State Department representatives ought to be
interviewed or appear for testimony before this committee. We
arrived at no conclusions. We did, however, discuss the subject
briefly that day.

Chairman PikEe. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Treen?

Mr. TreeN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Eagleburger, can you tell me if a policy such as you have
outlined here today was ever adopted before by the Department?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. I think it 1s safe to say that—I don’t know
that I can say it has ever been as explicitly stated as this. I can’t say
it hasn’t either. It is safe to say our belief and our opinion that the

osition we have taken here is a position traditionally taken by the
epartment of State as it runs to the issue of the discussion of the
internal decisionmaking process of the Department.

Let me ask Mr. Leigh if he would like to amplify.

Mr. Treex. I would ask if you can provide ﬁ)r the record any his-
tory of other instances where you have adopted this or a similar policy
with regard to any other committce of the Congress.

Mr. EacLEBURGER. Right, sir; we will do so.

[NoTE.—A memorandum of law, provided to the committee by the
State Department on October 3, 1975, is printed on pages 903-909
of the appendixes of these hearings.]
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Mr. TreeN. Second, among the facts that you say could be com-
municated on page 9 of your statement, as I understand it, no attempt
is made here 1n your policy to prevent any person within the State
Department, at any level, from testifying as to a fact?

Mr. EaaLeBurGER. That is correct, sir.

Mr. TREEN. As opposed to a policy or reason for policy?

Mr. EAaGLEBURGER. That is correct, sir.

Mr. TReeN. Now, would that include a fact relating to the line of
communication; that is, would your-policy inhibit—assuming the
golic stays in effect—the inquiring of a factual witness as to whom

e related information or from whom he received information?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. I cannot conceive under these circumstances,
sir, where we would have any objection to that. -

Mr. Tree~. All right. Third: I wish you would refer to page 10 of
your statement, the paragraph which reads, ‘“Mr. Chairman, if the
differences over classified information can be resolved, the Department
is prepared to be cooperative in meeting the needs of this committee
for information.* * *7” ’

I have two questions. What kind of resolution do you have in mind
that would permit this increased cooperation, and, second, assuming
that resolution, what changes in your policy would occur?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. Mr. Congressman, as to the first question, what
I am speaking to here clearly is the issue over the classification or the
declassification of documents.

I can’t speak to what the resolution of that issue might be. That, as
I indicated earlier, is in the hands of the White House. We will do
whatever is ordered by the White House. If they can airive at an
accommodation on this issue, we will proceed apace. That would obvi-
ously remove from us the requirement that we not reveal any classi-
fied information to this committee.

As to what changes in our policy would occur, basically they would
be changes, I would assume, in relation to the classification. You
know, we would be able to provide, divulge, classified information to
this committee.

The procedure in terms of what officer appears to discuss what, it
would seem to me, remains in effect as far as we are concerned, as I
have described it here. Junior-level, middle-level, officers are free to
come up here and discuss facts, classified or not.

Mr. TREEN. Yes, sir. Let me ask one other question.

What I am trying to determine here is: Let’s assume for the purpose
of this question that this committee would receive information from
the State Department and not release any of it to the public. Would
the policy of the State Department then be to release all information?

In other words, is it a fear of release to the public that has resulted
in this policy, or is there apprehension about even the members of
this committee and the staﬁp }ll)aving the information?

Mr. EaGLEBURGER. Mr. Congressman, of course, it is my view,
at least, that the administration is not taking a position that there is
a fear that members of this committee or the staff should not receive
classified information. I do not think that is the issue. However, I am
sgeaking on a personal basis now. I am not privy to nor involved in
the decisions in the White House on this issue.

Mr. TreeN. In other words, if we conducted this inquirv—and I
am not saying at the moment we should—but if we conducted this
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investigation, this inquiry in executive session throughout and without.
any release of information, you would have no reason then to imple-
n;lent?any of this policy, other than perhaps having a representative
there

Mr. EaGcLEBURGER. Other than the issue of again getting into a
discussion of the internal procedures process, recommendations, of
the decisionmaking process within the Department, again going back
to my statement and our concern about that; our concern thers being
the concern to protect junior and middle-level officers.

Mr. TREEN. })think my time has expired. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.

Chairman Pige. Mr. Murphy.

Mr. Murpny. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Eagleburger, if you feel we cannot get into discussions with
middle-level and junior-level officers about current policy and what
has taken place before, how are we in the Congress to determine
g}}?th‘?r or not we are getting our money’s worth for our intelligence

ollar?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. I would make a distinction again as to dis-
cussions over the facts of intelligence—middle junior-level officers’
ability to describe what the facts of the intelligence situation were at a
time. You are perfectly welcome, and we would welcome the oppor-
tunity to send senior-level officers up here to describe the policy——

Mr. MurpHY. We did that Tuesday, and we didn’t get anything
from them. You remind me of a magician in a sideshow. You tell us
one thing but what you give us is quite different.

Our staff conducted an interview with Mr. Boyatt Tuesday, and
Mr. Field asked him to discuss a question in detail, and he wouldn’t
get into the details.

Mr. EaGcLLBURGER. Mr. Boyatt is precisely the issue I am talking
about. He is a middle-level officer, not a policy-level officer of the
Department.

Mr. Murprny. He wouldn’t even talk about facts. And that is what
you are telling us today. On the one hand, you say they will talk about
the facts, and then we get them and talk to them and they won't give
us the facts. Not only will they not give us the policy, but they won’t
even give us the facts.

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. If the issue at the present moment is a classifi-
cation issue on the facts, thep he is proscribed by order of the Presi-
dent from describing it. If, however, the factual situation is unclassi-
fied, we are prepare(i to permit him to testify to that as long as it is on
facts that are unclassiﬁe(i).

If the classification issue is resolved, we are prepared to permit
people of his level to discuss classified facts.

Mr. MurpHY. Mr. Field here, our counsel, asked him a question
regarding nonclassified intelligence reports, and Mr. Boyatt refused to
discuss them.

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. I cannot answer as to the specific question you
are talking about.

Mr. Murpay. This is the mumbo jumbo %'ou are giving us. You tell
us you will give us facts, and when we get the people here, they won’t
give us the facts.

Have you ever had any conversations prior to September 11 with
Mr. Rogovin, counsel for Mr. Colby?
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Mr. EAGLEBURGER. I don’t even know the gentleman. ‘

" M?r. Murpny. How about you, Mr. Leigh? Have you talked to

im

t01}\1/'11‘. Leieu. Prior to the 10th of September, I had never talked
im.

Mr. Murpny. Have you talked to him since the 10th of September?

Mr. Leigu. Either yesterday or the day before, he called me about
the fact that some CIA witnesses were coming up to the committee and
that is the only time 1 have discussed anything with him,

Mr. MurpHY. Did he discuss any of his testimony here in executive
session with you? :

Mr. Leigu. None whatever.

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. Mr. Murphy, if I may return to your previous
question for a moment, so far as I am aware, prior to the President’s
order on the classification issue, I believe the Departient of State has
provided all information requested by this committee.

Is that correct, Mr. Hyland?

Mi. Hyvanp. Yes.

Mr. Murpny. But then it is not correct, and you won’t discuss it
with us when we get the people up here. You get in front of the press,
and you tell us one thing and when we interview your people, you tell
us another. . :

1 think the American people should realize that as far as I am
concerned we have a one-man show in the State Department with
Dr. Kissinger, and whatever he wants, he gets, and the Congress can
be damned.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Hayes.

Mr. Hayes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. ‘

Mr. Eagleburger, I would like to follow up perhaps more expliciti
on Mr. Stanton’s line of questioning.

First of all, I am very'sensitive to the way vou have laid the founda-
tions of what the issue is here, and I don’t really want to allow yon
to run away with the basic premise of today’s hearings, and I think
in your testimony you uare very carefully obscuring what the basic
issues really are.

You have come here as a defender and as the person who has
screwed up the guts of the State Department to protect those middle-
and junior-grade officers in the State Department. I want to congratu-
late you for having finally brought that to the level of attention that
it apparently is now getting at State.

Perhaps what you will do is go back and perhaps rehabilitate some
of those who were abused end run out of the State Department
during the debate over China policy, which I think you are making
reference to when vou talk about the 1940’s and 19Z0’s.

Unfortunately, I hadn’t yet reached 10 years of age when that
was going on, so you can count on me to bring a different kind of
tradition down here to the Congress on it.

The fact that I am tryving to bring out clearly and very explicitly—
and I think 1 speak for everybody on this committee—is that in no
way is anyone attempting to run the kind of cowboy operation that
has been run in Congress before in order to abuse and to ultimately
cause the kind of purges that State, itself, saw fit to carry out during
the times you have mentioned here in your testimony.
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And the fact is that we are rea.ll,y not, as you say, dealing with the
hypothetical issue at all. But I don’t think there has been one instance
that you can cite, or that Mr. Leigh can cite, where this committee
has ever taken it uHon itself—in the tradition of the McCarthys, the
Jenners, and all of those others—to attempt to abuse the State Depart-
ment and to somehow or other get a string of goats out before the
ress and before the public and to, in essence, run a purge operation.

e are not trying to do that at all.

You complain about-your officers being subjected to some degree
of public scrutiny. The fact is, if you have the level of guts which
you claim you have corporately in the State Department, that you
are protected by a myriad of laws and a battery of lawyers, and that
is why you have those. That is why you have the appropriation for
those things—in order to protect you from the kind of abuse that
might flow from that—and I really don’t think it is the case of your
standing between utter disaster and a purge down at State by this
committee, :

That is not the case at all, and that is not our purpose. If I thought
it was, I think we would very easily handle it right on the floor of
the House. There are enough people who are sensitive to that issue.

I think we really should clarify that point. I object most strenu-
ously to the implications that I think are there, and I am really not
going to sit around and be engaged in what has in part turned into a
political battle here. That is my profession, being a politician, and by
God, I will be one, and if we are going to deal at that level, we will go
at it on that basis.

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. May I respond?

Mr. Hayes. I would appreciate hearing you respond.

Mr. EacLEBURGER. Mr. Hayes, there is no implication in my state-
ment that this committee is performing in the way I described what
the Department wént through in the late 1940’s and early 1950s.
That is not, sir, my point.

It is, I think, often true that the defense of a principle which is
one we consider valuable and extremely worth protecting often must
be protected when the objective facts are not necessarily the strongest
that can be made in defense of the principle.

However, sir, the Department of State has had at least one experi-
ence which tells us that the principle has to be protected ab initio, and
it is our view not that this committee is intending anything of the
sort, but rather when you compromise on the principle, the precedent
is established, and it is far harder to defend it thereafter. There is no
indication this committee intends anything of the sort. But we have
a principle, irrespective of the objective facts, I feel obliged to defend.”

Mr. ﬁAYES. hope that that is clarification enough, and I think it
is unfortunate that the words can be given that meaning, and I
certainly don’t consider myself to be any casual observer of testimony.
As I read it, I think there is that clear implication, but I think if we
have it clearly understood between us now, out {ront, perhaps we can
go ahead with the debate and move on with it without that kind of
cloud being over it. I fear it was there.

Chairman Pike. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. McClory, do I understand you would like to use your minute
and a half at this particular point?

Mr. McCrLory. i’f I may, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
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Chairman PikEe. Certainly.

Mr. McCrory. These further questions occur to me. One thing is,
I don’t see how this committee can fulfill its‘mandate and fulfill the
obligation that we have to investigate the intelligence agencies and the
entire intelligence community with the kind of lack of cooperation
which I think we are getting from the State Department when our
inquiry is directed to you.

ow, would you tell me this: Would you be able to tell us anything
more, or produce more information for the committee, if we were in
executive gession than you are able to provide in this public session?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. You mean today?

Mr. McCrory. Today or any time tiat, we set a time.

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. In terms of the issue which I have been invited
up here to discuss, sir, I have no problem in public session or executive
session. I have made my statement. In terms of the question of
classification of documents, when that is resolved, a lot of thiiigs are
resolved.

Mr. McCLory. Is there any additional information which you have
received from the CIA or DIA or any other intelligence source that
you are withholding from us today regarding the Cyprus issue,

“which you would be able to give us in executive session, or written

form or any other way?
Mr. EacLEBURGER. My understanding when I was invited up here

yesterday was to come up to discuss the issue of the Department of
State’s position on permitting witnesses either to testify or be inter~
viewed up here. I had no knowledge whatsoever I was to come up to
discuss the substance of Cyprus or any other issue of that sort. I am
not involved in those issues.

Mr. McCrory. What about Mr. Boyatt’s appearance before the
full committee in contrast to being interviewed? Is there restriction
or limitation on his ability to come here and testify before this com-
mittee with regard to facts that he received and he knew about
regarding the issue of the Cyprus coup and the invasion of Cyprus
by the Turks?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. As the situation stands now, Mr. Boyatt may
come before this cornmittee to discuss facts so long as they are
unclassified.

Chairman Pike. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Johnson?

Mr. JounsoN, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Eagleburger, when you are talking about protecting the
middle-level employee of the State Department, that is a worthwhile
objective. I don’t know that anybody would argue with that, par-
ticularly in light of the McCarthy fiasco, the debacle that occurred
as a result of that. But I don’t see where your third paragraph of
the order, which evidently is the only one that we have to deal with,
touches that subject at all.

You rely on the principle of protecting the middle-level individuals,
as I understand it, with this paragraph, which is the only thing that
we have we can deal with. You say the interviewees are to decline
by order of the Secretary of State—and we don’t have an order. That
has been acknowledged, as I understand it. We don’t have an order
from the Secretary of State in writing, do we?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. I beg your pardon?
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Mr. JounsoN. We do not have an order in writing from the Sec-
reta.ri;iof State. According to counsel, this is the only written document
on which you rely.

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. We have an oral order to me from the Secretary.

Mr. JounsoN. So you are carrying out his order orally by this
paragraph?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. Yes, sir.

- Mr. JounsoN. “The interviewees are to decline, by order of the
Secretary of State, to give information which would (fi'sclose options
considered by or recommended to more senior officers in the Depart-
ment of State.”

How does that relate really to disclosure of the identity of junior
‘or middle-level officers’ recommendations? Why can’t e have those
recommendations, those options, without disclosing the identity of
those who made them? Where is this bi% noble principle that you are
talking about? It really isn’t a principle of protection at all, is it?

Mr. EagLEBURGER. I think it is, Mr. Johnson. The point is, it
seems to me—and it seems to me also that the interrogation of Mr.
Boyatt the other day indicated this sort of a problem—that when
you ask a junior or middle-level officer who is not responsible for
making the policy to begin to describe the options and the internal

rocess of the development of the %olicy within the Department of

tate, you put him In an intolerable position. Because he then—
‘without knowing all of the facts that were available to, or all of the
elements of the decision that went into the minds of, the policy-level
officials—is asked to make comments, to describe, to get into the
internal workings of the Department of State in its policymaking
process. It puts him in an intolerable position.

If you want that sort of information, to the degree we can give it
to you, it ought to come from policy-level officials who are responsible
for the policy, for the decisions that were made, and who are senior
enough to be able to come up here and give it-

We are not saying that we are not prepared to give information.
I am going to the issue of junior and middle-level officers.

Mr. Jonnson. Well, do you think that junior- and middle-level
officers are bullied or beaten with a rubber hose by any members
of this committee or any member of the staff of the committee?

You talk about your defending them. What are you defending
them from?

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. I am defending them from being required, asked,
pursued by—I don’t mean with a bludgeon, of course, gently or any
other way—any congressional committec to try to describe the internal
workings of the Department and the inevitable questions that can
follow from that. .

For example, “What was your opinion on this?”’ “Do you think we
did it well?”” “We did not do it well.”” It puts him in a terrible position.

I am not averse to discussion of whether the policy was wise or
.unwise. The issue is who should come up and discuss that with you.

That is all. '

Mr. Jounson. I don’t understand that your response is directed
toward the paragraph we are talking about, which would disclose

- options considered by or recommended to more senior officers. We are

not talking about asking some GS-7 or GS-8 down there what-his
opinion was as to what should be done in Cyprus. That isn’t what your
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_order says. It says that if he came into this information, he could ndt

disclose what kind of options or recommendations were made. We are
not talking about to whom. It seems to me you have said one thing
here, and you are defending something else, and it doesn’t follow.

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. Aside from the fact, Mr. Johnson, that I dis-
agree on that, and I guess we will continue to disagree, the point I
think I am trfr' to make here is that there is a decisionmaking proc-
ess, the inviolability of which I feel it is our obligation to protect as
well as the junior- and middle-grade officer, and that when you want to
discuss options, what went into the consideration of the development
of a policy, to the degree that should be discussed, it should be dis-
cussed by senior-level officers.

They are two principles. I think they are related.

- Mr. DeLLuMs. Would the gentleman yield to me to rephrase the
question?

Mr. JoHNsSON. Yes.

Mr. DeLLuwMs. Is the gentleman suggesting that we cannot discuss
the intelligence process as part of the policymaking process, because
if you are asserting that, we can’t do one damn thing on this committee.

Mr. EAcLEBURGER. Not at all. I am not saying that at all.

Chairman P1ke. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Iehman?

. 1\‘1‘1?'. Leuman. Could I reserve my 5 minutes until after Mr. Field’s
time?

‘Chairman Pige. Certainly. Mr. Field?

Mr. Frevp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Eagleburger, I would like to go through a little background as
to why you are here today, because I think it would be enlightening.

We asked Mr. Boyatt to come in here to be interviewed by the staff
under oath because we were preparing for hearings today on Cyprus.

I was able to get absolutely nowhere with questions to Mr. Boyatt,
and frankly we could not continue with hearings today because of that.

I would like to get the real facts out on the table now—the kinds of
questions that he could not answer. I will read from the transcript of
-that interview.

“Mr. Boyatt, would you please describe for us in detail—

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. Mr. Chairman, may I raise a point here, sir. It
is my understanding that that transcript was classified by this commit-
tee as top secret. I have no objection to proceeding with the discussion
of the transcript. I want to make it clear, however, that I raised the

oint.
P Chairman Pixke. We sometimes get into such awful habits. The
transcript was made by a sten-typist and then it was classified as top
secret. The committee did not classify it top secret. The reporters to the
House committees classified it top secret, and this is the kind of thing
that has happened so many times in our careers.

Mr. EagLEBURGER. Thank you. '

Mr. F1eLp. The question again was, “Mr. Boyatt——

Mr. EAGLEBURGER. Could you give me the page?

Mr. Fievp. Page 21.

Mr. Boyatt, would you please describe for us in detail what was done in the
State Department not with respect to classified intelligence reports or informa-
tion, but what was done in the State Department prior to the coup, to either

head it off or to encourage it, whether or not there were any deals made with any-
body that the United States would lay off, would not lay off, would aid the Turks,



A1

738

wéuld encourage the Turks, would discourage the Turks, would control the Turks,
would not interfere if Makarios was overthrown, your knowledge of any of those
events, who was involved, and what they were doing.

Mr. Hitchcock then replied——

Mr. TreEN. Mr. Chairman, may I raise a point?

Chairman Piks. Not out of Mr. Field’s time. His time will be ex-
tended. Go ahead. .

Mr. TreeN. The inquiry is whether or not the interviewes, Mr.
Boyatt, was given any assurances or whether any statement was mude
at the time he was interviewed or